

Teacher's Book

Jack C. Richards with Grant Trew

More listening. More testing. More effective.



OXFORD

UNIVERSITY PRESS

198 Madison Avenue New York, NY 10016 USA

Great Clarendon Street, Oxford 0x2 6DP UK

Oxford University Press is a department of the University of Oxford. It furthers the University's objective of excellence in research, scholarship, and education by publishing worldwide in

Oxford New York

Auckland Cape Town Dar es Salaam Hong Kong Karachi Kuala Lumpur Madrid Melbourne Mexico City Nairobi New Delhi Shanghai Taipei Toronto

With offices in

Argentina Austria Brazil Chile Czech Republic France Greece Guatemala Hungary Italy Japan Poland Portugal Singapore South Korea Switzerland Thailand Turkey Ukraine Vietnam OXFORD and OXFORD ENGLISH are registered trademarks of Oxford University Press in certain countries.

© Oxford University Press 2011

Database right Oxford University Press (maker)

No unauthorized photocopying

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, without the prior permission in writing of Oxford University Press, or as expressly permitted by law, or under terms agreed with the appropriate copyright clearance organization. Enquiries concerning reproduction outside the scope of the above should be sent to the ELT Rights Department, Oxford University Press, at the address above.

You must not circulate this book in any other binding or cover and you must impose this same condition on any acquirer.

Any websites referred to in this publication are in the public domain and their addresses are provided by Oxford University Press for information only. Oxford University Press disclaims any responsibility for the content.

General Manager: Laura Pearson Editorial Director, International Schools and Adult: Pam Murphy Executive Publishing Manager: Erik Gundersen Associate Editor: Jonathan Bucchino Director, ADP: Susan Sanguily Executive Design Manager: Maj-Britt Hagsted Designer (cover): Debbie Lofaso Electronic Production Manager: Julie Armstrong Image Manager: Trisha Masterson Production Coordinator: Elizabeth Matsumoto Senior Manufacturing Controller: Eve Wong

ISBN: 978-0-19-401380-2 Teacher's Book (pack component) ISBN: 978-0-19-401377-2 Teacher's Book (pack) ISBN: 978-0-19-401383-3 Teacher's Book CD-ROM (pack component)

Printed in China

This book is printed on paper from certified and well-managed sources.

10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

Contents

How to Teach a Tactics Unit
Unit 1 Small Talk
Unit 2 Plans
Unit 3 Successful Businesses
Unit 4 Apologies and Excuses
Unit 5 Character Traits
Unit 6 Travel
Unit 7 Housing
Unit 8 Can You Believe It?
Unit 9 Friendship
Unit 10 Television
Unit 11 Cities
Unit 12 Urban Life
Unit 13 Special Days
Unit 14 Fashion
Unit 15 Favorites
Unit 16 Phone Messages
Unit 17 Past Events
Unit 18 Vacations
Unit 19 The News
Unit 20 Opinions
Unit 21 Famous People
Unit 22 Food and Nutrition 23
Unit 23 Predicaments
Unit 24 Global Issues
Tactics for Testing Notes and Answer Key 26
Vocabulary Worksheets
Units 1–24 Audioscript
Tactics for Testing Audioscript 78

\$

Unit-opening Activities Vocabulary Worksheet

Use the Vocabulary Worksheet at the back of this Teacher's Book to pre-teach the unit's vocabulary. The Vocabulary Worksheet can be done in class or as homework before the start of a new unit.

Getting Ready

The purpose of this activity is to introduce the unit topic, pre-teach vocabulary, and activate students' prior knowledge.

- Focus students' attention on the title of the unit. If the term or phrase is unfamiliar to students, teach it to them.
- Pre-teach unfamiliar terms or phrases from the activity.
- Read directions to the students. If necessary, complete the first item to model the activity.
- Have students complete the activity either individually, in pairs, or in small groups.
- Check students' answers, correcting and explaining mistakes.

Listening 1

The purpose of this activity is to listen to short audio passages, focusing on listening for general context, gist, or main idea.

- Use the vocabulary list to pre-teach any unfamiliar words or phrases.
- Read the first sentence of the directions aloud. The sentence describes the general context of the listening passage.
- Ask students to predict what they might hear based on the description in the directions.
- Read the rest of the directions aloud. They indicate what students should listen for. Make sure students focus on listening for the answer to this question.
- Play the first item in the audio passage. Make sure that students understand why the answer is correct.
- Play the rest of the audio passage and have students complete the activity.
- Check students' answers. Replay the audio, pausing at appropriate points to show where the answers are given.

Listening 2 Task 1

The purpose of this activity is to listen to short audio passages, focusing on listening for general context, gist, or main idea.

- Use the vocabulary list to pre-teach any unfamiliar words or phrases to students.
- Read the first sentence of the directions aloud. The sentence describes the general context of the listening passage.

- Ask students to predict what they might hear based on the description in the direction line.
- Read the rest of the directions aloud. They indicate what students should listen for. Make sure that students focus on listening for the answer to this question.
- Play the first item in the audio passage. Make sure that students understand why the answer is correct.
- Play the rest of the audio passage and have students complete the activity.
- Check students' answers. Replay the audio, pausing at appropriate points to show where the answers are given.

Task 2

The purpose of this activity is to listen to short audio passages, focusing on listening for specific details.

- Explain to students that they will listen to the same audio passage that they listened to in Listening 2 Task 1.
- Read the activity directions. Make sure that students understand what piece of information they should listen for. Play the first item in the audio passage. Make sure that students understand why the answer is correct.
- Play the rest of the audio passage for the students and have them complete the activity.
- Check students' answers. Replay the audio, pausing at appropriate points to show where the answers are given.

Listening 3 Task 1

The purpose of this activity is to listen to short audio passages, focusing on listening for general context, gist, or main idea.

- Use the vocabulary list to pre-teach any unfamiliar words or phrases to students.
- Read the first sentence of the directions to the class. The sentence describes general context of the listening passage.
- Ask students to predict what they might hear based on the description in the direction line.
- Read the rest of the directions to the class. They indicate what students should listen for. Make sure students focus on listening for the answer to this question.
- Play the first item in the audio passage. Make sure that students understand why the answer is correct.
- Play the rest of the audio passage and have students complete the activity.
- Check the students' answers. Replay the audio, pausing at appropriate points to show where the answers are given.

Task 2

The purpose of this activity is to listen to short audio passages, focusing on listening for specific details.

- Explain to students that they will listen to the same audio passage that they listened to in Listening 3 Task 1.
- Read the directions. Make sure that students understand what piece of information they should listen for. Play the first item in the audio passage. Make sure that students understand why the answer is correct.
- Play the rest of the audio passage for the students and have them complete the activity. Check the students' answers. Replay the audio, pausing at appropriate points to show where the answers are given.

Pronunciation

The purpose of this activity is to familiarize students with the intonations, stress patterns, and reductions commonly used by native speakers of English, and to improve students' listening comprehension skills.

Task 1

- Preview the pronunciation models with the students.
- Play the audio track, focusing the students' attention on the pronunciation point.
- Replay the audio, pausing after each pronunciation example to allow students to repeat it. Repeat this procedure until students can accurately reproduce each example.

Task 2

Task 2 can either be a discrete listening activity or a pair work activity.

- If Task 2 is a discrete listening activity, play the audio for the students. Have students focus on distinguishing between sounds as directed in the activity. Check the students' answers and replay the audio until all students can correctly distinguish between sounds.
- If Task 2 is a pair work activity, place the students in pairs and have them practice the pronunciation examples in Task 1. Write other sentences focusing on the pronunciation point on the board and have students practice these as well.

Dictation

The purpose of this activity is for students to improve their discrete listening skills and reinforce their understanding of the pronunciation point through focused dictation practice.

Task 1

• Pre-read the dictation activity with the students. Ask the students to summarize the conversation to the best of their

ability. If the students lack the language skills to create an effective summary, ask questions to help them identify key details from the conversation.

- Play the audio passage. Instruct students to listen to the complete conversation without filling in the dictation blanks.
- Discuss the conversation with the students again, asking them to revise their previous summaries to include any new information they have heard.
- Replay the conversation. Pause after each line to give students an opportunity to fill in any blanks. If necessary, replay lines until students have successfully filled in the blanks. Check the students' answers.

Task 2

- Replay the audio passage. Pause after each line and ask students to repeat it as a class. Focus their attention on correctly replicating the pronunciation point.
- Have students practice the conversation in pairs. Circulate through the class to monitor students' pronunciation.
- After students have completed the conversation, have them switch roles and practice it again.

Conversation

The purpose of this activity is to practice the vocabulary and language models students have learned in the unit in an open conversation.

- Set the context for the students by discussing directions with them. Elicit words or phrases that may be useful in the activity and write them on the board.
- Model a sample conversation for the students using the words and phrases on the board.
- Place students in pairs and have them complete the activity. Circulate through the class monitoring the students' conversations and providing assistance as needed.

Unit Closing Activities Conversation Worksheets

The *Teacher Resource CD-Rom* contains a Conversation Worksheet for each unit of the Student Book. These worksheets provide an additional opportunity for students to practice using the language they have encountered in the unit.

Unit Tests

The *Teacher Resource CD-Rom* contains a Unit Test for each unit of the Student Book. The Unit Test assesses students' ability to listen for both gist and details, as well as their understanding of the vocabulary and language presented in the unit.

ν

Unit 1 Small Talk

Page 2 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

greet

I don't think we've met. introduce yourself

Nice to see you again.

Answers	
1. Introduce	2. Greet
3. Introduce	4. Greet

6. Greet

- 5. Introduce
- 7. Introduce

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 2

Vocabulary

Don't we work in the same building? Haven't we met somewhere? Hey, you're (name), right? Remember me?

Skill: Listening for greetings and introductions

Answers 1. Haven't met 2. Have met

3. Haven't met

5. Have met

6. Haven't met

4. Have met

Page 3

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 3

Vocabulary

air conditioning	hot and humid
at home	I've got to run.
challenging	makes (someone)
chips	laugh
courses	moving ahead
Enjoy the party.	stuck
Good luck to you.	That looks really
	nice on you.

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topics

Answer		
1. a	2. b	3. a
4. c	5. b	6. b

Task 2

Skill: Listening for attitudes

Answers

- 1. End the conversation
- 2. Continue the conversation
- 3. End the conversation
- 4. Continue the conversation
- 5. End the conversation
- 6. Continue the conversation

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have the students listen to the recording again and write a question and an answer about two of the conversations. When everybody is finished, have each pair read their questions aloud for another pair to answer.

Page 4

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 4

Vocabulary

design company Do you like living here? enough Have you been having fun here? Me, neither. That's too bad. video What kind of work would you like?

Task 1

Skill: Listening and making inferences

Answers		
1. b	2. a	3. b
4. a	5. b	6. b

Task 2

Skill: Listening and making predictions

Answer	S ² Andreas Angel	
1. a	2. a	3. b
4. a	5. c	6. a

Page 5

Pronunciation

CD 1, Track 5

This pronunciation lesson focuses on the reduction of the h sound in words such as *he, him, his,* and *her.* The objective of this lesson is to increase students' awareness of the reduction and improve listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 6

Task 1

Answers	
 you seen her How's he doing happy to 	 talked with her he got tell him I

- Help students contextualize the activity by describing an instance in which you met an old acquaintance on the street.
- Model the greetings you used and the questions you asked during that conversation and write them on the board.
- Elicit similar encounters students have had and the language they used. Add these to the list on the board.
- Ask students to act out a similar situation in pairs. Students may use the sample language on the board for support.

Unit 2 Plans

Page 6 **Getting Ready**

Vocabulary

go out (to dinner)	play (sports)
hang out	take a trip
out of town	video games

es

Answers will vary.

Answers

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 7

Vocabulary

careful	ocean
dangerous	sail
I can hardly wait!	ski
instructor	stay home

Skill: Listening for plans

Answer		
1. c	2. b	3. c
4. a	5. b	6. a

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down three expressions the speakers use to express excitement about their plans.

Possible Answers

Conversation 1: I can hardly wait! Conversation 2: I wouldn't miss it for anything! Conversation 3: It's supposed to be beautiful! Conversation 6: It sounds very exciting to me!

Page 7

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 8

Vocabulary

alone	I plan to (do	
favorite	something)	

final exams go downtown (go) out of town

library visit What are you up to?

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topic

. 4	B. 2	C. 6
1	E. 3	F. 5

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

1. False	2. False	3. True
4. False	5. False	6. True

Optional Activity

Put students into pairs. Have them ask one another what they most like to do on the weekends and what they least like to do on the weekends. When the exchange is done, have the students switch partners and ask the same questions again. Repeat as time allows.

Page 8 Listenina 3

CD 1, Track 9

Vocabulary

busy	just in time
campfire	paper (report)
finals	present
going on	road trip
I can't wait.	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. b	2. a	3. c
4. a	5. b	6. b

Task 2

Skill: Listening for attitudes

Answer	H ard and the second	
1. d	2. c	3. b
4. f	5. a	6. e

Page 9

Pronunciation

CD 1, Track 10

In this pronunciation lesson, the focus is on intonation in sentences that end with tag questions. The objective of this lesson is to familiarize students with these changes in intonation, improving listening comprehension and speaking skills.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 11

Task 1

Answers

- 1. isn't it
- 2. could go see
- 3. do you
- 4. We could go

- Begin a class discussion by sharing with students some of the things you do on weekends, whether exciting or mundane. List the activities on the board as you go.
- Elicit other weekend activities from students. What do they like? What do they not like? Write these on the board as well.
- Ask several students to talk briefly about what their ideal weekend would be, using the activities listed on the board.
- In their pairs, have students use this same language to frame a conversation about what they plan to do in the upcoming weekend.

Unit 3 Successful Businesses

Page 10

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

atmosphere
facilities
language school
popularity
staff
Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 12

Vocabulary

10 percent cheaper
convenient
machines (exercise equipment)
mall
rude

service

Skill: Listening for negative information

Answer	5		
1. b	2. b	3. a	

6. b

organized

styles

stylists

the latest stuff

5. b

Page 11 Listening 2

CD 1. Track 13

4. b

Vocabulary

bright lights	
comfortable	
displays	
fits (v.)	
garage (repair shop)	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer		
A. 3	B. 2	C. 5
D. 1	E. 6	F. 4

Task 2

Skill: Listening for jobs

Answer	,	
1. c	2. b	3. a
4. a	5. b	6. b

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down the reason why the people like the things mentioned in Task 2.

Answers

- 1. There is great music.
- 2. They have all the latest stuff.
- 3. The stylists are really good.
- 4. There are bright lights at the front door.
- 5. They're about half the price of other places.
- 6. All of their stuff looks great and fits perfectly.

Page 12

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 14

Vocabulary

a good value	speed
chefs	website
quality	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answe	ers		
1. c	2. b	3. a	4. a

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answe	rs		
1. b	2. a	3. d	4. c

Page 13 Pronunciation

CD 1. Track 15

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the stress put on certain words when stating a complaint. The objective of this lesson is to help students identify and use the accepted stresses on words that express the exact reason for the complaint.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 16

Answers

- 1. are not very
- 2. are really bad
- 3. fell apart
- 4. takes too long
- 5. favorite jeans

- Put the exercise into context by sharing with students what your favorite place to shop or eat is. What is the main thing you like about it?
- Draw two columns on the board, one for "likes" and one for "dislikes". List a couple of things you like and don't like about the business, using relevant vocabulary words.
- Elicit favorite businesses from several students, recording what they like and don't like about the business in the same fashion as above.
- Ask students to discuss this same topic in pairs. Students may use the vocabulary words from the comparison charts on the board.

Unit 4 Apologies and Excuses

Page 14 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

all right Don't worry about it. It's no problem. It won't happen again. make it up to (someone) mean to (do something) worry

Answers

- 1. Apology
- 3. Apology
- 5. Response
- **7.** Response
- 6. Apology 8. Response

2. Response

4. Apology

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 17

Vocabulary

book bag	insurance information					
copy (of a CD)	occasion					
dents	scratch					
dozens	tripped					

Skill: Listening for main idea

Answer	5		
1. a	2. b	3. b	unisti internet
4. a	5. b	6. b	

Page 15

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 18

Vocabulary

accident	on time
break down	roommate
directions	tow truck
emergency room	unusual
freeway	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answe	rs		
1. b	2. a	3. a	4. b

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answei	'S		
1. No	2. Yes	3. No	4. No

Page 16

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 19

Vocabulary

ankle	graduation			
ceremony	job interview			
cousin	neighbors			
coworkers	niece			
food poisoning	turned out to be			
	(something)			

Task 1

Skill: Listening for implied information

Answer	5	
1. b	2. a	3. a
4. b	5. c	6. c

Task 2

Skill: Listening for reasons

Answers		
1. b	2. c	3. a
4. f	5. e	6. d

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have the students take turns describing a time they missed an important event, modeling their responses on the monologues in Listening 3. Walk around the room and assist with grammar and vocabulary. Students should give at least one excuse and tell how they made up for the mistake. When they are finished, have the students share their stories with other pairs.

Page 17 Pronunciation

CD 1, Track 20

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is differing intonations in yes/no and Whquestions. The objective of this lesson is to increase students' awareness of changing intonation and improve their listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 21

Task 1

	i.	10	A	2		2			•2	à		ŝ,	ł.	Ś.			ŝć.	5	1					ŝ	a in	•
1.0	5		Fill		3	VI	21	2			27				Č.	1	Ż		-2	ž	ŝ	1				

- 1. Where were you
- 2. are you okay
- 3. Is something wrong

- Give the exercise some context by sharing a story with the class about a time you missed a date, meeting, or appointment with another person. How did you apologize? What were your excuses?
- Ask the class to provide another example of this same type of mistake. Elicit responses about details such as how to apologize and possible excuses. Write class suggestions on the board.
- In their pairs, have one student act the part of someone who missed an appointment, offering apologies and excuses, and the other student respond. Then let them switch roles and do the exercise again.

Unit 5 Character Traits

Page 18 **Getting Ready**

Vocabulary

caring	patient
enthusiastic	persuasive
honest	sensitive
informed	strict
intelligent	

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 22

Vocabulary

effective	good with children
elementary school	issues
get angry	landlady
gets mad	rules

Skill: Listening for gist

Answei	'S	
1. a	2. a	3. b
4. a	5. a	6. b

Page 19

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 23

Vocabulary

can't stand criticize drove (someone) to (a place) enjoying (oneself) homeless (person) Lucky you! made jokes (about something) No way! praise

Task 1

Skill: Listening for praise or criticism

Answers		
1. praise	2. praise	3. criticize
4. praise	5. criticize	6. criticize

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	
1. True, False	2. True, True
3. False, False	4. True, False
5. False, True	6. False, False

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down one character trait that describes each person. Then put the students in pairs and have them discuss which people might be good friends.

Possible Answers

- 1. intelligent
- 2. caring
- 3. mean
- 4. sociable, enthusiastic
- 5. not honest
- 6. moody, depressed

Page 20

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 24

Vocabulary

athletic	conservative
bothering (someone)	depressed
cheerleader	exhausted
chubby	muscles
coffee shops	out of shape

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answe	rs	1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1999 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	
1. b	2. a	3. a	4. b

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	
1. False	2. True
3. True	4. False

Page 21

Pronunciation

CD 1, Track 25

This pronunciation lesson concentrates on vowel sounds that seem to link two words together in speech. The objective of the lesson is to increase students' awareness of these linking vowel sounds in speech and improve listening comprehension.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 26

Task 1

Answers

- 1. funny and nice
- 2. as I am
- 3. he always plays

Conversation

- Introduce the activity by describing a personal friend, neighbor, or family member to the class, using the character traits reflected in the vocabulary. Explain why they are special and what you like about them. Write traits on the board.
- Elicit similar descriptions from the students. Ask if anyone has a remarkable person in their life that they would like to describe to the class. Write suggested traits on the board.
- Ask students to share this same information with classmates in pairs. Students may use previously suggested character traits on the board to get started.

www.languagecentre.ir

Unit 6 Travel

Page 22 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

arriving	fasten
baggage	luggage
carousel	passenger
delayed	platform
departure	seatbelt
and the second second	

Answers

- 1. Luggage2. Departing3. Arriving4. Arriving5. Departing6. Luggage
- 7. Delay

6. Luggage 8. Arriving

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 27

Vocabulary

complimentary	land
Concord	locate
departure gate	purchase (v.)
flight	refreshments

Skill: Listening for topic

Answer	1 - 1	
1. b	2. b	3. b
4. c	5. c	6. b

Page 23

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 28

Vocabulary

20 minutes ago	past
about to (do something)	reach
counter	right
I'll do my best	whisk
left	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers		
1. b	2. b	3. b
4. b	5. a	6. a

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer		
1. a	2. b	3. a
4. b	5. b	6. a

Page 24

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 29

Vocabulary

•	
airline	pretty much
bumped off a flight	snoring
exhausted	(train) stop
fully booked	worn out
overbooked	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer		
A. 3	B. 1	C. 6
D. 4	E. 5	F. 2

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. True	2. True	3. False
4. True	5. True	6. False

Optional Activity

Put students into pairs. Have them take turns telling each other a few details about a travel experience that went terribly wrong. Provide them with these questions on the board as a guideline:

- 1. What went wrong?
- 2. Where did it go wrong?
- 3. What was one of the consequences?
- 4. How did it make you feel?
- 5. How was the situation resolved?

Students may refer to unit vocabulary for ideas and inspiration. Assist with grammar and vocabulary when necessary. When they are done, have students share these brief stories with other pairs.

Page 25

Pronunciation

CD 1, Track 30

This pronunciation lesson focuses on the reduction of the word *to* in everyday speech. The objective of this lesson is to increase students' awareness of the *to* reduction and improve listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 31

Task 1

Answers	
1. we went to	2. wanted to see
3. a great vacation	

- Start a class discussion about travel by offering one of your own travel stories. Describe where you went, how you got there, and what you did and write these details on the board.
- Point to each statement on the board and elicit the proper question for that statement. For example, point to *Last year*, *I went to...* and elicit *Where did you go*? Write each question next to the appropriate statement.
- In their pairs, have students take turns telling each other about a memorable travel experience. They may use the previous exercise and the questions on the board as a framework for their stories.

Unit 7 Housing

Page 26

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

garage studio apartment suburbs the country yard

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 32

Vocabulary

commuting
good-sized
high-rise building
makes sense
single
there's no point in (doing something)
work from home

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer	S		の必須のた
1. a	2. b	3. a	
4. a	5. a	6. b	

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have them listen again and say if they agree with the speakers.

Page 27

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 33

Vocabulary

ancient	convenient
annoying	falling apart
appliances	forever
coat of paint	space
condition	stained

Task 1

Skill: Listening for negative information

Answer	5	
1. c	2. b	3. a
4. c	5. b	6. a

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	5	The Second
1. e	2. c	3. d
4. f	5. a	6. b

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have them discuss two things they like and two things they don't like about where they live right now. When finished, have each pair compare answers with another pair.

Page 28

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 34

Vocabulary

building	maintenance
first floor	landlady
high floor	take care of (something)

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	
1. Old, New	2. New, Old
3. Old, New	4. Old, New
5. New, Old	6. Old, New

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. b	2. b	3. b
4. a	5. c	6. a

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down something the speakers liked about their old places.

Page 29

Pronunciation

CD 1, Track 35

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the reduction of *is* and *are* in everyday speech. The objective of this lesson is to make students aware of this common pronunciation, thereby improving their listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 36

Task 1

Answers

- 1. neighbors are really
- 2. The building is
- husband are doctors

Conversation

- Ease students into the conversation by telling them about a unique home in which you lived (e.g. your first apartment or your childhood home).
- What did you like about it? What did you dislike about it? Use relevant vocabulary words and phrases in your description. As you use one of these words, write it on the board.
- Ask students to share stories about a unique living space from their own pasts. Elicit relevant vocabulary words to describe these places and record them on the board.
- Divide students into pairs and have them share the good and bad of their chosen home's appearance, location, etc., as well as their experiences living there.

www.languagecentre.ir

Unit 8 Can you believe it?

Page 30 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

house key look like (someone) parking lot refrigerator seemed like star

• •••

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 1, Track 37

Vocabulary

arrested convenience store customs checkpoint forward (v.) get out of (doing something) neglect smuggling stick shift

. .

Skill: Listening for main idea

Answer	5	
1. b	2. a	3. b
4. c	5. c	6. b

Page 31

Listening 2

CD 1, Track 38

Vocabulary

arena	mummified
column	pharaoh
elaborate (adv.)	plumbing
ended up	stadium
flushing	tuition

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answe	rs		
1. a	2. b	3. b	4. a

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	
1. True	2. False
3. False	4. True

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Assign each pair one story from the Listening 2 exercises. Play the recording once more, allowing students to take notes. Then have the students work together to craft a brief summary of the story in their own words. Assist with grammar and vocabulary as needed. When finished, students should share their summaries with other pairs.

Page 32

Listening 3

CD 1, Track 39

Vocabulary

bonus	identify
destination	newborn
drifting	scam
guess what (happened)	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topics

Answers	e - 1997 - 200		
A. 4	B. 1	C. 2	
D. 5	E. 3	F. 6	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	5	
1. a	2. b	3. b
4. a	5. a	6. b

Page 33 **Pronunciation**

CD 1, Track 40

This pronunciation lesson centers upon rhythm in complex sentences, specifically the intonation of the different clauses based on their place in the sentence. The objective of this lesson is to make students aware of these rising and falling intonations and improve listening comprehension and speech skills.

Dictation

CD 1, Track 41

Task 1

Answers

- 1. Did you hear
- 2. he didn't want
- 3. What did he
- 4. You're kidding me!

- Tell a story about something strange and inexplicable (e.g. a supernaturalseeming occurrence) that has happened to you or someone you know. Encourage students to ask questions and suggest theories about what really happened or how it happened.
- Elicit a sentence or two from several students about strange things that have happened to them. Make a note of key words or phrases pertaining to unexplained or otherwise extraordinary phenomena to create a word bank for later use.
- In their pairs, students will share a story about something strange that happened to them. They may refer to the words and phrases on the board for help. Students should answer all of the following questions in their stories: What happened? When did it happen? Where did it happen? What was strange about it?

Vo	cab
bo	nus
1	

Unit 9 Friendship

Page 34 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

appearance	qualities
career goals	sense of humor
education	sensitivity
family	social skills
background	somewhat important
11	

intelligence

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 2, Track 2

Vocabulary

got into a fight	
(have) no future	
Just my type!	

laugh stockbroker surfing

makes (someone)

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer			
1. a	2. b	3. a	
4. b	5. a	6. a	

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and decide whether or not the speaker seems to like the person being described.

Answers		
1. Yes	2. No	3. No
4. Yes	5. Yes	6. No

Page 35

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 3

Vocabulary

a talk (lecture)	exhibition
art show	opening night
car show	That's fine with me.

Unit 9

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer	s	
A. 4	B. 3	C. 6
D. 1	E. 5	F. 2

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	5		
1. b	2. b	3. a	
4. c	5. a	6 . b	

Page 36

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 4

Vocabulary

autograph	festival
book signing	home team
craft fair	marathon
crowds	movie premiere
director	producer
famous	violin
farm show	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer	Sing	
1. c	2. b	3. a
4. b	5. b	6. b

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	i	
1. d	2. e	3. a
4. b	5. c	6. f

Optional Activity

Put the students in pairs to discuss the invitations in Listening 3. Have them say why they would accept or refuse each

www.languagecentre.ir

invitation. Go around the classroom, helping with grammar as needed. Encourage the students to give extra information and ask follow-up questions.

Page 37 **Pronuncia**tion

CD 2. Track 5

This pronunciation lesson centers upon adding stress to certain words in a sentence to show emphasis. The objective is to familiarize students with the use of stresses in expressive speech and to help them sound more natural in speaking.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 6

Task 1

Answers

- 1. really like her
- 2. very intelligent too
- 3. he's not friendly

- Begin a classroom discussion of the topic by telling about a person you know very well. How long have you known this person? What makes him or her a good friend? What do you sometimes dislike about this person?
- Explain some scenarios in which the person pleased you (e.g. bought you flowers after a bad day) or displeased you (e.g. stood you up for a date). Ask students what qualities they can infer from these actions and write them on the board.
- Allow students to continue the discussion by sharing the good and bad qualities of their own longtime friends. Elicit responses that are relevant to the topics covered in the unit. Write key words on the board.
- Let all students describe these close friends in their pairs. They may reference the words on the board or in the vocabulary lists to get them started.

Unit 10 Television

Page 38 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

documentariessitcomsgame showssoap opreality showstalk sho

soap operas talk shows

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 2, Track 7

Vocabulary

defense	hurricane
episodes	impression
floods	miserable
grand prize	

Skill: Listening for topics

Answers	1	
1.a	2. a	3. b
4. b	5. a	6. b

Page 39

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 8

Vocabulary

architecture	final round
breakthroughs	hilarious
contestants	stay tuned
cruise	trivia

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers

- 1. Tomorrow's TV (documentary)
- 2. Eye on Medicine (documentary)
- 3. The World That Was (documentary)
- 4. Sea Crazy (sitcom)
- 5. Question Time (game show)
- 6. The Night Show (talk show)

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer		ALC: THE REPORT
1. c	2. f	3. a
4. b	5. e	6. d

Page 40

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 9

Vocabulary

action movie	honestly
amazing	rather
frustrating	recipes

Task 1

Skill: Listening for agreement and disagreement

Answers	
1. Agree	2. Don't agree
3. Don't agree	4. Agree
5. Don't agree	6. Don't agree

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. False	2. False	3. True
4. True	5. True	6. True

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have each pair choose a popular television program and give their opinion of it. Their conversations should include statements of opinion, reasons, and expressions of agreement or disagreement.

Page 41 **Pronunciation**

CD 2, Track 10

The focal point of this pronunciation lesson is the use of rising and falling intonation to indicate positive or negative stress. The objective of this lesson is to increase students' awareness of a common speaking pattern so that they may employ it for more natural speech.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 11

Task 1

- 2. it was interesting
- 3. drama and excitement
- 4. are frustrating

- Tell the students about a TV show you really like. Write key words about the show, e.g., *funny, exciting,* etc. on the board as you describe the show. Then describe a show you do not like and repeat the same procedure.
- Elicit shows that students like and dislike on the board. Ask students to describe what they like or don't like about each show and write key words on the board.
- In their pairs, have students take turns telling each other TV shows they like or dislike. They may use the previous exercise and the language on the board as a framework for their discussion.

Unit 11 Cities

Page 42

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

beaches	safety
culture	traffic
nightlife	

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 2, Track 12

Vocabulary

clubs	musi	musicians	
crime	price	prices	
movie studios	sight	sightseeing	
Answers			
1. b	2. a	3. b	
4. a	5 . a	6. b	

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down the reason why the speakers like the features they mention.

Answers

- 1. The water was so clean.
- 2. There are great buildings like the opera house.
- **3.** There are plenty of clubs and restaurants.
- There were museums, plays, and poetry readings.
- 5. They have great musicians.
- 6. There are lots of fun things to see.

Page 43

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 13

Vocabulary

a friend from	Montreal
college	province
centuries	Quebec City
get by	street signs

right through the middle

St. Lawrence River

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	
1. Montreal	2. Quebec City
3. Montreal	4. Montreal

5. Quebec City

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answe	rs		
1. b	2. c	3. b	4. a

Optional Activity

Tell the class that they will be interviewing each other about a city they know well. Elicit at least six questions that students can ask and write them on the board. Then put the students in pairs and have them interview each other. When everyone is finished, have the students switch roles.

Page 44

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 14

Vocabulary

Corfu	relieved
Crete	snorkeling
food poisoning	sunburn
Greek	sunscreen
proud of (oneself)	suntan
purse	theater
ran out of money	wallet

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

And the field shares and a second state and		
5		
2. b	3. a	
5. b	6. a	
	2. b	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. False	2. True	3. True
4. False	5. True	6. False

Page 45

Pronunciation

CD 2, Track 15

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the reduction of the phrases *have to*, *got to*, and *had to* in everyday speech. The objective is to familiarize students with the sounds and uses of these reductions and improve listening comprehension.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 16

Task 1

Answers

1. have to buy

- 2. didn't have to
- 3. don't have to

- Describe to students a vacation that you once took. Describe the place and what you did there, including climate, sights, nightlife, activities, etc.
- Ask students what their most exciting vacation was. Elicit responses by asking specific questions regarding general features of the trip, and jot down key words on the board. Record certain prompt words from the questions you ask, as well.
- Divide students into pairs and have the partners tell each other about an outstanding vacation they once took, using the words and questions on the board as a framework.
- Students may then respond to one another by stating whether or not they would enjoy each other's vacations, with reasons to support their opinions. What would they like about it? What would they dislike?

Unit 12 Urban Life

Page 46 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

air quality cleanliness public transportation the economy

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 2, Track 17

Vocabulary

deserted	planted (v.)
eat out	sound barrier
inexperienced	train
out of business	

Skill: Listening for topics

Answers	haran karan Karang pangang	
1. b	2. b	3. a
4. a	5. b	6. a

Page 47

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 18

Vocabulary

factories	outdoor market
fence	redevelop
hardly any	site
industry	tore (something) down

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

a na managana kana sanangangana sana sa	wheels, we have an even of a construction of the second seco	Contraction to define the second s	
Answers			
1. b	2. b	3. a	
4. b	5. b	6. a	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. False	2. False	3. True
4. False	5. True	6. True

Page 48

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 19

Vocabulary

businesses	green space
clubs	have trouble
crime	open (start a business)

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	La constanta da cons
1. Likes, Dislikes	2. Dislikes, Likes
3. Likes, Dislikes	4. Dislikes, Likes
5. Dislikes, Likes	6. Likes, Dislikes

Task 2

Skill: Listening for suggestions

Answers			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
1. e	2. f	3. d	
4. c	5. b	6. a	

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down the expressions the people use to say they like something.

Answers

- 1. The best thing is...
- 2. There are at least a dozen great places...
- **3.** I think this city council does a great job...
- 4. I love that...
- 5. It's great, actually.
- **6.** You know what I love about this town?

Page 49 **Pronunciation**

CD 2, Track 20

This pronunciation lesson focuses on the reduction of the phrases *used to* and *use to* in everyday speech. The objective of this lesson is to familiarize students with this particular reduction so as to improve their speaking and listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 21

Task 1

Allswers	
1. past five years	

- 2. didn't use to
- 3. there used to
- 4. lots of great

- Ask students to describe their city or town five years ago. If students have trouble, ask prompting questions such as Was your city very crowded five years ago? and Were there a lot of good restaurants in your city five years ago? Write student responses on the board.
- Point to each statement and ask students if their city is the same or different how. If it is different, ask students to describe how.
- In their pairs, have students take turns telling about how their city has changed. They may use the previous exercise and the language on the board as a framework for their discussion.

Unit 13 Special Days

Page 50

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

April Fool's Day	honor
costumes	play tr
dress up	loved

play tricks
loved ones

1.d 2.a 3.c 4.b

Listening 1

Answers

CD 2, Track 22

Vocabulary

admission	exchange
celebrate	midnight
decorate	play jokes

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer	,		2001-1X094-14
A. 6	B. 3	C. 4	
D. 1	E. 5	F. 2	

Page 51

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 23

Vocabulary

at home
bother
buy (oneself) a present
invite (someone) over
stay upstairs
take (someone) out
takes over

Task 1

-

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers	
1. Goes out	2. Goes out
3. Goes out	4. Stays home
5. Stays home	6. Stays home

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	Sector Contractor	
1. a	2. b	3. a
4. c	5. b	6. c

Page 52

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 24

Vocabulary

a big fan	romantic
charity	strangers
got together	the homeless
look forward to	valentine
(something)	waste of time
moved around	
(something)	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for likes and dislikes

in

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer		
1. b	2. a	3. b
4. c	5. c	6. c

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Play the monologues again and have the students give their own opinions about each holiday. When everyone is finished, have each pair share their opinions with another pair. (If students are not familiar with the holidays mentioned in the recording, have them discuss why these holidays would or would not be appropriate in their own countries.)

Page 53 **Pronunciation**

CD 2, Track 25

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the reduction of the *t* sound within words such as *twenty* or *party*. The objective of the lesson is to familiarize students with this common feature of everyday speech and improve listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 26

Task 1

Answers

- 1. sixtieth birthday
- 2. closer to fifty
- 3. big party
- 4. twenty-sixth
- 5. two weeks away

Conversation

- Put the exercise into context by sharing information about your own family members' birthdays, and any differences in how you celebrate each person's birthday.
- List three to four family members on the board and leave space beneath each name. As you speak, start filling in details about each relative's ideal birthday celebration, using key words and phrases from the unit.
- In their pairs, students may reference the key words and phrases on the board as they describe a variety of birthday celebrations for members of their own families.

www.languagecentre.ir

Unit 14 Fashion

Page 54 Getting Ready

Vocabulary

formal	wedding
informal	

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 2, Track 27

Vocabulary

60s/70s/80s	punk
capes	Roaring Twenties
elegant	slicked back
handsome	tie-dyed
miniskirts	trousers
peace signs	typical

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers			
A. 3	B. 5	C. 1	
D. 4	E. 2	F. 6	

Page 55

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 28

Vocabulary

blouses	neater
broke up	plain
casual	ponytail
collars	preppy
denim	promotion
look (n.)	unbuttoned

Task 1

Skill: Listening for time references

Answers			• 101, 1
1. b	2. a	3. a	
4. b	5. a	6. a	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	er el al	
1. False	2. False	3. True
4. False	5. True	6. True

Page 56

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 29

Vocabulary

cotton	tight
imported	walked around
leather	wool
silk	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers			
1. F	2. A	3. D	
4. C	5. E	6. B	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	5		
1. a	2. c	3. c	
4. b	5. b	6. b	

Optional Activity

Divide the students into groups of three or four. Have the students take turns describing an item they recently bought. Tell the students to include the material, country of origin, the approximate price, and the reason why they bought the item.

Page 57 Pronunciation

CD 2, Track 30

This pronunciation lesson centers upon the reduction of the word *of* in everyday speech. The objective of the lesson is to increase students' awareness of the reduction and improve listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 31

Task 1

Answei		

- 1. made of wool
- couple of black
- 3. one of these

- Share with the class what an average shopping trip is like for you. Explain that like most people you shop at many different stores for clothes that serve different purposes in your life, e.g. formal wear, work wear, and casual wear.
- Use these general categories to create three columns on the board. Start filling in the columns with relevant words and phrases as you come across them. Ask yourself questions such as: Where would I buy this type of clothing? What type of clothing falls under each category? How do the prices differ? What articles of clothing are specific to each category?
- Elicit more information for the chart from students, asking them the same questions that are listed above, and create a sizeable idea bank for later reference.
- In their pairs, students will describe a shopping trip, including where they went, what they bought, and what they paid. They may reference the terms and ideas on the board.

Unit 15 Favorites

Page 58

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

favorite free time activity kind of

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 2, Track 32

Vocabulary

American English British English Central America Do you prefer...? makes a lot more sense mellow South America useful Would you rather...?

Skill: Listening for preferences

Answer		
1. b	2. a	3. b
4. b	5. a	6. b

Page 59

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 33

Vocabulary

country music	Oh, yeah?
delicious	office
Do you?	office work
have a look	outdoors
hot and spicy	work on (repair)
Keith Urban	wreck (damaged car)
Me, too.	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topics

Answers		
A. 3	B. 1	C. 4
D. 2	E. 6	F. 5

Task 2

Skill: Listening for agreement and disagreement

Answers	
1. agree	2. don't agree
3. don't agree	4. agree
5. don't agree	6. agree

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and write down the expressions the people use to express agreement or disagreement.

Answers	
1. Yeah	2. Really?
3. Oh, yeah?	4. Me, too.
5. Do you?	6. Hey, me, too.

Page 60

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 34

Vocabulary

background	housekeeping
by himself	parking
carry	pick up
front desk	position (job)
group tours	suburbs
guide	trendy

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topics

Answers			
1. a	2. b	3. a	
4. c	5. c	6. b	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. True	2. False	3. False
4. False	5. True	6. True

Page 61

Pronunciation

CD 2, Track 35

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is differing intonations in questions regarding choice or preference. The objective of this exercise is to make students aware of this common pattern of intonation and improve speaking and listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 36

Task 1

- Answers
- 1. Do you prefer
- 2. Which do you
- 3. do you like

- Begin a class discussion about favorite TV shows by sharing with the class what your favorite show is and the reasons you prefer it over other shows. What does it have that other shows do not? What do you dislike about other shows that is better in your favorite show?
- Elicit opinions from several students. Which shows do they like and which do they particularly not like?
- In their pairs, students will discuss the topics listed in the conversation activity. They may refer to the structures written on the board if necessary. Walk around the room helping students with vocabulary.

Unit 16 Phone Messages



Listening 1

CD 2, Track 37

Vocabulary

apology	reminder
congratulations	request
offer	suggestion
remind	unfortunately

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers		
1. a	2. b	3. b
4. a	5. b	6. a

Page 63

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 38

Vocabulary

excited
join (someone)
pleased
scared
tied up
worried

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

A. 4	B. 6	C. 3
D. 5	E. 1	F. 2

Task 2

Skill: Listening for attitudes

Answer	San an a	
1. b	2. b	3. a
4. c	5. a	6. c

Optional Activity

Put students into small groups. Have them listen to each message again and decide whether they would have the same feelings as the callers had in each situation. When everyone is finished, have each group share their answers with another group.

Page 64

Listening 3

CD 2, Track 39

Vocabulary

at homemake it (attend)at the bankon vacationat the mallorderedfrom (a company)pass alonghaircut(a message)in a meetingshampooin classstepped outlatestepped out

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers

- 1. Correct: caller, message
- 2. All incorrect
- 3. All incorrect
- 4. All incorrect

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details			
Answe	ers		
1. b	2. c	3. a	4. c

Page 65 Pronunciation

CD 2, Track 40

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the reduction of the phrases going to and want to in everyday speech. The objective of the lesson is to increase students' awareness of this reduction and improve their listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 2, Track 41

Task 1

- Answers
- 1. Can I speak
- 2. going to be
- 3. I'm going to
- 4. should be there

- Elicit different situations in which students might call a friend, e.g., to invite their friend to the movies, or to ask about the homework in a class. Write student responses on the board.
- Model the activity for the students writing key phrases such as *Is* ... *there?* and *Can I leave a message?* on the board.
- In their pairs, have students take turns leaving phone messages for a friend. They may use the previous exercise and the language on the board as a framework for the activity.

Page 66

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

bad experience	traffic accident
got stuck	valuable
locked yourself out	

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 2

Vocabulary

exactly	turned around
tie	voice

Listening for sequence

Answer	5		
A. 2	B. 5	C. 1	
D. 6	E. 3	F. 4	

Page 67

Listening 2

CD 2, Track 3

Vocabulary

embarrassed
go sailing
nervous
realized
suddenly

Task 1

Skill: Listening for attitudes

Answers	
1. Frightened	2. Embarrassed
3. Disappointed	4. Disappointed
5. Frightened	6. Embarrassed

Task 2

Skill: Listening and making predictions

Answer		
1. b	2. b	3. c
4. a	5. b	6. c

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and think about what they would do in each situation. Put the students in pairs to discuss possible answers. Play the monologues again, stopping after each one so the students can discuss their ideas. When everyone is finished, have each pair share their ideas with another pair.

Page 68

Listening 3

CD 3, Track 4

Vocabulary

bumped around	pajamas
finally	pulled her out
in the end	raffle tickets
injured	sign (v.)
locked out of	skid
(somewhere)	went off the side
luckily	of the road

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer	5		
1. c	2. b	3. c	
4. b	5. a	6. b	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. True	2. True	3. False
4. False	5. False	6. True

Optional Activity

Put the students into groups of three or four. Have them choose one of the monologues from Listening 3 and write a new ending for the story. Tell students that their new endings can be happy, sad, or silly. When everyone is finished, have each group share their ending with another group.

Page 69

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 5

This pronunciation lesson focuses on the vocal emphasis placed on time phrases (e.g. *just, all of a sudden*) within a sentence. The objective of this lesson is to familiarize students with this particular speech pattern and improve listening comprehension.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 6

Task 1

Answers

- 1. about what happened
- 2. when suddenly I
- 3. did you do
- 4. just as l

- Share a story with the class about a time when something interesting happened to you that you did not expect. As you tell the story, write transition words and important time phrases on the board.
- In their pairs, students may use these cues to record the parts of their story. Only note-taking is allowed here. The storytelling must be done verbally. Students will tell their stories to one another and, when done, share them with other pairs. Assist with vocabulary and grammar as necessary.

Page 70

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

Disney World white-water rafting safari

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 7

Vocabulary

dying to (do	motor coaches
something)	prefer
fascinating	ski resort
jungle	

Skill: Listening for preferences

Answer	5	
1. b	2. a	3. b
4. a	5. b	6. b

Optional Activity

Have students listen again and discuss which trips they would prefer, and why.

Page 71

Listening 2

CD 3, Track 8

Vocabulary

end up in (a place)	
get up to (a place)	
off to (a place)	

(a place) straight on to

start off in

(a place)

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers

The places the people will visit are:

- 1. Taipei, Seoul, Hong Kong, Thailand
- 2. London, Oxford, Paris, Switzerland, Italy
- 3. Los Angeles, Denver, Washington, D.C., New York

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers

- Taipei: 3 days Seoul: 3 days Hong Kong: 2 days Thailand: 5 days
- 2. London: 1 week Oxford: 2 days Paris: 5 days Switzerland: 3 days
- Italy: 5 days **3.** Los Angeles: 3 days Denver: 1 week Washington, D.C.: 2 days New York: 3 days

Page 72

Listening 3

CD 3, Track 9

Vocabulary

alone	group tours
art galleries	on my own
backpackers	plays (n.)
colonial towns	practice
do my own thing	spend time
free	travelers

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers	•		
1. a	2. a	3. с	
4. a	5. b	6. а	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers			
1. d	2. f	3. e	
4. a	5. b	6. c	

Optional Activity

Put the students into groups of three or four. Have them listen to the

recording again and decide which two speakers are the most similar. Have each group present their ideas to another group.

Page 73 Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 10

In the pronunciation lesson students will see word pairs that sound as if they are "linked" by vowel sounds at the end of the first word and the beginning of the second (e.g. *do it = doowit*). The objective of the lesson is to increase students' awareness of this common speech pattern and improve listening comprehension.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 11

Task 1

Answers

- 1. go on vacation
- 2. Did you do
- 3. did go out
- 4. They were great

- Begin the activity by sharing with students a memorable vacation you once took. Include details like where you stayed, what you did, sights you saw, how you got there, how long you stayed, etc.
- Write these same questions on the board and ask students to describe one of their own memorable vacations by elaborating on each of the questions. Write responses on the board along with your own.
- Put students in pairs. They will converse about memorable vacations they have taken in the past, using the models on the board as a rough guide. Encourage students to question their partners if they wish to know more, or if they feel some information has been left out.

Unit 19 The News

Page 74

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

crime	magazines
entertainment	politics

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 12

Vocabulary

collision	investigating
exports	stock market
fans	stolen
finals	suffered
heavy losses	theft

Skill: Listening for topics

Answer	S .		
1. b	2. b	3. b	
4. a	5. b	6. b	

Optional Activity

Put the students into groups of three or four. Have each group choose one news report from the recording, listen to it again, and then answer the question, *What do you think happened next?* As the students prepare their answers, go around the class, helping as needed. When everyone is ready, have each group share their answer with another group.

Page 75

Listening 2

CD 3, Track 13

Vocabulary

broke down	
closed down	
Coast Guard	
destroyed	
escape	

giant panda
given birth
guest room
rescued
searching

stranded twin the size of (something) vehicle

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers	
1. correct	2. incorrect
3. correct	4. incorrect
5. correct	6. correct

Task 2

Answers

Skill: Listening for details

1. Probably happened

- 2. Actually happened
- 3. Actually happened
- 4. Probably happened
- 5. Probably happened
- **6.** Actually happened

Page 76

Listening 3

CD 3, Track 14

Vocabulary

checked	protest
combine	sandbags
flames	sculptures
fleeing	snakes
gallery	works (of art)
merger	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topics

Answer	5	
1. a	2. b	3. b
4. c	5. a	6. b

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	New on classic Classic Providence and a second concernation	in a low of the first the second s
1. False	2. False	3. True
4. False	5. True	6. False

Optional Activity

Divide the students into groups of three or four. Play the recording again and have the groups write a headline for each story. When everyone is finished, have each group compare headlines with two other groups.

Page 77

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 15

The pronunciation lesson focuses on syllable stress when talking about large numbers. The objective of the lesson is to familiarize students with the rhythm in which large numbers are pronounced and improve both speaking and listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 16

Task 1

Answers

- 1. watch the news
- 2. away with \$850,000
- 3. \$15,000 reward

Conversation

- To give the activity some context, read aloud from a recent newspaper or summarize a few of the stories for the class.
- On the board, write the all-important W questions: Who? What? When? Where? Why? As you speak, record these basic details under each heading.
- Ask several students to take turns making up their own short news story by offering answers for each of the questions and forming them into a sentence or two (e.g. *Yesterday, a young man from New York won an award for doing charitable acts.*).
- In their pairs, students may refer to the five W's on the board to frame their own news stories and tell them to their partners.

20

Page 78

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

companions	smoking
informative	the Olympic Games
pride	waste time
Answers	

1.c 2.d 3.b 4.a

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 17

Vocabulary

bungee jumping	out there (in space)
company	rope
develop	space exploration
distracting	TV commercials
jump off (a	waste of money
bridge)	

Skill: Listening for topics

Answer		
1. a	2. b	3. a
4. a	5. b	6. b

Page 79

Listening 2

CD 3, Track 18

Vocabulary

action movies	raise money
allowed	TV programs
encourage	universe
can't wait	violent
interrupt	worth it
lotteries	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for opinions

Answers	an a san an a	analas e rene las estas tenas tenas provinsi frances provinsi frances provinsi frances provinsi frances provins
1. For	2. Against	3. For
4. For	5. Against	6. Against

Task 2

Skill: Listening for reasons

Answers	ξ	
1. b	2. b	3. a
4. c	5. a	6 . b

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have the students write three more reasons that support each speaker's opinion. Have each pair share their reasons with another pair.

Page 80

Listening 3

CD 3, Track 19

Vocabulary

absolutely.	Sure.
garden	try (something) on
I know.	written for teenagers
I'm not sure	You're right about that.
I agree.	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for opinions

Answers	
1. Agree	2. Don't agree
3. Agree	4. Agree
5. Don't agree	6. Don't agree

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. True	2. True	3. False
4. True	5. True	6. True

Page 81

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 20

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the intonation of words or phrases in a series. The objective of this lesson is to familiarize students with the natural rise and fall of such intonations and increase both speaking and listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 21

Task 1

•
Answers
1. do you think

- 2. big movie theater
- 3. boring, dirty, small

- Explain what the following activity is about, then spend a few minutes telling students what your favorite places in your city are. Choose a specific type of place, like a restaurant. Why is it your favorite? How does it compare with other restaurants?
- Elicit similar responses from willing students. Elicit the reasons for their opinions by asking these same questions along the way, and encourage classmates to politely dispute this opinion.
- In their pairs, students will choose their favorite places in the city and take turns making arguments for why that place is the best. Make sure students are backing up their opinions with reasons, and encourage each partner to question the other's opinion.

Unit 21 Famous People

of music

Page 82

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

piece of music
the Mona Lisa

Answer			140
1. e	2. d	3. a	
4. b	5. c	6. f	

Listening 1

CD 3. Track 22

Vocabulary

Academy Award	independent
African American	physics
athlete	political leader
beauty pageants	reggae
horror stories	scientist

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers			
1. b	2. a	3. b	
4. a	5. b	6. b	

Optional Activity

Write the vocabulary items on the board. Play the recording again and have the students raise their hands when they hear each item.

Page 83

Listening 2

CD 3, Track 23

Vocabulary

advertisements	newcomer
award	school plays
biography	starring role
Indiana	stage acting
modeling	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	
1. Indiana	2. California
3. Indiana	4. California
5. New York	6. California

Task 2

Skill: Listening for sequence

Answers	See See See
He won an award	4
He had a starring role	5
He acted in	1
He went to college.	2
Rebel Without a Cause	6
He did modeling	3

Page 84

Listenina 3

CD 3, Track 24

Vocabulary

African National peaceful assistant Congress political life prison chief released deputy president elected retired inspired sentenced to life State President non-violent organization

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. 1918	2. 1942	3. 1952
4. 1964	5. 1990	6. 1994
7. 1999		

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers	- a set of the set of a set of the	Na 112 martina da contrata da contrata de contrata de contrata de contrata de contrata de contrata de contrata
1. True	2. True	3. False
4. True	5. False	6. False

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have the students listen to the monologue again and write one question of their own about Nelson Mandela. When everyone is finished, have pairs read their questions aloud to another pair.

Page 85

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 25

The focus of this pronunciation lesson is the reduction of the phrases would you, could you, and did you in everyday speech. The objective of this lesson is to make students aware of and alert to this reduction and improve their listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 3. Track 26

Task 1

Answers	
 did you do would you do 	 you see anyone a famous actor

- Announce that your favorite movie star is coming to town. Explain why this movie star is your favorite, and speculate what he or she might be like in real life. Based on your description, what would he or she do in your town? Where would he or she go?
- Ask students who their favorite movie stars are, and record their answers on the board for all to see. Elicit reasons why these are their favorites, and write a few of those down as well.
- · For students who offered responses, ask them what they think their favorite movie star might be like in real life. Write down some of these traits. If they visited your town, what would they find fun and interesting there?

Page 86

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

beans	pancakes	
carrots	pineapples	
cereal	poultry	
fats	pyramid	
noodles	sweets	
oils	tuna	
Answers		
1. b	2. e	3. f
4. d	5. d	6. d
7. c	8. f	9. e
10 . d		

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 27

Vocabulary

cholesterol	put on weight
cut down on	steak
given (something) up	sweet tooth
pay attention	

Skill: Listening for gist

Answer	S		
1. a	2. a	3. b	4. a

Page 87 Listening 2

CD 3, Track 28

Vocabulary

cholesterol level	high blood pressure
dessert	high cholesterol
fat	sodium

Task 1

Skill: Listening for suggestions

Answer	-	Managana ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang
1. b	2. c	3. c
4. a	5. a	6. a

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	5		
1. d	2. f	3. e	
4 . c	5. a	6. b	

Page 88

Listening 3

CD 3, Track 29

Vocabulary

bacteria	matured
bubbles	pasteurized
carbon dioxide	process
cultivated	reacted
cultures	release
curd	ripens
drained	vitamins
fermentation	

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. True	2. True	3. False
4. False	5. True	6. False
7. False	8. False	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for sequence

Answers	
The milk forms a solid substance.	4
Specially cultivated bacteria are	
added to the milk.	2
The milk is heated to remove	
all bacteria.	1
The curd is removed and drained.	5
The milk is kept warm so the	
cultures can grow.	3

Optional Activity

Put the students into pairs. Have the students listen to the talk again and write down one more step in the cheese making process. When everyone is finished, have each pair share their step with another pair.

Page 89

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 30

This pronunciation lesson focuses on the differing pronunciations of the plural *s* in everyday speech (e.g. cakes as opposed to eggs). The objective of this lesson is to increase students' awareness of these pronunciations and improve listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 31

Task 1

Answers

- 1. would you like
- 2. peas and carrots
- 3. chicken and vegetables

- Ask students what they like to eat at restaurants. Ask about main dishes, side dishes, and desserts. Write several responses on the board to create a class "menu".
- Play the part of the waitperson at a restaurant. Let students volunteer to play the part of customers and give you their orders from the menu on the board. Write down your questions and student response on the board.
- In their pairs, students will take turns playing waitperson and diner, using the menu and conventions written on the board as a guide.

Unit 23 Predicaments

Page 90

Getting Ready

Vocabulary

a loan	predicament
cheats	solution

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 32

Vocabulary

ask (someone) out	house guest
barks	invite (someone)
borrowed	out
forgotten	lend
graduation party	pay (money) back

Skill: Listening for gist

 Answers			
1. b	2. a	3. b	
4. b	5. a	6. a	

Page 91

Listening 2

CD 3, Track 33

Vocabulary

dropped
got stuck in traffic
guy
looking over (someone's) shoulder
signed (someone's) name
unfortunately

Task 1

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers		
A. 2	B. 5	C. 1
D. 6	E. 4	F. 3

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	S	1947), P	
1. c	2. c	3. a	
4. b	5. b	6. a	

Optional Activity

Have the students listen again and decide if they agree with the way each person solved the predicament. Put the students in pairs to discuss what they would do differently (if anything) and why. Ask a few pairs to share their opinions with the class.

Page 92

Listening 3

CD 3, Track 34

Vocabulary

acting weird	depressed
anonymous	manager
aware	psychologist
awkward	send (someone) a
breath	note
brother-in-law	snores

Task 1

Skill: Listening for attitudes

Answers			
1. b	2. c	3. b	
4. b	5. a	6. a	

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answer	S	
1. d	2. f	3. e
4. a	5. c	6. b

Page 92

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 35

The focus of the pronunciation lesson is word stress in compound nouns. The objective of this lesson is to familiarize students with the proper placement of stresses in such noun phrases and improve speech and listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 36

Task 1

Answers

- 1. house guest staying
- 2. his apartment building
- 3. insurance company.

- Make a list on the board that includes several situations or activities in which one might encounter a predicament, such as work, school, relationships, travel, going out, etc.
- Choose a scenario from the list and tell a story in which you faced a particular predicament. It can be real or fictional. How did it happen? How was it resolved?
- Allow volunteers from the class to choose their own scenario and tell a brief story from their lives about a time they faced a predicament. Assist with vocabulary and grammar when eliciting responses.
- In their pairs, students may use the categories and key words on the board to guide their own discussion of past predicaments in their lives. Go around the classroom eliciting extra facts and assisting with speech.

Unit 24 Global Issues

Page 94 **Getting Ready**

Vocabulary

AIDS	overpopulati
air pollution	poverty
crime	terrorism
destruction of the	unemployme
rain forests	war
global warming	water polluti
issue	

on ent tion

Answers

Answers will vary.

Listening 1

CD 3, Track 37

Vocabulary

a growing problem
focus on (doing something)
housing
places to live
public transportation
spend more on (something)
What we really have to do is

Skill: Listening for gist

Answers	i		2
1. b	2. b	3. b	
4. b	5. a	6. b	

Page 95 Listening 2

CD 3, Track 38

Vocabulary

bombs	high-rise buildings
001105	ingii iise bunuingo
chemicals	industries
dumping	landfills
explosions	mayor
fighting	move (to a new
freeways	city)
garbage	polluted
That's why	sports magazines

the country the only solution

upward waste

Task 1

Skill: Listening for topics

Answer	S	
1.b	2. a	3. с
4.b	5. b	6. а

Task 2

Skill: Listening for details

Answers		
1. False	2. True	3. True
4. False	5. True	6. False

Optional Activity

Write the following question on the board: Do you think the speaker's response will solve the problem? Put the students into groups of three or four. Play the monologues again and have the groups discuss the question on the board for each monologue.

Page 96

Vocabulary

attracted available believe difficult to find expect farmers find work glamorous health care

Task 1

Skill: Listening for details

Answers

The correct reasons are 1, 3, 6, and 8.

Task 2

Skill: Listening to details

Answers		
1. True	2. True	3. False
4. False	5. True	6. False

Page 97

Pronunciation

CD 3, Track 40

This pronunciation lesson will focus on syllable stress in two-syllable nouns and verbs. The objective of this lesson is to teach students the ways in which the stresses are consistently different between most nouns and verbs, thus improving speaking and listening comprehension skills.

Dictation

CD 3, Track 41

Task 1

Answers

- 1. so many problems
- 2. forests, traffic problems
- 3. reduce pollution
- 4. big problem

Conversation

- Ask students what are the most important problems facing the world today. Elicit responses and write them on the board.
- Which is the most important problem right now? Have willing volunteers offer arguments in support of one global issue over all the others. Encourage other students to question these opinions.
- How are we to solve these problems? Elicit some solutions from students, writing key words on the board as you go along.
- In their pairs, students will choose a major global issue and discuss it with a partner. They may use the framework and key words on the board as a rough guide.

Listening 3 CD 3, Track 39

huge

image

in reality

low (salary)

megacities

no longer

salaries

make a living

Tactics for Testing Notes and Answer Key

Tactics for Testing Units 1–4

Testing Focus Activity

- Read the testing tip at the bottom of page 99 with the students.
- Look at each picture and ask students to describe what they see. Have the students focus on describing the main action in the pictures.
- Explain that correct answer choices usually describe the main action or general idea of the picture. Incorrect answers often use words that appear in the picture, but incorrectly describe the action of the picture. For example, the correct answer choice for picture 1 should say something about people attending a meeting. Incorrect answer choices may reference things in the picture, such as the chairs, but will do so in a way that incorrectly describes the picture. By previewing the pictures and developing their own description of the action in each one, students can anticipate what they will likely hear in the correct answer choice.

Page 98

Part 1

CD 4-2

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will need to choose the answer choice that accurately describes each picture.
- Remind students to quickly preview the pictures, focusing on the main action of the picture.

- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 98 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Page 99

Part 2

CD 4-3

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a question or a statement and will need to choose the most appropriate response from the answer choices.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 98 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Part 3

CD 4-4

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a short conversation followed by three questions about the conversation.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 98 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.

• Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Tactics for Testing Units 5–8

Answers	
1. B	2. C
3. A	4 . B
5 . C	6. D
7. A	8. A
9. D	10. C

Testing Focus Activity

- Read the testing tip at the bottom of page 100 with the students. If students are unfamiliar with the term *inference*, explain the term and give the following example on the board:
 - Company A only hires college graduates.
 - Bob works for Company A.
- Explain to students that from these two statements they can infer that *Bob is a college graduate*. Explain that this is a logical inference to make because it is based on information that is directly stated.
- Explain that an illogical inference would not be based on information that is directly stated. For example, it would be illogical to infer that *Bob likes his job*. because there is nothing directly stated about Bob's opinion of his job.
- Explain to students that they can recognize inference questions by looking for key words such as suggest, imply, infer, most likely, and probably.
- Have students scan the questions on pages 100 and 101 and pick out the inference questions. (Questions 4, 7, and 10 are inference questions.)
- After students complete each question set, replay the audio track, pausing to focus on the inference question. Discuss with students how the correct answer is based on information directly stated in the passage.

Page 100

Part 1

CD 4-5

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear part of a lecture followed by four questions about the lecture. Encourage students to take notes as they listen and to use these notes when answering the questions.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 100 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Page 101

Part 2

CD 4-6

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a short conversation followed by three questions about the conversation. Encourage students to take notes as they listen and to use these notes when answering the questions.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 100 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Part 3

CD 4-7

Procedures

• Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a short conversation followed by three questions about the conversation. Encourage students to take notes as they listen and to use these notes when answering the questions.

- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 100 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Tactics for Testing Units 9–12

Ans			

- 1. C
- 2. A
- 3. B 4. B
- **4.** B **5.** east
- 6. Olympic Village
- 7. river
- 8. bicycle routes
- 9. government website
- 10. parents
- 11. wooden structures
- 12. yellow
- 13. tiles
- 14. Earth, heaven
- 15. | 16. F
- 17. A
- **18.** E
- **19.** B
- **20.** G

Testing Focus Activity

 Read the testing tip at the bottom of page 103 with the students. Explain that on some tests, such as IELTSTM and the TOEFL[®] test, students will listen to long passages. On these tests it can be difficult for students to know what information is important and what information isn't important. Explain that by previewing the questions before the start of the recording, students can focus their attention on listening for the specific information they will need to answer the questions.

- Ask students to preview the questions on page 102. Ask students what details they think they will need to listen for in the recording and write their responses on the board.
- As students listen to the recording for Part 1, have them focus on the listening for the details written on the board.

Page 102

Part 1

CD 4-8

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear two parts of a conversation between a man and a woman. After each part of the conversation, they will answer a series of questions about that part of the conversation. Questions 1-4 are multiple choice questions and students should circle the appropriate answer choice. Questions 5-10 are fill-inthe-blank questions. Students should write a maximum of two words for each blank.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Page 103

Part 2

CD 4-9

Procedures

• Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear two parts of a talk by a tour guide. After each part of the conversation, they will answer a series of questions about that part of the conversation. Questions 11–14 are fill-in-the-blank questions. Students should write a maximum of two words for each blank. Questions 15–20 correspond to the map in the center of page 103. Students should write the appropriate letter from the map in the blank provided in each question.

27

- Give students an opportunity to preview the questions on page 103. Discuss what important details they should listen for and write these on the board.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Tactics for Testing Units 13–16

Ans	wei	(S			
1.	С	2.	Α	3.	D
4.	А	5.	В	6.	В
7.	А	8.	С	9.	В
10.	В	11.	А	12.	С
13.	С	14.	В	15.	D

Testing Focus Activity

- Read the testing tip at the bottom of page 105 with the students. Explain that statement/response items are ones in which students hear a statement or a question and then choose the most appropriate response (as in questions 7–12 on page 105.)
- Write the following question and response item on the board:

Q: Do you want to get something to eat?

A: I had lunch a little while ago.

B: No, I don't like pizza.

C: Yes, I had lunch with Susan.

• Explain to students that the most appropriate answer choice is A. It answers the question indirectly; it doesn't directly give a "yes" or a "no" to the question, but a "no" is implied by the response. Answer choices B and C, on the other hand, both start with Yes or No, but the actual responses do not match the question. Explain that this is a common tactic on statement/response questions. Students must think carefully about the meaning of every answer choice and how it matches up with the question.

Page 104

Part 1

CD 4-10

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will need to choose the answer choice that accurately describes each picture.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 104 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Page 105

Part 2

CD 4-11

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a question or a statement and will need to choose the most appropriate response from the answer choices.
- Remind students to think carefully about the meaning of each answer choice and how it matches up with the question.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 104 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students. Focus on questions 10 and 12. Discuss with students how the correct answer choices (B and C) contain indirect answers to yes/no questions.

Part 3

CD 4-12

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a short conversation followed by three questions about the conversation.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 104 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Tactics for Testing Units 17–20

Answers		
1. D	2.	С
3. A	4.	В
5 . C	6.	А
7. D	8.	В
9. A	10.	А

Testing Focus Activity

- Read the testing tip at the bottom of page 106 with the students. Explain that many students feel pressure to finish tests quickly and that, as a result, they do not read the questions and the answer choices as carefully as they should. Explain that when reading quickly, it is easy to miss words like not and only, but that these words change the meaning of a question or sentence in important ways. Missing these words in a question for answer choice will lead to incorrect answers on the test.
- Have students read the question and answer choices on pages 106 and 107 slowly and carefully. Have students circle any negatives (such as *not*) or restrictive words (such as *only*).

Page 106

Part 1

CD 4-13

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear part of a lecture followed by four questions about the lecture. Encourage students to take notes as they listen and to use these notes when answering the questions.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 106 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Page 107

Part 2

CD 4-14

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a short conversation followed by three questions about the conversation. Encourage students to take notes as they listen and to use these notes when answering the questions.
- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 106 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Part 3

CD 4-15

Procedures

• Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear a short conversation followed by three questions about the conversation. Encourage students to take notes as they listen and to use these notes when answering the questions.

- Remind students to use the answer sheet on the left-hand side of page 106 to fill in their answers.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Tactics for Testing Units 21–24

Ans	wer	5	والمحقم وتعتقون	in un arcu		
1.	В					
2.	А					

- **3.** A
- **4.** B
- **5.** 1/3
- **6.** fat
- 7. potatoes
- 8. oily
- 9. nuts 10. label
- 11. farming
- 12. air pollution
- 13. reliable
- 14. cost-effective
- 15. community members
- 16. 60 liters
- 17. B 18. A
- 19. D
- **20.** C

Testing Focus Activity

- Read the testing tip at the bottom of page 109 with the students. Explain that the listening passages in tests can be very long and that it is important to have a strategy for keeping track of the information. Explain that listening for transition words is one way of keeping track of information, and that a passage can be divided into parts based on the transition words. Words such as *meanwhile, in summary, finally,* or *for example,* signal when important information will be heard.
- Ask students to make a list of other transition words they know. Write a few of their responses on the board.

• As students listen to the recording, have them focus on listening for transition words and writing them down in their notebooks.

Page 108 Part 1

CD 4–16

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear two parts of a conversation between a man and a woman. After each part of the conversation, they will answer a series of questions about that part of the conversation. Questions 1–4 are multiple choice questions and students should circle the appropriate answer choice. Questions 5–10 are fill-in-the-blank questions. Students should write a maximum of two words for each blank.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Page 109

Part 2

CD 4-17

Procedures

- Read the directions to the students. Explain that they will hear two parts of a talk in an environment class. After each part of the conversation, they will answer a series of questions about that part of the conversation. Questions 11–16 are fill-in-the-blank questions. Students should write a maximum of two words for each blank. Questions 17–20 correspond to the map in the center of page 109. Students should write the appropriate letter from the map in the blank provided in each question.
- When students are ready, play the recording. Do not pause between items as the appropriate answer time is built into the audio track.
- Check students' answers. Replay the recording, pausing this time to discuss the correct answers with the students.

Part 1

Use the words in the box to complete the crossword puzzle.



Across

- 1. to plan or create something
- 3. to have a memory of something
- 6. a class
- 7. warm and wet
- 8. to meet and welcome someone

Down

- 2. to help someone meet someone else
- 4. in the front

5. all that is necessary

'art 1

Aatch the words and phrases on the left with their definitions on the right.

1.	dangerous	A. with a lot of things that you must do
2.	hang out	B. a gift
3.	instructor	C. risky and possibly harmful
4.	careful	D. a brief stay with others away from home
5.	favorite	E. cautious; avoiding harm or injury
6.	present	F. a teacher or professor
7.	paper	G. a report you write for class
8.	busy	H. being without the company of others
9.	alone	I. to spend free time with friends
0.	visit	J. preferred more than all others

°art 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words or phrases from Part 1.

- 1. It is important to be ______ when driving on icy roads.
- 2. I met my friends at the mall so we could just _____
- _____ for the weekend. 3. His parents were out of town, leaving him _____
- 4. She was very ______ with her many afterschool activities.
- _____ was strict in class, but very friendly outside of school. 5. The ____
- 6. At Christmas, I bought a ______ for my friend.
- 7. The assignment was to write a ______ about the American Civil War.
- 8. During the summer, I like to _____ my grandparents for a week.
- 9. His _______ sport used to be hockey, but now he thinks soccer is the best.
- 10. Fearing injury, the hikers said the mountain trail was too ______

Part 1

Find the words in the box in the word search puzzle.

atmosphere	comfortable	V	D	Е	E	Р	S	В	J	U	С
popular	stylist	А	В	Q	G	F	Н	Ρ	К	Т	0
staff	quality	N	Т	S	U	F	W	Е	R	Y	М
service	speed	Q	D	М	Ρ	А	0	U	Μ	F	F
rude	website	Y	S	Ε	0	Т	L	J	G	Х	0
IUUL		L	Т	т	Ρ	S	V	I	В	R	R
		Ν	Ŷ	1	U	С	Ρ	R	Т	D	т
		R	L	S	L	К	Μ	Н	V	Y	А
		I	ł	В	A	R	U	D	E	G	В
		N	S	Е	R	V	ł	С	E	R	L
		F	Т	W	0	Н	E	В	Y	J	E

Part 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

- 1. This new mattress is much more ______ than the old one.
- 2. The runner will win the marathon if he can maintain his _____.
- 3. With such thoughtful servers, it's no wonder the _____ is great.
- 4. The dim lighting and soft music give the restaurant a great _____.
- 5. Jim was hired as a member of the company's sales

- 6. We should really tip the valet, so we don't seem
- 7. The fresh seafood arrives daily, so it is of the very best _____.
- 8. My ______ always gives me great haircuts.
- 9. The ______ offered the option of tracking my diet online.
- 10. The ______ kids are known by everyone at school.
| Word | Definition | My sentence |
|------------|--|-------------|
| worry | to be concerned about something | |
| scratch | a depression cut into a surface | |
| dozen | 12 of something | |
| occasion | an important event | |
| tripped | fell over something | |
| on time | at the expected time | |
| break down | to stop working; usually refers to a car | |
| directions | an explanation of how to get to someplace | |
| accident | something that happens suddenly or by chance, often with bad results | |
| unusual | not normal or ordinary | |
| graduation | a ceremony for people who have
completed a high school, college or
university degree | |
| neighbors | people who live very near each other | |

ook at the words and the definitions below. Make a sentence using each word.

Part 1

Use the words in the box to complete the crossword puzzle.



Across

- 2. to compliment someone
- 7. cheerful; eager
- 8. judged; looked for faults
- 9. fit, healthy, and active

Down

- 1. feeling sad and hopeless
- 3. closely following and enforcing the rules
- 4. smart; informed
- 5. to trouble oneself
- 6. able to stay calm when you are waiting

art 1

ead the definitions and unscramble the words below.

		그는 지금 집에 걸려 있는 것 같아.	그는 승규가 가슴을 가져서 물망간을	임기에는 것을 수 없다.	그는 그는 것을 알았는 것 같아?	는 너희 방법에 많이 되어야 다 만났다.	김 사람은 감독을 가지 않는 것 같아.	같이 해야 하는 것 않는 것 같아요. 것 같아요.	生态 计低级 化超低量
	그는 그는 그는 것 같아요. 영화 같은		그는 사람은 날 손님이 물건을 넣었다.		같아? 걸었던 소리는 것 같	a subscription of the second	flinkt	refreshments	cost holt
المستعدية فتستعد المالعا	- latta waa	domorturo	naccondore	havelah	arrival	evnalisten	na shi ti to ta ta shi	Tenesinnents	SEALDEIL
nannane	DIALIOTI	Genalule	Dasselluels	uelayeu	GITTA	CANAGUCA	1119110		그는 전 전 옷 안전 가지 않는다.
Jugguge	placionin		승규는 이번 전에 가지 않는 것이 많이	문항이 잘 생각적이 걸 때문다.	영리는 강영에 많은 것이야?	그는 다양에 안 있다는 것 것같다.	하는 말 모두 한 것 곳에서 물건했다.		

•	Very tired
	dehusxateu
	The place where you board a train
	fropmalt
	Beginning later than planned

ledayde	
---------	--

- Snacks such as sodas and chips thremrefsens ______
- 5. A person riding on a bus, train, or airplane gaspsenser _____

6. Leaving a place

perdarute _____

What travelers keep their belongings in gabegag ______

- 8. A single, specific trip on an airplane ghilft ______
- 9. A device to hold passengers to their chairs blasteet _____
- **10.** Coming to a place raviral _____

art 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

- 1. After the plane landed, I picked up my ______ at the carousel.
- 2. The flight attendant asked me to fasten my ______.
- 3. After waiting to leave for an hour, the plane was finally ready for
- 4. I was so ______ when I arrived that I fell right to sleep.
- 5. She asked an attendant which ______ the train would arrive at.
- 6. Because of the bad weather, the flight had to be ______.
- 7. On the flight, people were offered ______ instead of a full meal.
- 8. Having shown up early, I patiently waited for the train's ______.
- 9. The plane was so full of ______ that there were no empty seats.
- **0.** The ______ to Sydney was very long and boring.

Part 1

Match the words and phrases on the left with their definitions on the right.

1.	suburbs	A .	traveling to work
2.	annoying	B.	the grassy area around a house
3.	yard	C.	household machines, like a dishwasher or an oven
4.	commuting	D.	cleaning, repairing, and taking care of something
5.	ancient	E.	smaller towns that surround a big city
6.	single	F.	the state that a house or car is in
7.	convenient	G.	very old
8.	condition	H.	making you a little angry
9.	maintenance	I.	simple, easy, and useful
10.	appliances	J.	not in a romantic relationship

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

- 1. After the accident, the car was in very bad
- 2. The old apartment was falling apart, and required constant _____.
- 3. I decided to leave the city for a quiet life in the
- 4. For a while, I was ______ to the office by train.
- 5. He visited Greece to see all the ______ buildings from long ago.

- 6. The store was very ______, since it was only a block from his apartment.
- 7. She found her neighbor's frequent visits to be

- 8. She decided to buy all new ______ for the kitchen.
- **9.** After years of dating different people, somehow she was still _____.
- **10.** After lunch, we should go outside and play football in the _____.

art 1

nd the words in the box in the word search puzzle.

		G	Y	S	Т	А	D	I	U	М	I	
ghost	plumbing	Р	U	j	N	E	S	V	A	К	N	
ingredients	stadium	E	L	А	В	0	R	A	Т	E	G	
neglect	elaborate	1	С	U	Х	G	Н	W	С	Х	R	
tuition identify column scam		Т	В	0	М	F	U	L	Т	۷	Е	
		U	R	D	L	В	۷	Х	S	Y	D	
		I	Ν	R	G	U	I	Ρ	0	K	I	
		т	Ρ	S	С	А	М	Ν	Н	В	Ε	
		1	S	К	В	Q	L	Ν	G	I	Ν	
		0	Т	Y	Ν	Ε	G	L	E	C	Т	
		Ν	I	D	E	Ν	Т	I	F	Y	S	
		Q	G	Κ	0	J	Е	S	Ť	М	R	

art 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

1. I need to go shopping to get the ______ for this recipe.

2. Despite all the clues, the police could not ______ the criminal.

3. Because the building was old, the ______ often leaked.

4. The old woman claimed to see the ______ of her dead husband.

5. Without regular servicing, the car fell into a state of ______.

6. The ______ for this university is very expensive.

7. The concert was so big, it had to be held in a ______.

8. The decorations for the princess's wedding were incredibly ______.

9. Don't reply to that email; it is clearly just a ______.

0. I read a very interesting ______ in this morning's newspaper.

Part 1

Use the words in the box to complete the crossword puzzle.



Across

- 2. the way something looks
- 5. a big party or celebration
- **6.** a job or activity for which you need skill with your hands
- 7. large groups of people
- 8. the foods that a person eats regularly

Down

- 1. a person's handwritten signature
- 3. the process of learning
- 4. a manager or supervisor (sometimes for actors)

ook at the words and the definitions below. Make a sentence using each word.	ook at the words and	the definitions below.	Make a sentence using each word.
--	----------------------	------------------------	----------------------------------

Word	Definition	My sentence
documentary	a film or television program about real-life events	
sitcom	a television program about people in a funny situation	
soap opera	a television program about romance and relationship drama	
hurricane	a storm with very strong winds	
episode	one part in a television series	
miserable	experiencing extreme unhappiness	
defense	protection from harm	
impression	a quick judgment based mostly on outward appearances	
breakthrough	an important discovery, as in research or an investigation	
contestant	a person who competes on a game show	
hilarious	very funny	
trivia	very specific facts about a particular subject	

Part 1

Read the definitions and unscramble the words below.

culture nightlife safety traffic clubs crime sightseeing musicians wallet relieved

1.	free from worrying about something	g
	leriveed	

- 2. all kinds of fun activities after dark genthilif _____
- 3. taking a tour and visiting landmarks sestigehing _____
- 4. people who play instruments or write music acismunis
- 5. places to dance and hear music bulcs _____

6. an action that is against the law

mecir _____

- freedom from harm or injury festay ______
- a place to keep money and credit cards lawtel ______
- 9. the ways and customs of a people ructule ______
- **10.** all the cars on the road fractif ______

Part 2

Complete the sentences. Use words from Part 1.

- 1. We listened to the _____ play beautiful songs in the street.
- 2. There was a lot of ______ on the road, so I was late for dinner.
- 3. We decided to go dancing at the ______ on my birthday.
- 4. Studying abroad is a great way to learn a lot about a different ______.
- 5. A thief stole my _____.
- 6. With so many tourist attractions, we spent the whole day just _____.
- 7. I was ______ when I found the papers I thought I'd lost.
- 8. The man committed a ______ by breaking into his neighbor's house.
- 9. The ______ in Tokyo is amazing, with so many dance clubs and concerts.
- **10.** _______ is a major concern in the city, where crime can be high.

41

Part 1

Match the words and phrases on the left with their definitions on the right.

- 1. economy
- 2. fence
- 3. industry
- 4. factory
- 5. club
- 6. business
- 7. out of business
- 8. public transportation
- 9. deserted
- 0. inexperienced

- A. a group for people with the same interests
- **B.** a facility for manufacturing goods
- C. lacking knowledge, training, or involvement
- D. people or companies that produce and sell goods
- E. totally empty of people
- F. a barrier
- G. having to do with money, business, and sales
- H. a single money-making enterprise
- I. means of mass travel, such as trains, subways, and buses
- J. no longer in operation

Part 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words or phrases from Part 1.

- 1. I use ______ to get around the city because I don't have a car.
- 2. No one was in the building when he arrived; it was completely ______.
- 3. My first ______ was an Internet company that I started while I was in school.
- 4. No one would hire the young man because he was still ______.
- 5. In college, I belonged to a ______ devoted to movies and filmmaking.
- 6. After several banks and companies closed, the ______ began to worsen.
- 7. The company built a new ______ to produce its new line of cars.
- 8. Having lost too much money, the company finally went ______.
- 9. I built a tall ______ around my yard so I could have privacy from my neighbors.
- **0.** With more ______ in the area, there would be more jobs.

Part 1

Find the words in the box in the word search puzzle.

		G	Ν	Т	V	А	L	Е	Ν	Т	I	Ν	Е
bother	fan	Р	I	С	н	D	ł	W	U	В	L	0	М
honor	anniversary	R	Х	0	G	М	Ν	В	М	I	С	Ρ	1
admission romantic celebrate midnight invite valentine	0	С	В	A	١	۷	R	Ρ	E	Н	F	D	
	М	U	0	J	S	I	K	F	0	F	Т	Ν	
	valentine	А	Ρ	Т	н	S	Т	F	Ν	I	А	L	I
		N	F	Н	W	I	Ε	0	S	Х	Ν	В	G
		Т	R	E	Q	0	R	L	Т	E	Т	J	Н
		I	V	R	R	Ν	К	L	D	۷	Y	0	Т
		C	К	Н	Ε	т	А	R	В	E	L	E	С
		Y	R	A	S	NR	El	V	١	Ν	Ν	А	0

Part 2

42

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

- 1. On Sundays, _______ to the Natural History Museum is free.
- 2. They threw a big party for their parents' fiftieth wedding ______.
- 3. My girlfriend and I enjoyed a ______ dinner at an Italian restaurant.
- 4. On Memorial Day, Americans _______ soldiers who died in wars.
- 5. Are you going to _______ a lot of guests to the party?
- 6. After we won the soccer match, we decided to go out and _____.
- 7. Look how late it is; it's past _____!
- 8. Please be quiet, so we don't ______ our neighbors.
- 9. I sent a card, some chocolates, and a red rose to my special ______.
- 10. Mia is a big ______ of Halloween, because she loves to wear costumes.

Part 1

Use the words in the box to complete the crossword puzzle.



Across

- I. simple; lacking style
- 4. getting a higher position at work
- 5. a shirt worn by women
- 7. wearing very nice clothes (as to a wedding)
- 8. being good-looking (usually refers to men)
- 9. normal; ordinary

Down

2. made in and sold from another country

43

- 3. long pants
- 6. refined; neat; graceful

Look at the words and the definitions below. Make a sentence using each word.

Word	Definition	My sentence
useful	being of use; practical and helpful	
rather	used to express a preference for one thing over another	
kind of	slightly; somewhat	
delicious	tasting very good	
work on	to fix or repair something	
background	a person's previous experience or training	
make sense	to be logical and easy to understand	
position	a job ins a company with specific responsibilities	
trendy	in fashion	
disturbed	bothered; interrupted	
housekeeping	a service offered by a hotel for the purpose of cleaning hotel rooms	
guide	one who leads, as on a tour	

Part 1

Read the definitions and unscramble the words below.

다 지난 말을 걸었다.	an and a second second second second		승규는 것을 잘 못 들었었다.			a de anta de la companya de la comp
appointment	congratulations	remind sug	aestion request	absent dama	ae tied up	pleased scared
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		9 TT 1 TT 1	지 못 하면 왜 가야 한 것 것 같아? 귀엽	9	성별성공원감 연기를 다 그 사람이 많다.

1.	to help someone remember something				
	nimerd				
2.	to break or cause harm to something				

- magade _____
- an agreed-on date to meet with someone noptampient ______
- 4. an idea that is recommended gistugenso _____
- 5. to be busy doing something udit pe _____

6.	an expression of happiness for someone else's
	good fortune
	rastioncuglotan

7. not there

nsaetb	
--------	--

- satisfied with something saplede ______
- 9. to ask for something sterque _____
- 10. afraid dercas _____

Part 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

- 1. Did the accident _____ your car?
- 2. I am ______ of flying, so I usually take the train.
- 3. Mike was very ______ with the good grade he got on the test.
- 4. She offered her ______ to John when she heard about his raise.
- 5. At the meeting, I made a ______ about how to improve sales.
- 6. I was running late for my ______ with the doctor.
- 7. Jason was so ______ with schoolwork that he didn't have time to eat.
- 8. Ann was ______ from school because she had a cold.
- 9. She promised to ______ me to take out the garbage if I forgot.
- **10.** I had to _______ another application, since I spilled coffee on the first.

Part 1

Match the words and phrases on the left with their definitions on the right.

1.	valuable	A. to have one's expectations unmet
2.	exactly	B. without warning
3.	alarm	C. to become aware of something
4.	injured	D. worth a lot of money
5.	pajamas	E. precisely; very accurately
6.	nervous	F. easily excitable; anxious
7.	suddenly	G. a device that signals a bad event
8.	realize	H. fortunately
9.	elevator	I. a machine that takes people up and down between floors
10.	luckily	in a building

Part 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words or phrases from Part 1

- 1. Please put on your _____ and get into bed.
- 2. My grandmother left me a pearl necklace that is very ______.
- 3. _____, your leg isn't broken.
- 4. I will not pay for food if it is not
- _____ what I ask for.
- 5 He was very ______ at the thought of giving a presentation for the boss.

- 6. I took the ______ to the 14th floor, since the stairs took too long.
- 7. _____, the car burst into flames while driving down the road.
- 8. I have an ______ that goes off when someone enters the house.
- 9. After waking up with a fever, I______ that I should see the doctor.
- **10.** He ______ his knee when he was playing soccer.

Part 1

Find the words in the box in the word search puzzle.

					-								
safari	plays	F	Ρ	G	А	L	L	E	R	I	Ε	S	
jungle	backpacker	А	R	I	V	Р	L	A	Y	S	К	В	
galleries	fascinating	S	А	F	А	R	I	Ν	G	D	V	А	
resort	free	С	С	Н	R	E	S	0	R	Т	J	С	
practice	on my own	I	Т	В	0	L	A	Ζ	V	Ρ	V	K	
한 특히 시작 등 가장 한것을 수 있어? 		Ν	I	Т	Ν	E	L	G	Ν	U	J	Ρ	
		А	С	V	М	D	В	I	Е	Q	М	А	
		Т	Е	В	Y	Q	н	D	А	S	Y	С	
		I	Ν	R	0	F	R	Е	Ε	U	R	K	
		Ν	F	Y	W	С	Μ	G	D	Y	С	Ε	
		G	М	т	N	Е	Q	А	К	L	F	R	

Part 2

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

ťy

- 1. While usually quite boring, today's astronomy lecture was actually
- 2. We went to lots of museums and art ______ during our vacation.
- 3. We don't have much money, so we like to go to ______ concerts.
- 5. I'll never become a famous musician if I don't ______ every day.
- 6. On our trip to the Caribbean, everything we needed was right there at the
- 7. The best part of our trip was the day we went on a ______ in the savanna.
- 8. I love theater, so I go to ______ often.
- 9. At the hotel in Borneo, we could hear noises coming from the nearby _______ all night long.
- **0.** I decided that I would be happier ______ than with a group of people.

Part 1

Use the words in the box to complete the crossword puzzle.



Across

- 2. to get out of a bad situation
- 4. yo experience something bad
- 7. amusing activity for fun

Down

- 1. stealing
- 3. the study of government
- 5. to show disagreement
- 6. saved from danger
- 8. a weekly or monthly publication that contains pictures, articles, and stories

Word	Definition	My sentence
companion	a friend who spends a lot time with you	
informative	providing useful facts	
pride	a feeling of respect for oneself	
commercials	advertisements on TV or radio	
distracting	taking one's attention away from more important matters	
develop	to build up unused land or neighborhoods	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
allowed	given permission to do something	
encourage	to inspire someone to have confidence	
interrupt	to distract someone from a conversation or activity	
universe	everything that exists anywhere	
violent	forceful, aggressive, and often harmful	
absolutely	without any doubt	

Look at the words and the definitions below. Make a sentence using each word.

Part 1

Read the definitions and unscramble the words below.

famous invent athlete scientist advertisement

- someone who is good at sports teelaht ______
- 2. where most criminals are sent nposir _____
- 3. to create something entirely new nevtin _____
- encouraged to act by someone or something repsindi ______
- voted into a government office teclede ______

newcomer inspired prison elected retired

- 6. a new participant in some activity menworec _____
- extremely popular among many people somafu ______
- no longer working, by choice tredire ______
- 9. a way of promoting a product in media esitnamdevret _____
- someone who studies biology, physics, or similar subjects

cinetsits _____

Part 2

50

Complete the sentences. Use the words from Part 1.

- 1. Martin wanted to ______ something totally new.
- 2. The thief was sent to ______ for his crimes.
- 3. On his first day at school, the ______ was welcomed by his classmates.
- 4. Jessica often dreams of becoming a ______ actor.
- 5. The director's latest film was ______ by his trip to Africa.
- 6. The ______ was busy doing research in his laboratory.
- 7. After 30 years of hard work, Frank finally ______ from his business.
- 8. A professional _____ must train many hours every day to stay strong.
- 9. The _____ made Lisa want to buy the new product.
- **10.** On Tuesday, the people voted and ______ a new prime minister.

		0
Word	Definition	My sentence
poultry	a type of meat including many birds like chicken, turkey, duck	
dessert	an often sweet dish served at the end of a meal	
sodium	a mineral and nutrient from which salt comes	
cholesterol	a natural substance produced by the body that can become dangerous if levels rise too high	
pyramid	a shape or structure with triangular sides and a flat base	
vitamin	a substance that provides required nutrition to the body	
cultivated	having promoted the growth of something, like plants or crops	
fermentation	a process that is used to make alcohol and pickled foods	
pay attention	to focus on (something)	- -
ripe	fully developed; ready to be eaten (in the case of plants)	
mature	to reach full growth or development	
blood pressure	the force of blood pushing on blood vessel walls; can be dangerous if too high or too low	

Look at the words and the definitions below. Make a sentence using each word.

Part 1

Match the words and phrases on the left with their definitions on the right.

1.	predicament	A. having knowledge or understanding of something		
2.	cheated	B. unluckily		
3.	aware	C. very strange		
4.	borrow	${f D}$ a difficult situation with no easy solution		
5.	forget	E. to take something from someone for a limited time		
6.	apologize	F. to be unable to remember		
7.	unfortunately	G. uncomfortable or embarrassing		
8.	awkward	H. did something that is not honest or fair		
9.	anonymous	I. to say you are sorry		
10.	weird	J. having no known identity		

Part 2 ·

Complete the sentences. Use words from Part 1.

- 1. I had to ______ to my friend for ruining her favorite shirt.
- David's mother was very disappointed when she found out that he had ______ on the test.
- 3. _____, the sudden rainstorm caused the game to be cancelled.
- 4. When walking alone at night, it is important to be ______ of your surroundings.
- 5. My friend has been acting _________ lately, and I'm worried about him.

- 6. Unable to identify the donor, the foundation accepted the ______ donation.
- Being in the middle of a fight between friends is a terrible _____.
- 8. We had nothing to talk about, so our first date was kind of _____.
- He wrote himself a note so he wouldn't
 _____ his wife's birthday.
- **10.** My neighbor asked to _____ my power tools for two or three days.

Part 1

Use the words in the box to complete the crossword puzzle.



Across

- 1. exploding devices
- 4. harmful substances in the air and water
- 5. waste material
- 7. large roads for fast traffic
- 8. places to bury waste

Down

- 2. an important topic
- **3.** solid or liquid materials that can be unsafe (often found in industrial waste)
- 4. the state of being very poor
- 6. extremely large cities

Audio Scripts

Unit 1: Small Talk

page 2, CD 1-2 Listening 1

1.

- A: Hi. I don't think we've met, have we?
- B: No, I don't think so. My name's Mia.
- A: Nice to meet you, Mia. I'm Tim Clark.

2.

- A: Hey, you're Mike Thompson, right?
- B: That's right. And you're Jenny.
- A: Yeah! Jenny Lindsay.
- B: Yeah, right. We met at Jake's wedding.
- A: It's great to see you again!
- B: Great to see you, too!

3.

- A: Haven't we met somewhere?
- B: No, I don't think so.
- A: Aren't you Kevin Grant?
- B: No, my name is Greg. Greg Brown.
- A: Oh, I'm sorry. I was positive we'd met before.

4.

- A: Jeff! Hi. Remember me?
- B: Sue? Sue Thomas?
- A: That's right. We were in that computer class together.
- B: Yeah. Boy, was that class boring!
- A: Sure was. So how've you been?
- B: Pretty good, thanks.

5.

- A: Oh, hi. You're Jonathan, aren't you?
- B: Yes, and you're Wendy.
- A: Yeah. We met at the conference in Hawaii last summer.
- B: Right. Nice to see you again.
- A: Nice to see you, too.

6.

- A: Hi! Don't we work in the same building?
- B: Yes, I think we do.
- A: I'm Gary James. I'm in accounting.
- B: Hi. I'm Lynn Williams. I'm in marketing.

page 3, CD 1-3 Listening 2

٩.

- A: Hey, Annie, that looks really nice on you. Is it new?
- B: Yeah, I got it on sale at George Brothers Department Store. I never miss their sales. They've got really good prices.
- A: Well, you made a good choice. That color looks great.
- B: Thanks.

A: Oh! Look at the time. I didn't realize it was so late. I've got to run. Good seeing you!

2.

- A: What are you taking this year?
- B: Mostly literature courses.
- A: Oh, really. Are they any good?
- B: Some of them are. Except for Professor Scott's class. I mean, the books are interesting, and the lectures are great, but his tests are so hard.
- A: Really? Are they essay or short answer tests?

3.

- A: What an awful month we are having.
- B: It's pretty bad, isn't it? So hot and humid. It's hard to sleep at night, too. I wish I had air conditioning.
- A: Me, too.
- B: Funny, it's not usually this hot in the fall.
- A: That's true. Well, I think I'm going to get some more chips. Enjoy the party!

4.

- A: So tell me, Kim. What's he like?
- B: Well, he's really fun to be with. He always says funny things and makes me laugh.
- A: He sounds really nice.
- B: He is. And he's always giving me little presents. But I guess the gifts will stop when he knows me better.
- A: Yeah, probably. So how long have you known him, anyway?

5.

- A: So, are you still doing the same thing, David?
- B: Yeah, I am, unfortunately. I wish I was doing something more challenging.
- A: So why don't you look for something else?
- B: I really should. I feel stuck in that office because I'm not moving ahead. That's the worst thing about it.
- A: Well, good luck to you. If I hear about any jobs, I'll let you know.

б.

- A: So, everybody's fine at home, Sarah?
- B: Yes, they are, thanks. Oh, some exciting news! My sister Jenny's getting married!A: Really? When?
- B: Next month. She's marrying a guy she met when she was studying in Canada, and we're all going to Toronto for the wedding. It'll be fun.
- A: Sounds great. And how about your brother? What's he been doing lately?

page 4, CD 1–4 Listening 3

1.

Yes, I do. I really enjoy living here. So far everything has been fine. The downtown area is really pretty, and I love all the cafes and restaurants there. The other thing I like is that the town's small, so it's easy to get to know people.

2.

Yes, I do. It's a very difficult language to learn, but I guess all languages are difficult. I tried to learn Japanese once, and it was really hard. These days, though, it's easier to learn a foreign language because you can buy some fantastic courses online and on DVD.

3.

I have two children, a girl and a boy. They're both going to school, so they keep us very busy. My husband comes from a big family and would love to have more children, but I think two is enough.

4.

I have a small design company. We design menus, calendars, and things like that. There are just three of us in the company. Last year was a very quiet year for us, but it looks as if business is really improving this year. Would you like to visit our office sometime?

5.

Oh yeah, I've been having a great time since I arrived. Everyone's been very helpful, and I've made some wonderful new friends. I still have a few more days here, so I'm thinking of renting a car and driving up to the mountains.

б.

I'm from a town called Cairns, on the northeast coast of Australia. It's a small town, but I enjoying living there. It's not far from the Great Barrier Reef, which is one of the most famous places in Australia. You should go there sometime.

page 5, CD 1–5 Pronunciation

- 1. Where does he go to school?
- 2. I have to call his teacher.
- 3. What's her job?
- 4. Have you known him for a long time?

page 5, CD 1-6 Dictation

- A: Hi, haven't we met before?
- B: Yeah, I think we met at Kate's wedding.
- A: That's right! Have you seen her lately?

- B: No, I haven't seen her in months. But I talked with her husband last week.
- A: Oh, really? How's he doing?
- B: He's doing really well. He told me that he got a great new job.
- A: I'm happy to hear that. Well, I've got to go, but it was great to see you.
- B: Yeah, you, too! If you see John again, tell him I said hello.

Unit 2: Plans

page 6, CD 1–7 Listening 1

1.

- A: You're excited about next December, aren't you?
- B: Yes, I really am. I can hardly wait!
- A: What exactly are you planning to do?
- B: My friend and I are going on a cruise in the Caribbean.

2.

- A: Your family's going to Florida next summer, aren't they?
- B: I'm not really sure where they're planning to go.
- A: You're going with them, aren't you?
- B: Of course. I wouldn't miss learning to sail for anything!

3.

- A: I heard you and two friends are going on a long drive next May.
- B: Yeah, I'm getting a newer car to drive across Canada.
- A: You'll be visiting Vancouver, won't you?
- B: Oh, yeah, we're excited about visiting there. It's supposed to be beautiful!

4.

- A: Do you have any idea what you're doing next August?
- B: Well, we've been talking about going to the beach.
- A: You really love the ocean, don't you?
- B: Yeah, but I think this year I'm going to play golf instead.

5.

- A: What can we do next summer?
- B: Well, we could take a course at the university.
- A: You wouldn't want to do that, would you? You work so hard all year long.
- B: You're right. How about if we both work in a camp?

б.

- A: You're not going to learn to ski next winter, are you?
- B: Why not? It sounds very exciting to me!
- A: It sounds rather dangerous to me.
- B: I'll be careful. Besides, the instructor will be right there to help me if I fall down.

~ ~ ~

page 7, CD 1–8 Listening 2

- 1.
- A: Hey, Mark. How's it going?
- B: Pretty good, how about you?
- A: I'm good, thanks. So, what are you up to this weekend?
- B: Sam and I are going to a baseball game at the new stadium.
- A: Wow! Really? Have a great time!
- 2.
- A: Hey, Jennifer. You're planning to go to Steven's party this weekend, aren't you?
- B: No. I really want to go, but I can't.
- A: Oh no! Why not?
- B: I have to go out of town with my parents. We're going to visit my aunt in Chicago. And we're driving the whole way!
- 3.
- A: So, what are your plans this weekend, Angela?
- B: Well, on Saturday, I'm going to the beach with some friends. How about you?
- A: I'm going to the beach, too! Maybe I'll see you there. Are you going to Baker Beach?
- B: No, we're going to Stinson Beach.
- A: Oh. Well, maybe my friends won't mind changing plans.
- 4.
- A: So, I'll see you later, John.
- B: Yeah, I'll probably see you at the library tomorrow.
- A: Really? But you usually play basketball on Saturdays, don't you?
- B: Yeah, but we're not playing this Saturday.
- A: Why not?
- B: We always take a week off for final exams. I'm planning on studying all weekend.

5.

- A: Got any fun plans for the weekend?
- B: I have to work most of the weekend, but I'm going out on Friday night.
- A: Where are you going?
- B: My friends and I are going to go out to dinner. We're going to try that new Mexican restaurant on Branch Street. I hear it's great.

6.

- A: What are you doing this weekend, Ji-hyun?
- B: I don't have any plans for Saturday, but I'm going shopping on Sunday.
- A: You're going to the mall, aren't you?
- B: No, I'm going to go downtown. I like the stores better there.

page 8, CD 1–9 Listening 3

1.

I have a really busy weekend ahead of me. I have to work about ten hours on Saturday. I'm really excited about Saturday night, though. I'm going to my friend Alex's party. He always has great parties. I don't have to go to work on Sunday, but I do have to spend all morning and afternoon writing a paper for my history class. Then on Sunday night, I'm going to the movies with some friends.

2.

This is going to be a great weekend. I can't wait for Sunday afternoon! My soccer team is playing in the finals! I hope we win! On Saturday, I'm going to the beach with my friends. And on Saturday night, we're going to have dinner at my favorite restaurant.

3.

I don't really have a lot going on this weekend. I was so busy last weekend that I didn't want to make any big plans for this weekend. I played soccer and went hiking last Saturday, then went for a long bike ride on Sunday. This weekend, I'm just going to stay home and read a book. I'm excited about being home by myself and relaxing all weekend.

4.

My friends and I are taking a road trip to Los Angeles this weekend. We're planning on leaving on Friday after class. We'll get to LA at around 7:00 in the evening—just in time for dinner. On Saturday, we'll probably hang out at the beach during the day. We're going to have a fire and sing songs all night. It's going to be fantastic.

5.

I plan to study most of this weekend, but on Saturday evening, I'm going over to my friend's house. It's her birthday, so she's having a few friends over for dinner. I'm really looking forward to seeing her! We haven't seen each other in two months! I knew I wouldn't have time to go shopping on Saturday, so I bought her a birthday gift on Friday. I got her a sweater. I hope she likes it!

6.

I play the guitar in a band, and my band has two shows this weekend. We're playing in a little cafe on Sunday night. We play there a lot and have a lot of fans there, so it'll be fun. I'm really excited about Saturday night, though. We're playing at a club downtown. We've never played in a big club before, so I'm kind of nervous.

page 9, CD 1-10

Pronunciation

- 1. You made a reservation, didn't you?
- 2. She's in your class, isn't she?
- 3. He's driving, isn't he?
- 4. We're busy Friday, aren't we?

page 9, CD 1-11 Dictation

- A: Do you want to play soccer this Saturday?
- B: It's supposed to rain this weekend, isn't it?
- A: Oh, I didn't know that. Well, then what do you want to do?
- B: We could go to a movie? We could go see the new action movie.
- A: You saw that movie last weekend, didn't you?
- B: Yeah, but I'd like to see it again. But you don't like action movies, do you?
- A: Not really.
- B: We could go see that new comedy at Star Cinema!

Unit 3: Successful **Businesses**

page 10, CD 1-12

Listening 1

1.

- A: What's the new Indian restaurant on Sixth Street like?
- B: Well, everyone said it was very good, but I wasn't too satisfied when I went there the other night.
- A: Why not?
- B: The food was good, but it took too long to arrive. We had to wait for nearly an hour before we got anything to eat.
- A: Oh! That's terrible service.

2.

- A: I'm going to get the textbook for our biology class at the campus bookstore. Do you want to come?
- B: No, I don't think so.
- A: Why not? Don't you think it's convenient having a bookstore right on campus?
- B: Yes, it is. But have you compared their prices with other bookstores? That store in the mall is usually about 10% cheaper. And you save about 20% buying your books online.
- A: Oh. I didn't know that.

3.

- A: Do you belong to a health club?
- B: Not right now. I used to go to the Metropolitan Health Club on Third Street. I thought it was great because it was so cheap, but then I stopped going.
- A: Really? I heard it was pretty popular.

B: That was the problem. It was too popular. It was always full of people. Sometimes I had to wait a long time to use the machines.

4.

- A: So how was the hotel in Honolulu?
- B: It was pretty good. The staff was really nice-very friendly and helpful. There was one problem with it, though.
- A: What was that?
- B: The location. It was too far from the restaurants and clubs. Next time, I think I'll stay much closer to the downtown.

5.

- A: Do you want to try Italian food tonight?
- B: Sure. Where would you like to go?
- A: How about Little Roma-you know, that Italian restaurant across from the movie theater? I heard the prices are cheap.
- B: That's true. But the service is pretty bad. The waiters are really slow, and they're not very friendly either.
- A: Oh, I didn't know that. Let's try another place.

6.

- A: I heard there's a sale at Brenda's Boutique. Do you want to check it out? They have some really good clothes.
- B: I know, but the service is terrible. The people who work there are so rude.
- A: I know what you mean.

page 11, CD 1-13 Listening 2

Ţ.,

I really enjoy going there with friends after work. There's always something interesting on the menu. I also love the atmosphere. It's very cool and they have really comfortable sofas.

2.

I'm glad I decided to study there. My Spanish is much better now. It's pretty expensive, but the facilities are very good. They have a great computer lab, and there's free wifi all over campus. It's much better than the school I was going to last year.

3.

I've been going there for over a year. I just love the way they make my hair look. The stylists are really good at their work. The atmosphere makes you feel at home, too, with coffee and snacks, plus really good music. Sure, it's expensive, but I only go there every two months or so.

4.

It's a great place to stay. The atmosphere is so glamorous and exciting. There are bright lights at the front door, and people always arrive in really expensive cars. The rooms are really beautiful, too. Of course, it's not the cheapest hotel in Miami, but it's definitely the best.

5.

I always take mine to a garage on Market Street. It takes a long time to get there from my house, but it's worth the trip. It's the best repair shop in the city. The mechanics do great work, and they never try to charge you too much. In fact, the prices are great-about half the cost of some other places in town.

6.

I get most of my shirts there. You'll love the store. All of their stuff looks great and fits perfectly. It's really good quality, too. They also have lots of different styles and colors to choose from. The window displays are a problem, though. They aren't welllit, so it's hard to see what they have from outside the store.

page 12, CD 1-14 Listening 3

1.

I think the most important thing is service. If customers feel like they are treated poorly, then they probably won't come back. That's why I train all of my workers to give excellent service. They greet customers politely, show them to a table right away, and explain the items on the menu. Of course, the food is important, too. The fish has to be as fresh as possible, and you have to find talented chefs to prepare it.

2.

The Internet has totally changed this business. In the old days, people had to come to a travel agency to get tickets. Now they go online and get their tickets by themselves. When they come to me, I know they're looking for a good value. That's really the most important thing. Of course, our travel agency provides convenience for some clients who don't have the time to plan their own trips.

3.

These days, nothing is more important than speed. Time is money. People want a job done well, but they want it done quickly. And they're usually prepared to pay a little more if you can promise it will get done fast. And, of course, quality is important, too. We're building people's homes, so we want them to enjoy living there for a long time.

4.

It's so important to have the right kind of displays. Creating effective clothing displays is an art. You want people to see the items right away, pick them up, touch them, and then go try the clothes on. And you want them to buy something, too! Good prices are also important, but the display is really the number one thing.

page 13, CD 1–15 Pronunciation

- 1. The food took too long to arrive.
- 2. They were not professional.
- 3. The prices are really high.
- 4. The waiters were really slow.
- 5. That hotel is too far from the restaurants and clubs.
- 6. The rooms are not nice.

page 13, CD 1-16 Dictation

- A: Do you want to go to the Century Fashions sale on Saturday?
- B: I'd like to, but the salespeople there are not very professional.
- A: I know what you mean. They're not very friendly, either.
- B: Yeah, and some of the clothes are nice, but some of them are really bad quality.
- A: That's true. I bought a sweater there last winter, and it fell apart after I wore it twice.
- B: Also, it takes hours to pay for things. The lines are always really long.
- A: Then again, I did get my favorite jeans there!

Unit 4: Apologies and Excuses

page 14, CD 1-17 Listening 1

,

- A: Oh, I'm so sorry. I didn't mean to hit you.
- B: Don't worry about it. It's just a little scratch.
- A: Here, let me give you my insurance information.
- B: That's okay. It's a really old car. It has dozens of dents and scratches already.

2.

- A: So, what did you do this weekend, Carrie?
- B: Well, I went out to dinner at Sabrina's with my family on Saturday night.
- A: Wow, Sabrina's! It's such a nice restaurant. What was the occasion?
- B: Um, it was my birthday.
- A: Oh, no! Did I forget again this year? I feel terrible. It won't happen again.
- B: That's all right. I always forget people's birthdays.

3.

- A: Hi, Gina. I don't want to bother you. I just came by to see if you're finished with that CD I loaned you.
- B: Oh, sure. Come on in, and I'll get it... Let's see, I had it in my book bag... Uh-oh.

- A: Is something wrong?
- B: I can't find it. I must have lost it this morning. I'm sorry.
- A: Oh, well, that's all right.
- B: I'll go buy you a new copy right now.
- 4.
- A: Hi, Sarah. What's wrong? Are you upset?
- B: It's 6:30. You were supposed to be here half an hour ago.
- A: I'm sorry. There was so much traffic on the freeway. It won't happen again.
- B: Well, I'll let it go this time. But you should really leave your house earlier when you have to drive somewhere during rush hour.
- 5.
- A: Oh! Are you okay, Sam?
- B: I'm not sure. My ankle hurts a little.A: I really apologize. I was walking too fast, and I wasn't watching where I was
- going. I didn't mean to trip you.B: I know you didn't, but I think my ankle might be sprained.
- A: Oh, no. Here, let me help you up. We should go to the hospital.

б.

- A: Where were you last night?
- B: I was home studying. Why?
- A: You were supposed to meet me at the movies last night.
- B: Oh, no! I forgot! I'm sorry.
- A: I tried to call you, but I kept getting your voicemail.
- B: I'm so sorry. Unfortunately, I lost my phone yesterday.

page 15, CD 1–18 Listening 2

1.

- A: Hi, Linda. I'm so sorry I'm late.
- B: You're really late. You were supposed to be here over an hour ago. What happened?
- A: There was heavy traffic on the freeway, and I couldn't call because my cell phone died.
- B: That's weird. There isn't usually any traffic at this time of day.
- A: I know, but there was a really bad accident on the freeway about ten miles north of here. Traffic was completely stopped for over an hour.
- B: Hmm...That's very unusual.
- 2.
- A: Hi, Mike.
- B: Hi, Kylie. What's wrong?
- A: I have to apologize. I wasn't able to finish my half of our class project last night.
- B: But it's due today.
- A: I know. I feel terrible about it.
- B: What happened?
- A: My roommate burned her hand while she was cooking last night, and I had to take her to the emergency room. We were there all night.

- B: No wonder you look so tired. Is she okay?
- A: Her hand is burned pretty badly, but she'll be all right.

3.

- A: Hey, Ken. Why didn't you come to Alex's party last night? We were all expecting to see you there.
- B: Oh, I'm sorry about that. I got lost trying to find Alex's house.
- A: Really? But I gave you directions.
- B: Well, I wrote the directions down wrong.
- A: Well, why didn't you call or use the GPS on your phone?
- B: Uh, I didn't have my cell phone with me.
- A: That's strange. You always carry your cell phone with you.

4.

- A: Where have you been? We've been waiting for you. The meeting was supposed to start half an hour ago.
- B: I know. I apologize. My car broke down, and I had to wait for a tow truck.
- A: Again? Didn't your car break down last week, too?
- B: Um, yeah, it did. It's a really old car.
- A: And the week before that, you were late because you were helping someone look for their lost cat.
- B: I'm sorry. I promise I'll be on time for next week's meeting.

page 16, CD 1-19 Listening 3

τ.

- A: Tell me all about how it went!
- B: I wish I could, but I missed it. I got really sick on Friday night. I thought I had the flu, but it turned out to be food poisoning. I was sick all day Saturday, so I couldn't go to the wedding. I thought my cousin would be mad, but she just felt bad that I was sick all day.

2.

- A: Hi, it's Paul. I missed class yesterday. Can you tell me what the homework was?
- B: Oh, sorry, I wasn't there yesterday, either. I was on my way to catch the bus when I fell and broke my ankle. One of my neighbors who was on his way to work drove me to the hospital. I'll call Katie and ask her about the homework, and then I'll call you back.

3.

- A: How did your sister do yesterday?
- B: Well, her team won, but I didn't get to see it! I had just gotten to the soccer field when my boss called. One of my coworkers called in sick with the flu, so he asked me to come in and work.

57

4.

- A: Well, how did it go on Monday?
- B: You're not going to believe this, but I missed it! I left really early so I wouldn't be late, but I wrote the address down wrong, and I couldn't find the office. I was so nervous about the interview that I forgot my phone, too, so I couldn't call them and ask for directions. I was so mad at myself. I really wanted that job!

5.

- A: So how was it?
- B: I don't know because I missed it! I was so disappointed, and so was my niece. I had flowers and a card to give her, and I really wanted to be there for her special day. But I ran out of gas on my way to the school. Can you believe that? I made it to her graduation party later that evening, but I really wanted to make it to the ceremony.

6.

- A: So was it fun?
- B: Well, I think the people who went had fun, but I had to study for my history test. My friend Kelly went, and she said it was a great party. I hope Sarah has another one for her birthday next year.

page 17, CD 1-20 Pronunciation

- 1. Is everything okay?
- 2. Where were you last night?
- 3. Did you forget our appointment?
- 4. Why are you so late?

page 17, CD 1–21

Dictation

- A: Where were you this afternoon? You were supposed to meet me for lunch.
- B: I'm so sorry. I was at a doctor's appointment. I thought I would be out of there by noon, but the appointment took a long time.
- A: Oh, are you okay?
- B: I'm fine. It was just a check-up. Did you get the movie tickets for tonight?
- A: No, I didn't. I'm sorry. I couldn't get online at home.
- B: Is something wrong with your Internet connection?
- A: I think so. Sometimes I can't get a connection.

Unit 5: Character Traits

page 18, CD 1-22 Listening 1

- 1.
- A: Jeff is the perfect elementary school teacher. He's so good with children.
- B: I know what you mean. He never gets angry with those kids, even when they're not listening to him.

- Z.
- A: Sheila speaks very well. When she talks, people stop and listen.
- B: I know. A lot of people even change their opinions after talking to her.

- A: How does Mary like her new job?
- B: Oh, she loves it. She's really excited about working there. In fact, she even works on weekends because she enjoys being there so much.
- 4.
- A: I've been having problems with my boss lately.
- B: Why is that?
- A: Well, he has a lot of rules. He gets really angry if I come to work two minutes late, or if I let the office phone ring more than twice before I answer it. And if I make a tiny mistake, he yells at me.
- 5.
- A: I don't know about you, but I'm voting for Dave Thomas for school president.
 He knows everything about this school and all the important issues.
- B: Yeah. He really knows what he's talking about.
- 6.
- A: My landlady is really nice. She doesn't get angry if I pay the rent a few days late. And when I'm sick, she always brings me homemade chicken soup.
- B: Wow. She sounds really thoughtful.

page 19, CD 1–23 Listening 2

- 1.
- A: What do you think of Chris?
- B: I like talking to him. He knows something interesting about practically everything.
- A: Yeah, I know. And he's really serious about studying, too. He wants to go to medical school, so his grades have to be perfect.
- B: He must be a good student.
- A: He's a great student—top of the class last year.
- 2.
- A: You know Brandon Kent, don't you?
- B: Oh, sure. He's a really nice guy. He took a whole day off last month to help me move into my new apartment. Then he drove me to the mall so I could pick up some furniture for my new place.
- A: Yeah, that's what I like about him. In fact, he's coming over this afternoon to help me with my math assignment.
- B: Lucky you!

3.

- A: I can't stand that Terry Dey.
- B: Really?

- A: Yeah. The other day, we were walking down the street past this homeless man who asked us for money. His clothes were torn and dirty.
- B: Yeah?
- A: Well, as soon as we walked past him, Terry made jokes about his clothes.
- B: No way! That's terrible.
- 4.
- A: Are you going to Tony's party on Friday night?
- B: Yeah. Are you?
- A: Of course. He has great parties, don't you think?
- B: Definitely. It's because he gets so excited about everything. Everyone sees him laughing and having fun, and then they start enjoying themselves, too.
- A: You're right. He's an amazing guy.

5.

- A: Have you seen Patrick recently?
- B: No, I haven't. We were supposed to go to a concert last weekend, but he said he was too sick to go.
- A: Oh, that's too bad.
- B: The thing is, he didn't tell me the truth. My brother saw him at a party the same night, having a good time.
- A: Oh! I really hate it when people lie like that.
- B: Me, too.

6.

- A: I just talked to Chuck.
- B: How is he today?
- A: The same as usual. He's always in a bad mood. Talking to him is really difficult. It's easy to say something that really upsets him.
- B: I know. I wonder why he's like that.
- A: I think it's because he isn't doing well at school this year.

page 20, CD 1-24 Listening 3

٦.

Now that John has that new job, you wouldn't recognize him. I guess you have to be more conservative when you have a job like that. He works really long hours now and wears a suit and tie. And when he comes home from work, he never wants to go out. All he does is sit in his chair and watch TV. He looks totally exhausted. That's not how he was in college. Back then he used to go around in old T-shirts and jeans. And he had that crazy green hair!

2.

I ran into Akiko the other day. I hardly recognized her. Do you remember her from high school? She was a little chubby and out of shape back then. I don't think she ever exercised or played any sports. Well, she looks really different now. She's lost a lot of weight. In fact, she looks terrific. She told me that she

58

^{3.}

decided to get in better shape after she got married last year. Now she goes to the gym three times a week.

3.

Have you had a chance to talk to Maria lately? She's gotten so depressed—you know, sad and worried all the time. It's a real change. She used to be so enthusiastic and happy in high school. She was a cheerleader, and she was always laughing and making jokes. Now she just sits in coffee shops all by herself and just looks really sad. You can tell that something is really bothering her. It must be because she and her boyfriend recently broke up.

4.

Do you remember what Ted Rodgers used to look like? He used to be so athletic, with really big muscles. He went to the gym all the time and was always careful about what he ate and drank. Well, you wouldn't believe how much he's changed. I'm sure he weighs over 200 pounds now. It doesn't look like he does any exercise at all, and he eats just about anything. Someone told me he changed after he got really wealthy from Internet stocks. They said that after he got rich, he decided just to enjoy himself.

page 21, CD 1–25 **Pronunciatio**n

- 1. Lee is really caring.
- 2. He asks a lot of questions.
- 3. Is she enthusiastic?
- 4. It's important to be informed.
- 5. She always does nice things for people.
- 6. Did he ever call you?

page 21, CD 1-26 Dictation

- A: So, tell me about your new neighbor.
- B: He's really funny and nice. And we found out we have a lot in common.
- A: Oh, really? Like what?
- B: Well, he's about the same age as I am. And he used to live in the same neighborhood as I did in New York.
- A: Wow! What kinds of things does he like to do?
- B: He told me that he always plays soccer on Saturdays. And he likes to go hiking and bike riding. And he loves movies.

Unit 6: Travel

page 22, CD 1-27 Listening 1

1.

Ladies and gentlemen, we hope you enjoyed your flight to Toronto. When we land, you can locate your bags on Carousel 5 in Baggage Claim. Just stay to your left, go down the steps, and Carousel 5 will be on the right past Johnnie's Hamburger Stand.

2.

Passengers on Flight 87 to Miami, your departure gate has been changed to Gate 64. Again, that's Gate 64. You need to take a right past the restaurants and the gift shop to find Gate 64. Passengers on Flight 102 to Tampa, your departure gate is still Gate 62.

3.

Ladies and gentlemen, our crew will be serving refreshments. We'll have complementary soft drinks, juices, and coffee. If you are interested, you may purchase snacks like chips, cookies, or pretzels for three dollars a bag.

4.

Passengers waiting for Flight 774 to Chicago, may I have your attention, please. Your flight will be departing at 11:30. Will passengers Tom and Carrie Simpson please report to an agent as soon as possible at Gate 16?

5.

The 9:20 train to Los Angeles will be departing from Platform 10 in two minutes. All passengers who are waiting for the 9:20 train, will you please proceed to Platform 10 immediately?

б.

Your attention, please. The 12:10 train to Concord has been delayed. The train will now arrive on the same platform at 12:30. That's half past 12:00.

page 23, CD 1–28 Listening 2

· .

Could you please tell me which platform the train to Toronto leaves from? And is it on the right or the left?

2.

Would you please help me get my bags down so I can get off the plane? They're too high for me to reach.

3.

Excuse me, sir. Do you know where the Transamerica Airlines counter is? Is it past the Northern Airlines counter?

4.

Molly, we're about to land, so you need to fasten your seatbelt now. Do you need me to help you?

5.

Let's find window seats so we can see things as they go by. I don't like having to look around other people.

6.

But I have to be in Toronto tonight! Isn't there another flight I could take? I really have to get there tonight!

page 24, CD 1–29 Listening 3

1.

- A: How was your flight?
- B: Oh, it was great! My flight was overbooked, and the airline asked for volunteers to go on a later flight. I volunteered because the next flight was only an hour later, and the airline gave me \$300! It pays to be bumped!

2.

- A: Did you have a good flight?
- B: Ugh, no, it was terrible.
- A: Oh, no! Why?
- B: The flight was fully booked, so every seat was taken. I was crammed between this guy who was snoring the whole time and a really messy kid who got his chips all over me. I couldn't wait for it to be over!

3.

- A: Did you have any trouble finding the house?
- B: No, not at all. We used the GPS. But it sure was a long drive.
- A: Did you stop anywhere?
- B: Yeah, we stopped at a rest stop about halfway here to get a cold drink and stretch our legs. It was really hot out, and there were a ton of people there. I guess it was a good weekend for road trips.

4.

- A: How was the drive?
- B: It was okay.
- A: Really? You look worn out.
- B: Well, I guess we are pretty exhausted. It was so hot out, and the air conditioning broke an hour into the trip. We stopped at the halfway mark to switch drivers and eat lunch. Then we had trouble starting the car.

5.

- A: Did you enjoy the ride?
- B: Oh, it was great! It was nice to just relax and not have to worry about driving. I read my book and did sudoku puzzles the whole way. And I met some really nice people, too. They were on their way to Boston, too. I don't know why I've never taken the train before!

6.

- A: How was the trip?
- B: Pretty good, I guess. I don't really know because I was asleep the whole time.

A: Really?

B: Yeah, pretty much. I started reading a book, but then I fell asleep and didn't wake up until ten minutes after my stop. I had to get off the train and get on another one going the other direction. I'll have to set the alarm on my phone next time.

page 25, CD 1–30 Pronunciation

- 1. Did you go to Los Angeles?
- 2. You need to go on vacation.
- 3. We like to travel.
- 4. Let's go to Tokyo.
- 5. It's hard to drive ten hours.
- 6. I'm going to London.

page 25, CD 1-31 Dictation

- A: Welcome back! Tell me about your trip!
- B: Oh, it was so much fun! First, we went to New York.
- A: Did you go to the Museum of Modern Art?
- B: Yes, we loved it. I had always wanted to see that museum. We also went to Central Park, of course, and lots of other sites.
- A: Where did you go after that?
- B: After New York, we went to Philadelphia for three days. And then we went to Boston for two days. It was a great vacation!

Unit 7: Housing

page 26, CD 1-32 Listening 1

1.

Well, I'm single and I spend a lot of time traveling, so I'm not home very much. So there's really no point in my spending money on a large place with lots of rooms.

2.

We've got three small children, and they like to play outside, so I don't think it makes sense for us to live in a high-rise building.

3.

I work right in the city and I don't have a car. I'd like a place close to my work so that I don't have to spend a lot of time commuting.

4.

I run my own business and I work out of my home. I'm lucky because I don't have to go into town very often, so I'd like a place that's quiet and away from the city.

5.

I need a new place. I need a good-sized apartment because I have two teenage sons, and they each need to have their own bedroom. We want to live downtown, too.

6.

Both my wife and I work for an airline and we'd like something fairly close to work. We don't mind if it's small, because there's only the two of us. We don't even mind the noise of the planes. In fact, we kind of like it.

page 27, CD 1–33 Listening 2

1.

My neighbors are fantastic. They're really friendly, and some of them have great parties, too. I'd like more space, though. There's hardly enough space for all my stuff. I guess I should throw some of it out, but I just can't.

2.

The apartment I rent is okay. It's near a lot of stores, so it's convenient for shopping. The problem, though, is that the owner hasn't spent any money on the place in years. The furniture is falling apart, and the carpet in the living room is stained in places.

3.

There are advantages and disadvantages to living out here in the suburbs. It's not really the most convenient place to live. It takes forever to get into town, especially during rush hour. And there aren't any good stores out here. On the other hand, it's nice and quiet on the weekends.

4.

I love my apartment. I wish I could afford to stay here. The location is perfect. It has huge windows with a beautiful view, and I love being able to step outside and walk to cafes and shops. The only problem is the rent. It's just too high now, so I can't stay.

5.

My place is huge. It has room for all my stuff, and there's a big kitchen, too. Of course, it's really old, so it needs a coat of paint and some new appliances. The refrigerator and dishwasher are really ancient. And I think the stove is about a hundred years old!

6.

I recently moved into an apartment building for the first time. I've always lived in houses. It takes a while to get used to having neighbors right next door. I feel like they're always listening to me, like they want to know everything I do. It's annoying. But the rent is much cheaper than my old place, and I like that.

page 28, CD 1-34 Listening 3

, end

We used to have a nice apartment downtown. It had great views of the city! But then these new people moved in upstairs. They played loud music all the time, and the sound came straight through the ceiling and into our apartment. It was terrible, so we moved. Now we're living in a nice small house in the suburbs. And our neighbors are very quiet. My new apartment is on a high floor, and it's great. There's no noise at all. I only hear the birds in the park. Before that, I lived in a first-floor apartment. It had a little yard, which was nice, but I heard people coming and going all the time. And it was close to the street, so I heard all the traffic too.

3.

We didn't really want to move because we loved our apartment. We had a wonderful landlady, too. She didn't raise the rent for years, and if anything was broken, she would get it fixed really fast. But with the children getting older, we needed to be closer to a good school. So that's why we moved. Now we live in an apartment in the suburbs.

4.

I used to live in a nice apartment downtown, in a pretty interesting neighborhood. But the thing was, they wouldn't let you keep a pet. I really wanted to get a cat, so I moved to a place where you could keep pets. Now I live in a building near the park. And there's two of us—me and my cat, Felix. We play all the time.

5.

My new apartment has a huge kitchen and a great stove. I'm really happy about it. I love to cook and have parties, but the kitchen in my old place was *so* tiny. And the dining room was small, too. The location was good, but I could never have people over for dinner, so I needed to find something different.

6.

I used to live in a house. I had a nice yard in the front, and another yard in the back. The trouble was the maintenance. It was really expensive to take care of. So I moved. Now I live in an apartment with no yard. Even though I have much less space now, it's wonderful, because it's a lot cheaper.

page 29, CD 1-35 Pronunciation

- 1. My apartment building is five stories high.
- 2. My sons are in college.
- 3. The yard is pretty big.
- 4. Our neighbors are very quiet.
- 5. My house is too small for my family.
- 6. The bathrooms are small.

page 29, CD 1-36 Dictation

- A: How's it going? Do you like your new apartment?
- B: Oh, I love it. My neighbors are really friendly, and the landlord is nice.
- A: That's great! What's the building like?B: The building is ten stories high, and

there are ten apartments on each floor. So, I guess there are 100 apartments.

- A: Wow, it sounds huge. Have you seen some of the other apartments?
- B: Yeah, my next-door neighbor invited me over for coffee the other day. She and her husband are doctors. They've been in the building for five years.

Unit 8: Can You Believe It?

page 30, CD 1-37

Listening 1

1.

- A: Did you hear about that woman in Florida?
- B: No, what happened?
- A: She pulled out the power cable to her office building so she could be sent home early with pay.
- B: No way!
- A: Yeah, and she had done the same thing to the telephone lines in the past in order to get out of work.
- B: That's awful! What finally happened to her?
- A: She lost her job and was arrested for damaging property.

2.

- A: Did you hear about the woman who has to spend a month in jail because her pet is too overweight?
- B: What? No!
- A: Yeah, her pot-bellied pig weighs 200 pounds. Most weigh between 65 and 100 pounds. It's unhealthy for the poor animal to be that big, and it has trouble walking.
- B: So what happened?
- A: Well, the police charged her with animal neglect. She also has to pay a \$500 fine.

3.

- A: What are you laughing about?
- B: This story I'm reading. You know how call-forwarding works, right?
- A: Yeah, you can have calls to one phone number forwarded to another number.
- B: Right. Well, this plumber in Pennsylvania had the calls to five other plumbers forwarded to his own business.
- A: So he stole the other plumbers' customers?
- B: Yeah, but just the customers with big expensive jobs. He's in jail now, and lost his plumber's license.

4.

- A: I just read something amazing in the news.
- B: What was it?
- A: These two robbers robbed a convenience store.
- B: What happened next?

- A: Well, after the robbery, they decided to steal a car.
- B: Yeah? Did they get away?
- A: No. They jumped in the stolen getaway car, but couldn't drive it!
- B: Why was that?
- A: Because the guy didn't know how to drive a car with a stick shift! And so the police caught them!
- 5.
- A: Did you read this story about the man in Sweden?
- B: No, what happened?
- A: It says, "Customs officials in Sweden had an unusual experience today. As a man was going through the customs checkpoint, officers noticed that his shirt was moving."
- B: That's weird.
- A: Yeah, I know. Listen. "When they searched him, they found 65 baby snakes and six lizards inside his shirt. The man said he wanted to open a reptile farm. They arrested him for smuggling."

6.

- A: Did you hear about that guy who tried to rob a pharmacy in Canada?
- B: No, what happened?
- A: He was in the drugstore, and he told the employees there that he was going to come back in half an hour and rob them.
- B: So what did they do?
- A: They called the police, of course. So when the guy came back 30 minutes later with his friend, the police were waiting for them.
- B: Oh, that's hilarious!

page 31, CD 1–38 Listening 2

7.

A young man in Illinois was having trouble paying his college tuition, so he came up with quite a creative solution. He wrote to a newspaper columnist and asked him to print a request in his column. He wanted the columnist to ask readers to send in one penny to help him pay for his college education. Readers of the newspaper thought it was a funny idea, so they sent in their pennies, and in the end, the young man collected \$28,000.

2.

An American football team wants to hire 250 students to help them get their new football arena ready for visitors. The job? Flushing toilets. Apparently, when a new stadium or arena is built, you have to make sure all the plumbing is working properly before you can open for business. And the only way to do that is to flush all the toilets at the same time. 3.

We all know that Egyptians mummified their pharaohs when they died in order to preserve their bodies for eternity. The Egyptians had an elaborate process for mummification involving various chemicals and techniques. But they may have been better off just going to Colombia, South America. It's been discovered that the soil in the town of San Bernardo, Colombia contains ingredients that naturally mummify anyone buried there.

4.

What would you do if you were bored with your job because you didn't have enough work to do? Would you quit? That's not what a man working in a New Mexico government office did. Instead, he decided to sue his employer for "wrongful hiring." He argues that he left a higher-paying business job to take the government job and ended up with nothing to do!

page 32, CD 1–39 Listening 3

٦.

- A: Hey, listen to this. "In Florida today, a man was found drifting about a mile offshore. He was on a swimming pool float sound asleep." Can you believe that?
- B: No way! What was he doing out there?
- A: Let's see... It says, "Apparently, the man had fallen asleep and wasn't aware that he was drifting out to sea. After rescuing him, the Coast Guard said that he was very lucky that they found him."

2.

- A: Wow, did you hear about the twin sisters that were separated at birth?
- B: No, what happened?
- A: They were adopted by different families when they were babies and grew up in different cities.
- B: Yeah?
- A: But after high school, they both attended the same college!
- B: Wow! And they met there?
- A: Yes! They figured out they were twins. They were even in the same class!

3.

- A: Hey, has an airline ever lost your luggage?
- B: Yeah, once.
- A: Well, this British guy claimed that different airlines lost his luggage dozens of times. And since the airlines pay you when they lose your luggage, he's gotten about \$135,000 in lost luggage claims.
- B: Wow, that's amazing.
- A: It sounds amazing, but it isn't really. The guy had an illegal scam going.
 He would check two or three bags.
 Then when he reached his destination, he would put one bag inside another one and claim that it was lost!

- 4.
- A: I just read the most amazing story online.
- B: What was it about?
- A: Well, this guy in Florida found a camera floating in the ocean in a plastic case. He decided he would try to find the owner of the camera, so he posted the photos online. Believe it or not, people who saw the photos helped him identify the owner of the camera. And it turns out the owner had dropped it in the ocean in Aruba several months earlier! It had floated 1,000 miles!

5.

- A: Did you hear that amazing story about the newborn twins?
- B: Yeah, one twin was really sick, right?
- A: That's right. She wouldn't stop crying, and she was turning blue. No one could calm her. Then a nurse at the hospital put her twin sister next to her, and when the healthy twin put her arm over her sister, the sick twin stopped crying and started getting better!

6.

- A: Wow, I think I need to get a parrot!
- B: Why? What are you reading about?
- A: I'm reading a story about a parrot that saved two people's lives. A man and his son fell asleep on the couch watching a movie. While they were sleeping, their house caught on fire. They woke up suddenly when they heard their parrot imitating a smoke alarm. Apparently, their smoke alarm did go off, but it wasn't loud enough to wake them up.

page 33, CD 1-40 Pronunciation

- 1. The drugstore employees called the police after he left.
- 2. When he came back, the police were waiting for him.
- 3. While they were sleeping, their house caught on fire.
- 4. The smoke alarm went off, but it didn't wake them up.

page 33, CD 1-41 Dictation

- A: Did you hear about that guy who sent himself somewhere in a box?
- B: What? No! What happened?
- A: Well, this guy wanted to go to Dallas to visit his father, but he didn't want to pay for a plane ticket.
- B: Yeah? What did he do?

62

- A: He figured he would save money by mailing himself to Dallas, so he packed himself inside a box!
- B: You're kidding me! That must have been some trip!

Unit 9: Friendship

page 34, CD 2–2 Listening 1

1.

I really like Allison. She's such fun to be with. She always makes me laugh. Did she tell you the story about her first day of school? I don't think I've laughed so hard in my whole life!

2.

I went out with this guy a couple of times, Ted Roberts. Maybe you know him. He's okay, I guess, but the guy's got no future. I think he just wants to spend the rest of his life surfing at the beach.

3.

Tony Lee asked me out the other night, and I said no. You know, he is really embarrassing to be with. Last time I went out to a party with him, he nearly got into a fight with someone. And then he wouldn't leave the party, even after everyone else left.

4.

I've been out with Sandra Bronstein twice. She's really an interesting person. I didn't realize her father is a pretty wellknown artist and her mother is a successful stockbroker. I'd really like to meet her parents sometime.

5.

Do you know Rod, the guy in our Spanish class? Anyway, he's invited me out on a date. You know the guy I mean—he's kind of thin, very tall, with long curly hair. And he's got those dark brown eyes. Just my type!

6.

I was stuck sitting next to Martha at a dinner party the other evening. No matter what I said or did, I couldn't get her to laugh. I wonder why she is so terribly serious.

page 35, CD 2-3 Listening 2

- 1.
- A: Hello.
- B: Oh, hello, Lance. This is Dave.
- A: Oh, hi! How are you?
- B: Fine, thanks. Hey, are you doing anything on Saturday?
- A: Not really.
- B: Well, some friends of mine are having a barbecue. Do you want to come with me?
- A: Oh, that sounds like fun. What can I bring?

2.

- A: Hello. B: Hey, Paula. It's Tina. I'm calling about next week. I wondered if you had anything planned for Wednesday.
- A: No, not really. Why?
- B: Well, there's going to be a talk at the bookstore, by that guy whose book we read in class last semester. Remember?
- A: Oh, yeah. Sure. That sounds kind of interesting, and I don't really have plans.
- B: Great! I'll meet you at the bookstore Wednesday at 7.

3.

- A: Hi, Rose. How are you?
- B: Not bad. And you?
- A: Okay. Listen, are you interested in going to an art show on Sunday? A friend of mine is having an exhibition of her paintings. It's the opening night-free drinks and food.
- B: Well, actually, I don't have anything planned. It sounds kind of fun. Why not?
- A: Well then, why don't I pick you up at 6:30?
- B. Okay. I'll be ready and waiting.

4.

- A: Hi, Melissa.
- B: Oh, hello, Suzie.
- A: Do you have any plans for tonight? A few friends and I were thinking of going out for a pizza.
- B: Gee, I'd really love to. But I have to work late.
- A: Oh, that's too bad.
- B: Yeah. I really wish I could go.
- 5.
- A: Doing anything after class?
- B: Nothing much.
- A: Why don't we go downtown and take a look at the new shoe store?
- B: Great idea. I need some new gym shoes.
- A: I don't really need new shoes. I just love shoe shopping!
- B: See you after class then.

6.

- A: Hey, George, are you interested in going to the car show? It's going on at the exhibition center.
- B: Yeah, I like those kinds of shows. When is it?
- A: It opens on Saturday morning.
- B: How about we go in the afternoon? I want to sleep late.
- A: That's fine with me.

page 36, CD 2-4 Listening 3

- 1.
- A: I'd really like to see this. Kids from all over the country are participating. And the things they're playing sound really

difficult. There's one kid who's been playing the violin since he was two vears old!

- B: When is it?
- A: Let's see...It's Saturday afternoon.
- B: I'd really like to see it, but I was planning to watch soccer on TV that day.
- 2.
- A: Hey, this sounds interesting. You get to see how all sorts of unusual foods are prepared, and you get to try different dishes, too. They have chefs from Japan and India, from China, from Mexico, and from Italy, too. What do you think?
- B: Well, it does sound interesting, but I can't. I've just started a new diet, so I can't eat too much.

3.

A: Let's go and see this. I love these kinds of events. A lot of famous people are going to be there. All of the actors who are in it are coming to see it, and the director and producer are going to be there, too.

B: Really?

- A: Yeah. We'd need to get to the theater early, though, to get a good view. Thousands of people always show up for these premieres.
- B: Actually, I'd rather not go. I don't like big crowds.

4.

- A: This event down at the bookstore could be interesting. It'll be a chance to get a famous person's autograph.
- B: Oh, yeah? Are you into autographs?
- A: Sure. It's fun to meet famous people.
- B: Yeah, but she's not really one of my favorite writers. In fact, I think her books are kind of boring.

5.

- A: Let's go and watch this tomorrow afternoon. It should be a good game. The home team just got two new really good players.
- B: But haven't they lost a lot of games recently?
- A: Well, yeah. But they're playing better now.
- B: Thanks for asking me, but I think I'll stay home. I heard it's going to be pretty cold tomorrow.

6.

- A: Let's check out this exhibition at the gallery downtown. The artists seem pretty talented.
- B: Hmm. What artists? Any big names?
- A: No, not really. They're all local artists.
- B: Well, thanks anyway, but I'm only interested in seeing works by famous artists.

page 37, CD 2–5 Pronunciation

- 1. She's such fun to be with.
- 2. She's really an interesting person.
- 3. She's the only teacher I really like.
- 4. He is really embarrassing to be with.
- 5. He's kind of thin and very tall.
- 6. I just love his sense of humor.

page 37, CD 2-6 Dictation

- A: Do you know Sandra Thomas?
- B: Yeah, I do. Why do you ask?
- A: She's in my history class. I really like her. She's so funny.
- B: I know. She makes me laugh all the time.
- A: She seems very intelligent, too.B: She really is smart. She gets As in all her classes. Have you met her brother
- her classes. Have you met her brother and sister?A: No, what are they like? Are they like
- Sandra?
- B: Her brother's completely different. He's intelligent, but he's not friendly at all.

Unit 10: Television

page 38, CD 2-7 Listening 1

ę.

- A: Did you watch it today? I missed it.
- B: It was great. One of the best episodes ever! Ted married Isabella, and Isabella's daughter is upset. So now Ted's worried, and Isabella's miserable. I can't wait to see what happens tomorrow.
- 2.
- A: Did you watch the show last night?
- B: I started to, but I had to go out. Did you see it?
- A: Yeah.
- B: Who won the grand prize?
- A: A 20-year-old university student. She won a new car.
- 3.
- A: How was that show you watched the other night?
- B: It was crazy! All the people on the show were constantly arguing and saying mean things about each other.I don't know why anyone would want to be on a show like that.
- A: I know, me neither. Are you going to watch it again?
- B: Definitely. I want to see if Erica and Lisa get in another fight!

4.

- A: Did you hear about what happened in Florida?
- B: No, what happened?

- A: Well, there was a huge hurricane there yesterday.
- B: Really. That's terrible!
- A: I know! And there were some major floods. Lots of people have had to move out of their homes.

5.

- A: Did you watch the game?
- B: Yeah, it was pretty exciting. Too bad our team lost, though.
- A: Yeah, I thought they were going to win this time.
- B: I know. But they really need to work on their defense.

6.

- A: Did you like that show you were watching when I called last night?
- B: Yeah, I thought it was pretty interesting. I always wonder how they can take video of birds flying like that. You get the impression you're up there flying with them.

page 39, CD 2-8 Listening 2

1.

At 9:30 p.m. tonight, a panel of experts will discuss developments in information technology and how new innovations are going to change the way we watch TV. If you like to know about the latest trends in technology, this is the show for you.

2.

At 10 o'clock. we'll present a documentary about new treatments for cancer. It will report on major breakthroughs in cancer research, including an exciting new treatment for skin cancer and information about cancer-fighting foods that you probably have in your kitchen right now. If you have cancer or know someone who does, please don't miss this program.

3.

At 10:30, learn about modern architecture and the influence that some of the major 20^{th} century architects had on cities around the world.

4.

Coming up on AFC tonight is *Sea Crazy*, a new sitcom about a cruise ship where everything goes wrong. Tonight, the kitchen staff goes on strike, and the passengers have to cook their own meals—with hilarious results. If you're thinking about taking a cruise, stay tuned for this one.

5.

Tonight at 10 p.m., only on AFC, watch the final round of the game show *Question Time*. Twenty contestants will play for the big prize—one million dollars! They'll answer questions about history, movies, sports, and even math. If you love facts and trivia, this is the show for you.

63

6.

Later tonight, it's America's number one late night talk show, *The Night Show*. Tonight's guests are movie star Stephanie Sanchez and rapper B Cash B.

page 40, CD 2-9 Listening 3

Υ.

- A: Oh, that cooking show I like is on tonight. I love the chef on that program.
- B: Yeah. She's that British chef, right? I really like her, too. I've tried some of her recipes. They were really good, and none of them were that difficult to make.

2.

- A: Hey, Liz, do you watch that reality. show, *Who Wants to Marry Me?* The finale is on tonight!
- B: Well, honestly, I think those shows are really frustrating to watch. The people on those shows fight all the time.
- A: Oh, I love watching them argue with each other! But I guess you don't want to watch it with me.
- B: No. Sorry.

3.

- A: Are you going to watch the tennis match on Saturday afternoon? It looks like it's going to be a good one.
- B: I know, but I don't really enjoy watching tennis on TV. I'd rather play tennis than watch it.

4.

- A: Hey, there's an interesting documentary about space travel on TV tomorrow. Let's watch it.
- B: Okay. I love science documentaries. You learn so much more from them than you ever learn in school.

5.

- A: Hey, that travel show is on tonight. You know the one—they follow this guy on his vacation, and he always tries to find the cheapest places to stay. Sometimes the places are dirty and full of bugs. It's fun to watch.
- B: Actually, that doesn't sound very interesting to me. I'd rather watch a show about staying at expensive hotels!

6.

- A: Oh, that antiques show is on tonight.
- B: I love that show. People bring their antique furniture and stuff. Sometimes their old junk turns out to be worth thousands of dollars. It's really amazing.
- A: I think it's kind of boring. I'd rather watch something exciting, like an action movie—or sports.

page 41, CD 2–10 Pronunciation

- 1. It was great.
- 2. It was terrible!
- 3. It was one of the best episodes ever!
- 4. I thought it was boring.

CD 2-11

- 1. I thought it was pretty interesting.
- 2. It was really frustrating to watch.
- 3. That novel was truly amazing!
- 4. That new movie was frightening.

page 41, CD 2-12 Dictation

- A: How did you like that new show that was on Wednesday night?
- B: Oh, I thought it was really exciting! I can't wait to find out why those people are on the island. What did you think?
- A: I didn't think it was interesting at all. I was bored.
- B: Really? You thought it was boring? But there was so much drama and excitement!
- A: I think shows like that are frustrating to watch. You never know what's going on.
- B: Oh, that's exactly why I think they're so fun to watch. I can't wait for next week's show!

Unit 11: Cities

page 42, CD 2-13 Listening 1

1.

When I went to Hawaii, I spent the first few days in Honolulu. Everything was really expensive there, especially in the restaurants. Four dollars for a soda! But the beaches were wonderful. The sand was so soft and the water was so clean.

2.

Sydney is one of my favorite cities in Australia. There are some great buildings there, like the famous opera house. The only problem is the weather. Spring and fall are okay, but the summer is too hot for me.

3.

Vancouver is a nice city to visit, but don't go in the winter. It's much too cold! The rest of the year is great, though. And there are plenty of clubs, restaurants, and other places to go at night.

4.

One of my favorite cities is New York. There's so much culture there. I spent two weeks there last summer, and every day I went to a different museum, play, musical performance, or poetry reading. The only thing I don't like about New York is the traffic noise. You can hear cars driving and honking all night long.

5.

I think Rio de Janeiro is one of the most interesting cities in South America. The nightlife is great. They have great musicians, so there's always good music in the cafes. Crime is a problem, though, so you have to be careful.

6.

In Los Angeles, you have to drive everywhere, and sometimes the traffic is terrible. But that's the only bad part. There are a lot of fun things to see, like Hollywood, Disneyland, museums, and movie studios.

page 43, CD 2-14 Listening 2

, . .

- A: Hey, Paul, guess what? I'm going to visit Quebec next summer. I have to go to a friend's wedding, but I also plan to stay a while and do some sightseeing.
- B: That's great, Dave, you're going to love it. But do you mean the province of Quebec or Quebec City?
- A: I guess I mean the province. The wedding is in Montreal, so I'm going there first. I'll be there for about four days. Montreal is the capital of the province, right?
- B: People often think it is because it's the biggest city in the province, but it's not actually the capital. Quebec City is the capital. But Montreal is great. The St. Lawrence River runs right through the middle of the city. It's beautiful in the winter.
- A: Wow. And how about the language? My French is okay, but not great. I know most people there speak French, but can I get by with English?
- B: Well, people speak both French and English there, but you'll hear French most of the time, and all of the street signs are in French. In fact, Montreal's the third largest French-speaking city in the world. So you'd better practice your French before you go.
- A: Okay, I'll do that. Now, what about Quebec City? I'm going to visit a friend from college who lives there now. What's it like?
- B: It's a beautiful city. Very old. A lot of the buildings have been nicely restored. Some of them were built in the 17th and 18th centuries. You'll love it there.
- A: Great! I can't wait to go!

page 44, CD 2-15 Listening 3

1.

My trip to Cancun this summer was great. The thing I liked most was going

64

snorkeling at the beach. The water was crystal clear and full of the most beautiful tropical fish I've ever seen. I'll never forget it. Unfortunately, though, I spent too much time in the sun and I got the worst sunburn of my life. I had to go to the doctor to get a cream for it. Next time I go, I'll use sunscreen every day.

2.

You wouldn't believe what happened on my vacation to Bangkok. I lost my wallet in the taxi! I thought I would never see it again. But that evening, the taxi driver came to my hotel and gave my wallet back to me. I was so relieved! The last day I was there, though, I got food poisoning from some fish I had at a restaurant near my hotel. Next time, I'll eat at a different seafood restaurant.

3.

While I was in Athens last summer, I met a really nice Greek family on the boat to the island of Corfu. They invited me to spend a few days with them at their beach house there. What a great house! Anyway, I also went down to Crete. I arrived without a hotel reservation and every place I tried was full, so I had to sleep at the bus station for the first two nights. It was awful. Next time, I'll make reservations before I go.

4.

I went to Mexico City for the first time last summer, and I managed to use my Spanish every day. I mean, I still had to look up words a lot, but I was really proud of myself. The only bad experience I had there was when someone stole my purse while I was having lunch in a restaurant. Next time, I'll watch my purse more carefully.

5.

I really enjoyed my visit to London. I wish I could have stayed there for a month instead of just for a week. The thing I really enjoyed most was the British theater. I went almost every night and saw some really famous actors. Unfortunately, I didn't realize how expensive London can be. I spent twice as much money as I had planned to.

6.

I just came back from a vacation in Tokyo. I did just about everything a person could do there—I even went to Tokyo Disneyland. In fact, I had such a good time there that I went back again the next day. One thing I didn't realize, however, was how cold Tokyo can be in the winter. I didn't take enough warm clothing with me, so I had to buy a coat, a hat, and gloves so I wouldn't freeze.

page 45, CD 2-16 Pronunciation

1. I have to go to a friend's wedding.

- 2. I had to sleep at the bus station.
- 3. You've got to go to Rio!
- 4. Did you have to fly there?

page 45, CD 2-17 Dictation

- A: How was your trip to Paris?
- B: It was so much fun! But the airline lost my luggage on the way there.
- A: Oh no! Did you have to buy new clothes?
- B: I had to buy a toothbrush for that night, but they found my suitcase the next day. And they delivered it to my hotel so I didn't have to go pick it up.
- A: That's great! Did you rent a car?
- B: No, you really don't have to drive there. You can take the Metro everywhere. That's what the subway is called in Paris.

Unit 12: Urban Life

page 46, CD 2–18 Listening 1

1.

It used to take me about an hour to get to the airport, but now it takes me more than two hours. There's so much traffic here these days.

2.

There used to be some really good stores on King Street, but most of them moved to the new mall downtown. Now King Street looks pretty deserted.

3.

The city council has done a great job of providing places for kids to go in their free time. The community center has some great after-school programs now, and there's a new skate park on Market Street.

4.

There didn't use to be a lot of jobs for young people in the city, but there are a lot now. You see lots of companies advertising to train young, inexperienced workers.

5.

I used to eat out a lot, but I don't eat out much anymore. All the good inexpensive places near my apartment have moved or gone out of business. Now there are only really expensive restaurants in my neighborhood. It's really too bad.

6.

They built the new highway over there a couple of years ago. We used to hear the cars and trucks all day and night. But then they planted trees along the side of the road to form a sound barrier. Now it's nice and quiet. And pretty, too.

page 47, CD 2–19 Listening 2

1.

There are hardly any trees downtown now. They cut down a lot of trees when they built the new stores. It's not as green anymore.

2.

My school still looks the same as ever. It hasn't changed at all, except now there's no fence around it. I think it looks nicer without it.

3.

Remember that building with all the windows on King Street? They tore it down and they're going to redevelop the site. It's probably for the best since the building has been empty for so long.

4.

We do all our shopping at the new outdoor farmer's market near our house. There used to be a supermarket there, but it wasn't very good, so some local farmers got together and started the farmer's market. Everyone loves it. In fact, it's very crowded there on the weekends.

5.

There didn't use to be any industry in my hometown. People used to come here to enjoy the beautiful scenery. Now no one comes here because of all the factories and traffic.

6.

The young people in town used to go to a club downtown next to all the office buildings. Now they go to the new skate park. It's better because they're outside, they get some exercise, and have fun!

page 48, CD 2–20 Listening 3

1.

- A: I love living here. The best thing is the choice of stores. There are some great bookstores around here, and I love just browsing for an hour or so to see what's on sale.
- B: Yeah. That's nice.
- A: We do need some better restaurants, though. There are too many fast food places. They should open a place that serves really good salads. I'd love that.B: So would I.
 - . 50

2.

- A: The only thing I don't like about my city is the mall. Everything is too expensive there. They should have a few cheap stores, too.
- B: What about downtown? Is there anything to do there?

- A: Oh, sure. There are at least a dozen great places to eat downtown. There's Chinese food, sushi, Mexican food, and even a Greek place.
- B: Oh, I love Greek food. Let's go there sometime.

3.

- A: I think the city council does a great job of keeping the streets clean. There isn't a lot of trash all over the place.
- B: That is nice.
- A: But we could use more green space. They should build a few more parks downtown with lots of trees.
- B: That's a good idea.

4.

A: This city is so boring at night. Nothing ever happens. I wish we had some fun clubs to go to.

B: Yeah, me, too.

- A: On the other hand, I love that there's almost no crime. You can walk anywhere, even at night, and feel completely safe.
- B: You're right about that.

5.

- A: The traffic in this city is pretty bad. During rush hour, it can take an hour to drive twenty miles. We need bigger highways.
- B: What about the public transportation?
- A: It's great, actually. The subway trains are clean and fast, and they run all the time. I just wish I lived near a station!

6.

A: You know what I love about this town? It's such a healthy place to live. There are so many trees, and the air quality is so good. I guess that's because there's not a lot of industry around here.

B: Yeah. You're probably right.

- A: But, of course, no industry means no jobs. It can be very difficult to find work around here. The city should try to bring more businesses here.
- B: I agree.

page 49, CD 2-21 Pronunciation

- 1. There didn't use to be a lot of jobs.
- 2. We used to hear the cars all day and night.
- 3. The kids used to skateboard in the street.
- 4. I used to eat out a lot.
- 5. There used to be a supermarket here.
- 6. There didn't use to be any industry here.

page 49, CD 2-22 Dictation

- A: This city has changed so much in the past five years.
- B: What do you mean?

66

- A: Well, there didn't use to be anything for kids to do after school, but now there's a great after-school program at the community center.
- B: That's true. There are a lot of fun things for kids to do now.
- A: Also, there used to be a lot of crime downtown, and there didn't use to be a lot of good restaurants there.
- B: Yeah. It's safe downtown now, and there are lots of great places to eat.

Unit 13: Special Days

page 50, CD 2–23 Listening 1

ç.,

This special day is always on the third Sunday in June. Families celebrate their dads with gifts like neckties, cologne, or a nice homemade meal.

2.

This special day is usually celebrated on October 5 worldwide. It's to honor and thank teachers for all their hard work, dedication, and contributions to their students and schools.

3.

It's on the second Sunday in May. Most children give their mom flowers or a gift to thank her for all she's done for them. In some families, children bring their mothers breakfast in bed or take her out to dinner.

4.

It's on the evening of December 31st. Lots of people have parties that start late and go on until long after midnight.

5.

This is a day in the spring when adults celebrate kids and spend the day with them. Sometimes the children get special gifts. In some countries kids are given free admission to museums and amusement parks.

6.

This special day is on April 22^{nd} . It celebrates the Earth's natural environment. People get together to plant trees, clean up parks, or create community gardens.

page 51, CD 2-24 Listening 2

,

My best friend usually takes me out to dinner. We've been doing this since we were in high school, and it's lots of fun. She pays for the meal, but I don't let her buy me a present. Instead, I buy myself a present! That way I always get something I really want.

2.

I usually invite my classmates to go out and party with me. About 10 of us get together.

We start out at a restaurant, and then we go downtown. Last year we went to six different clubs in one night. It was wild! It's the one time a year when my parents don't care if I stay out late.

3.

My two children always take me out to a restaurant for dinner. I'm glad they do that instead of spending a lot of money on presents. They're still in school, so they can't afford to buy expensive gifts.

4.

I always celebrated my birthday when I was younger. I'd have a big party and invite everyone I knew. Sometimes I'd have more than 50 people at my place. Those were the days! I don't do anything like that anymore. Since I turned 35, I'd rather not remind myself that I'm a year older. Now I just have a nice dinner at home with my family.

5.

My parents let me invite all my friends over to my house for a party. Usually I have about 25 people over. We always have a lot of fun opening presents, watching videos, and singing along to the radio—stuff like that. My parents are great. They stay upstairs, and they don't bother us.

б.

Well, I always have a quiet birthday at home with my husband, George. He takes over the kitchen for the day and bakes a nice cake for me. I prefer that to going out to a restaurant.

page 52, CD 2-25 Listening 3

1.

I'm a big fan of Valentine's Day. It's one of my favorite days of the year. I love opening and reading those cards and trying to guess who they're from. And last year I got a real valentine, too—you know, from someone who really liked me. That was so romantic.

2.

I don't know why people still play tricks on April Fool's Day. Last year on April first, one of my co-workers played a really horrible trick on our office. He moved all the stuff on everyone's desks around, so no one could find what they were looking for. It was a total waste of time.

3.

Earth Day is really amazing. People spend their time helping each other and nature. Last year, my book club planted flowers around the kids' playground in the park. Then we had a picnic with lots of fresh fruits and vegetables. I hope we do something just as special this year! 4.

When I was a kid, we used to surprise my mom every Mother's Day with breakfast in bed. We got up early and made a mess in the kitchen, but she always enjoyed it. At least I think she did! It was a great tradition and we had fun cleaning up the kitchen together.

5.

Father's Day is a special time for me. It's great because I get to spend the whole day with my family. Last year, our whole family got together for a big dinner. They made my favorite meal, spaghetti and meatballs, and we had ice cream for dessert. We're all big talkers, so everyone had funny stories to tell.

6.

I don't look forward to New Year's Eve. Those parties are the worst. There's way too much food, and you end up eating too much and staying up too late, and you feel terrible the next day. And the noise! Last year, the people next door had a huge, noisy party that went on till five in the morning!

page 53, CD 2–26 **Pronunciatio**n

- 1. Mark is turning twenty-one in September.
- 2. This will be their fiftieth wedding anniversary!
- 3. Her birthday is on the thirty-first.

page 53, CD 2-27 Dictation

- A: Hey, Alex. What's up?
- B: Oh, nothing. I'm just planning for my dad's sixtieth birthday.
- A: Wow. Your dad's sixty already? He looks so young. I would have thought he was fifty years old.
- B: Ha! He'd love to hear that. Anyway, it's a special occasion, so I want to plan a surprise party for him.
- A: That's nice. I'm sure he'll appreciate that. So when's the big day?
- B: On the thirtieth.
- A: That's only two weeks away! You'd better start planning!

Unit 14: Fashion

page 54, CD 2-28 Listening 1

1.

Oh, this is typical early 60s. That's when guys started to wear their hair a little longer. And girls wore skirts or dresses. I love the wide belts and the boots that girls used to wear.

2.

This must be the 1920s. I love the dresses women wore then—very straight and they came down to just above the knees. And they wore their hair short sometimes with a little wave. Men looked handsome, too, with those wide trousers. They hung out in jazz clubs all the time. What a wild time that was! No wonder they called it the "Roaring Twenties."

3.

This is the late 60s-early 70s, of course. Look at this woman's long tie-dyed skirt. It's so colorful. The guys wore jeans and T-shirts with peace signs on them! And all the young people had long hair back then.

4.

This must be the 1950s, when boys had their hair slicked back and wore high school letterman jackets and tight jeans. I wonder how they ever got into them—or out of them for that matter. The girls wore sweaters, neck scarves, and wide skirts.

5.

Oh, this is the late 70s or early 80s, I think. Both the guy and the girl have punk hairstyles and they're wearing lots of black leather. But it's hard to tell when this is exactly because some people still look this way!

6.

This has to be around 1910. People dressed very formally back then. Men had suits with long jackets and they usually wore black hats. The women wore long dresses and capes. They looked very elegant.

page 55, CD 2–28 Listening 2

- ·
- A: I just ran into Mary. Wow! She's really changed!
- B: Really?
- A: Oh, yeah. She used to look really wild. Remember, with all that big hair and makeup? And that leather jacket?
- B: Sure. I remember.
- A: Well, that's all gone. Now she wears plain, conservative blouses, and her hair is much neater.
- B: Weird. Do you know why she changed?
- A: Yeah. She just finished college and is looking for a job, so wanted a different look.
- 2.
- A: Beth's dressing differently these days.
- B: Oh, really?
- A: Yeah. I think it's a change for the better. She used to wear unflattering suits all the time. They were always too big for her.
- B: Yeah, I thought the same thing.
- A: Now she's wearing fantastic fitted suits in bright colors. My favorite is her red suit.
- B: So, why the change?
- A: She was on one of those makeover reality shows! They gave her advice on how to dress, and gave her \$10,000 to buy new clothes!

3.

- A: Have you seen Jake lately?
- B: No. Why?
- A: Well, he's really changed his look. He used to have that preppy look—you know, the khaki pants and shirts with collars. And short hair.
- B: And now?
- A: Now he's got long hair, and wears it in a ponytail. And he always wears dark clothes.
- B: Interesting. What made him change?
- A: He got a new job at an Internet company, and the atmosphere there is really casual. Apparently, everyone wears jeans to work every day.

4.

- A: David's really changed the way he looks.
- B: Really?
- A: Yeah. I never thought I'd see him dressing the way he does now—the blue jeans, the gold necklaces... He's even wearing his shirts unbuttoned.
- B: No way!
- A: It's true. He used to wear suits and ties all the time, but not anymore.
- B: What happened?
- A: I heard he broke up with his girlfriend.

5.

- A: I think Karen looked a lot better before she changed her look.
- B: Hmm. What do you mean?
- A: Well, first of all, she cut her gorgeous long hair. And now she dresses completely differently. She used to always look casual but professional. But now she always wears really conservative suits.
- B: Why did she change?
- A: She had to. She got a big promotion at work, and she meets with clients all the time now.

6.

- A: Have you seen Steve Jones since he graduated from college? He looks so different.
- B: Really? How?
- A: He wears a suit and tie every day.
- B: You're kidding!
- A: I know. It's strange. In college, he was always wearing his old jeans and a denim shirt. He looked so relaxed all the time.
- B: What made him change?
- A: He got a job at a bank, so he has to look professional.

page 56, CD 2-30 Listening 3

1.

I just bought these. Do you like them? They're imported from Italy, and they're made of leather. They'll look great with my new pants. They're so comfortable to wear. I walked around in them in the store, so I know they won't hurt my feet. They were a pretty good bargain, too—only \$125.

2.

What do you think of this? Are the arms long enough? I really need it for work. These days we have to dress up at the office, so I can't just wear a shirt and tie. It's made of wool, so it'll be nice and warm in the winter. It was on sale for \$75.

3.

This is made of silk, and it was made in China. It's very light, and I love the way it feels. I have to go to a wedding in San Diego this summer. It can get really hot there, so I wanted something sleeveless. I thought it was a bargain at \$200.

4,

These will be great for work. They're made of extra-thick denim, and the quality seems good. That's really important to me. I tore a hole in my last pair the first time I wore them. Working in construction is hard on my clothes. I can't believe these were only \$29.95!

5.

Does this look okay on me? It's not too tight, is it? It's imported from France and really well-made. I thought the colors were great, and I have a couple of blouses that will go perfectly with it. It's made of wool, too, so it will be very warm. It wasn't cheap—\$95—but I know I'll wear it all the time.

6.

These will be great for running. They were pretty expensive—\$115. They're imported from Korea and look very well-made. They're really comfortable. And I like these little stripes down the side. I'm going to want to run every day now just so I can wear them!

page 57, CD 2-31 Pronunciation

- 1. It's made of leather.
- 2. I need a couple of skirts.
- 3. She has a lot of suits.
- 4. He owns lots of T-shirts.
- 5. It's not made of wool.
- 6. Can I look at one of those jackets?

page 57, CD 2-32 Dictation

- A: Oh, I like this black sweater. It's really nice, isn't it?
- B: Yeah, it's great. Is it made of wool?
- A: No, I think it's made of cotton.
- B: Don't you already have a couple of black sweaters?
- A: Yeah, I do, but I really like this one.
- B: You wear a lot of black. Why don't you try on one of these blue sweaters?
- A: Yeah, that's a nice color. I'll try it on!

Unit 15: Favorites

page 58, CD 2-33 Listening 1

- A: Do you travel a lot?
- B: Yeah, I do.
- A: Which do you prefer—traveling by train or by plane?
- B: Well, the thing I like about a train is it's so comfortable. You can get up and walk around. A plane is faster, but you have to stay seated in those uncomfortable seats.
- 2.
- A: Do you prefer living in a house or an apartment?
- B: Well, I used to live in a house. I had a nice yard and we had lots of space. But it was too much work, taking care of the yard and all that. An apartment is so much more convenient.

3.

- A: Would you rather study American English or British English?
- B: Well, they're very similar, but overall I think American English is more useful for me because I watch a lot of American movies and television shows. British English does sound very nice, though.

4.

- A: Would you rather work in an office or a department store?
- B: Well, I think working in a store would be more interesting. You would get to talk to more people. I think office work would get really boring after a while. I don't like to sit at a desk all day.

5.

- A: Which would you rather learn—German or Spanish?
- B: Well, German is an interesting language and it's useful in Germany and a few other countries in Europe. But Spanish is used in Spain, Central America, South America, and a lot of places in the U.S. So studying Spanish makes a lot more sense for me!

6.

- A: What kinds of music do you like?
- B: Well, I like all kinds of music, but I don't care for rock-n-roll very much. It's a little too loud for me. I guess jazz music is my favorite. I really like the piano and strong melodies.

page 59, CD 2-34 Listening 2

1.

A: I love Mexican food. I like it hot and spicy.

B: Yeah, I love it, too!

- A: Here. Try some of this. I think you're really going to like it.
- B: Mmm. This is delicious. I could eat this every night!

2.

- A: I think I'm going to try to get a job in an office when I graduate. I believe I'd really enjoy office work.
- B: Really? I don't think I'd like working in an office at all.

3.

- A: You know what I like to do when I want to relax—sit down under a tree in a quiet place with a good book.
- B: Oh, yeah? I just can't read outdoors. Usually the insects drive me crazy.

4.

- A: I guess my favorite kind of music is country. I like music I can sing along with.
- B: Me, too. I like country music. Do you like Keith Cannon?
- A: Oh, yeah. He's fantastic.

5.

- A: In the summer, I play a lot of tennis. I really love it.
- B: Do you? I'm not good at tennis, so I hardly ever play it. I prefer to go surfing at the beach in the summer.

6.

- A: Well, when I have free time on the weekend, I like to work on my car.
- B: Hey, me, too. I just bought an old wreck. Want to come and have a look at it on Saturday?

A: Sure!

page 60, CD 2-35 Listening 3

écono .

I really don't like those group tours. You know, the guide picks you up at the hotel every day, and you have to go and see all the sights. I prefer traveling by myself. That way, I can relax. Relaxation is very important to me. I have a very stressful job, so every year I like to spend my two-week vacation lying on the beach and doing nothing.

2.

When I go out to eat, I like to have a nice conversation, and I don't want to be disturbed. That's why I prefer quiet places. I don't like those loud, trendy places. They play loud music in the background, and they're full of such loud people. You have to shout so you can hear each other. It's really annoying!

3.

I prefer staying at one of those small places because I think the service is better. The

^{1.}
people at the front desk remember your name, and the housekeeping people are nice, too. It's like staying in someone's home. I don't like those big tourist places. They might have more facilities, like a gym or a swimming pool. But what I care about most is service.

4.

I don't know how people can stand living downtown. It's too noisy, you can never find parking, and it's dangerous, too. No, I prefer living in the suburbs, for a lot of reasons. For one thing, I like to have a lot of space. That's important to me. I love having a big backyard and a garage for my car. And I also like to have friendly neighbors around me.

5.

Having one is great, especially if you live in a small apartment like I do. That's what I prefer—one just to keep me company. Two would be too hard to take care of. And feeding them would be expensive, too. They could keep each other company while I'm at work, though. But imagine all that cat hair!

6.

I'd prefer a position where I can help people. I know that many people are mainly interested in making a lot of money, but making a lot of money just isn't that important to me. I'd rather do something that is good for everyone and not just myself, even if it doesn't pay very well.

page 61, CD 2–36 **Pronunciatio**n

- 1. Do you prefer traveling by train or by plane?
- 2. Which would you rather learn—German or Spanish?
- 3. Would you rather work in an office or a department store?
- 4. Do you prefer living in a house or an apartment?

page 61, CD 2-37 Dictation

- A: Do you prefer studying at night or in the morning?
- B: I prefer studying at night. How about you?
- A: I like studying at night, too. Which do you prefer—going out to a movie or watching a DVD at home?
- B: I prefer going out to a movie. I like watching movies on a big screen. Which do you like better?
- A: I like to watch DVDs at home. It's more comfortable, and I can rewind or pause the movie whenever I want to.

Unit 16: Phone Messages

page 62, CD 2–38 Listening 1

1.

Hey, George. This is Sam calling. I just wanted to say how happy I was to hear about your promotion. That's great news. You really deserve it.

2.

Hi, Terry. It's Paula. I am so sorry I wasn't able to come to your party. I heard it was really fun. Unfortunately, I got food poisoning and I just couldn't make it.

3.

Hello, this is Dr. Simpson's office calling for Mrs. Graham. This is just to remind you that you have an appointment on Friday at 2:30.

4.

This is Mr. Kent from Washington High School. I'm calling about Tracy. Unfortunately, she has been absent from school again. Could you please call me back to confirm that she has an excuse to miss school?

5.

Hey, it's Wendy. It's Andrea's birthday on Friday. I was thinking maybe we could organize a surprise party for her. What do you think?

6.

David, this is Kayla. How are you? Are you doing anything on Saturday? There's a great jazz group in town. I know you're into jazz, so I thought you might like to go.

page 63, CD 2-39 Listening 2

čerosti o

Rob, this is Olivia calling. It's 2:30. You said you'd meet me at 1:30 in front of the restaurant. Well, I'm not going to wait any longer. And please don't bother calling me again.

2.

Hi, this is Nathan from the computer store. I've been trying to repair your hard drive,

- but unfortunately, I'm unable to fix it. It looks like you're going to have to get a new hard drive or a new computer. Let me know when you want to come in to pick up your laptop, and I can help you decide what to do next.
- 3.

Paul, this is Anne. It's 8 p.m., and I'm still tied up at the office, so I don't think I'll be able to join you for dinner tonight. I feel really bad about it, but we'll definitely have dinner tomorrow night. Promise! Bye. 4.

This is Brandon King, from apartment 1201, calling for Kelly. I'm afraid I had a slight accident in the parking lot and did some damage to your car. I'm really sorry about it, but I'm sure that my insurance company will pay for the repairs. Please give me a call when you get in. You can reach me at 555-4026.

5.

Hi, Donna. It's me, Emily! You'll never guess where I am! I'm at the airport with George and the kids. All four of us are here this time. Isn't that great? Hope you've got enough room for us! We'll be at your place by six o'clock. Don't worry about dinner. We can just send out for some pizza—our treat!

6.

Hello, I'm calling for the Burtons. This is Mrs. Parker, from across the street. Your daughter got into my yard today and picked half my flowers. I'd say it's going to cost about \$250 to replace them. Not to mention my time and effort. Call me as soon as you get this message. The number is 916-5741.

page 64, CD 2–40 Listening 3

çesse .

- A: Hello, Computer Technologies.
- B: Hello, could I speak to Pamela Gordon, please?
- A: I'm sorry. She's in a meeting right now and won't be available until this afternoon. Can I take a message?
- B: Yes, this is Julie calling, from Dr. Beekman's office.
- A: Is that J-U-L-I-E or J-U-D-Y?
- B: It's Julie, J-U-L-I-E.
- A: Got it.
- B: Great. Please let her know that we'd like to change her appointment on Thursday from 9:45 to 10:30.
- A: All right...needs to change appointment time... And your phone number, please?
- B: It's 834-5627.
- A: 5-6-2-7.
- B: That's right.
- A: Okay. I'll pass along the message.
- 2.
- A: Good afternoon. First National Bank.
- B: Yes, is Jane Taylor there, please?
- A: I'm sorry, she's at lunch right now.
- B: Could I leave a message for her?
- A: Yes, of course.
- B: This is Brian from Jimmy's Shoes.
- A: All right. Can I have your phone number?
- B: It's 477-3316.
- A: 477-3316?
- B: That's right. Please tell her that the shoes she ordered are in, and she can pick them up anytime.

- A: Okay, Brian. Got it. I'll give her the message just as soon as she gets back from lunch.
- B: Thank you.

3.

- A: Hello. Chicago Language Center.
- B: Yes, can I speak to Mr. Garcia, please?
- A: He's teaching a class right now. Would you like to leave a message?
- B: Sure, my name is Jeff Leigh. I'm in his 7:30 Spanish class, but I'm not going to be able to make it tonight.
- A: Hold on. Is that spelled L-E-E?
- B: Actually, it's L-E-I-G-H.
- A: Ah, okay.
- B: And my number is 627-6082.
- A: Is that 627-6082?
- B: That's right. Anyway, I can't come to Spanish class tonight because I have to work late. Can you tell Mr. Garcia that, please?
- A: Sure.
- B: Thanks.

4.

- A: Hello. Benny's Cafe.
- B: Hi. Is Benny there?
- A: No, he just stepped out to the bank.B: Oh. Could you give him a message, please?
- A: Sure.
- B: This is Jessica Brown from Pet World.
- A: Did you say Pet World?
- B: That's right. And I'm Jessica Brown. The number here is 867-5309.A: 867-5309.
- B: Right. He was talking about bringing his cat in for a shampoo and a haircut.
 Please tell him he can come on Saturday morning, around 11 o'clock.
- A: Okay. Come on Saturday morning, 11 a.m., shampoo and haircut. That's for Benny's cat and not for Benny, right?
- B: Correct.
- A: I'll tell him as soon as he gets back from the bank.
- B: Thanks a lot.

page 65, CD 2-41 Pronunciation

- 1. I'm not going to wait any longer.
- We're going to go to the mall.
 I'm not going to be able to make it to
- I m not going to be able to make it to class tonight.
- 4. Do you want to come over?
- 5. Let me know when you want to come in.
- 6. I don't want to bother him.

page 65, CD 2-42 Dictation

- A: Hi, Michelle. This is Sam. Can I speak with Ben?
- B: Hi, Sam. No, I'm sorry. He's not home right now.

- A: Do you know when he'll be back?
- B: He's going to be out for several hours. Do you want to leave a message?
- A: Yeah, thanks. I'm supposed to meet Ben at Cafe Joan for lunch at noon tomorrow. But I have a doctor's appointment, so I'm going to be a few minutes late.
- B: Do you know what time you're going to be there?
- A: I'll try to get there as soon as I can. I should be there by 12:30.

Unit 17: Past Events

page 66, CD 3-2 Listening 1

1.

I got an invitation to my boss's birthday party on Saturday night.

2.

I thought I'd better get him a nice birthday present, so I bought him a really expensive tie.

У.

When I got to the party, my boss's wife met me at the door and invited me inside.

4.

Then I went in and saw all my friends from work there.

5.

I heard my boss's voice behind me as he came out of the kitchen.

6.

I turned around to say hello, and guess what? He was wearing exactly the same tie as the one I had bought him!

page 67, CD 3–3 Listening 2

1.

Some friends and I were in the elevator going up to my apartment when suddenly the elevator stopped between floors and wouldn't move. We were able to open the doors a little, but we were still stuck!

2.

I went to the airport to pick up my boss. I was so nervous that I wasn't paying attention to what I was doing. After I met him at the arrival terminal, I realized I couldn't remember where I had parked my car. I couldn't believe it! With my boss there and all...I felt so stupid.

3.

When I left for work on Monday morning, I realized I had to walk because I didn't have a dollar bill for the bus. My boss gets angry if I'm late, so I really had to hurry. I was afraid of being fired. Well, I'd gotten about two blocks from my house when all of a sudden I felt something blow onto my leg. I looked down, and it was a dollar bill!

4.

I wanted to go sailing, but just as I arrived at the lake, a storm broke out and it started to rain. It wasn't a very strong storm, but it was much too cold for sailing.

5.

I was driving down Pleasant Street yesterday. I was singing along with a song on the radio and probably wasn't paying as much attention as I should have been. All of a sudden, a deer ran out in front of my car.

6.

Last weekend, I went out on a date with a friend from my history class. We were at this really nice restaurant, and when the check came, I realized that my wallet was missing. I guess I left it in the taxi after I paid the taxi driver. I didn't know what to do! The check was really expensive!

page 68, CD 3-4 Listening 3

ę.

It was a pretty bad snowstorm and the roads weren't in very good condition. I guess I was driving a little too fast and I went into a skid. I couldn't control the car at all! I went off the side of the road and into the snow. Luckily the car wasn't damaged and I wasn't hurt, but I couldn't get the car to move. I just had to stay in it and wait for the tow truck. Finally, after about half an hour, the tow truck arrived and pulled me out.

2.

Yeah, it was pretty scary. We ran into a bad storm and the plane really bumped around. The passengers were pretty scared, and of course all the kids were screaming and crying. It lasted for only 10 minutes, but those 10 minutes felt like an hour! I don't know how the pilot got the airplane out of that storm, but he finally did. And the rest of the flight was perfect.

3.

All I wanted was to get the newspaper. You know how some hotels leave it in front of your door in the morning? Anyway, I stepped out of the room to get it, but the door shut behind me. I tried to open it, but it was locked, and my key was inside the room! I was in my pajamas! Luckily for me, someone from housekeeping came by, and she had a key.

4.

We were staying in this hotel in Thailand when there was a fire. I was so scared when I heard the fire alarm go off! We got

out of the hotel as quickly as we could. The hotel was badly damaged, and some people lost their clothes and money. Fortunately, we were lucky. No guests or staff members were injured.

5.

I was out shopping with a friend when I saw some kids selling raffle tickets to raise money for a charity. It was for a really good cause, so I bought a ticket. I didn't think much more about it. But in the end, I won first prize! It was a good prize, too—a weekend trip for two to New York City!

6.

I was at a restaurant with my wife when this famous movie star sat down at the table next to us. I couldn't believe it! I wanted to ask him for his autograph, but my wife said I should let the man have his dinner in peace. Later, when my wife was in the rest room, I asked the waitress if she would ask the movie star to sign my menu. And believe it or not, he did!

page 69, CD 3–5 **Pronunciat**ion

- 1. We went to the beach on Friday, and just as we arrived, it started to rain.
- 2. I was walking to work when all of a
- sudden, I heard someone call my name.
 I was having a great time, and before I knew it, it was midnight.
- We waited and waited, and finally, the tow truck arrived.

page 69, CD 3-6 Dictation

- A: Did I tell you about what happened to me last Saturday morning?
- B: No. What happened?
- A: I was walking down the street to get some coffee when suddenly I heard someone call my name. I looked around, but I didn't see anyone I knew.
- B: Then what did you do?
- A: Well, I thought maybe I imagined it, so I kept walking, and just as I was about to go into the cafe, I heard it again. It was my best friend from elementary school!

Unit 18: Vacations

page 70, CD 3-7 Listening 1

1.

- A: What do you think I should do for vacation this summer?
- B: Well, you like the beach, and you love hanging out in the sun. Why don't you go to the Caribbean? Or how about the Philippines? Some friends of mine stayed at a beach resort there last summer.

A: Well, I've been to the Caribbean a couple of times, and I always enjoy it.But I've never been to the Philippines. I think that would be fun.

2.

- A: I'm not sure where to go for vacation this year.
- B: Why don't you go skiing? I had a great time at a ski resort in the mountains last winter. Or how about a jungle trip to the Malaysian National Forest? I did that a couple of years ago, and it was amazing.
- A: Well, I just bought some new ski equipment and I'm dying to try it. I have to say that I'm not too excited about the idea of a jungle trip. I don't like bugs, and I bet there would be a lot of them.

- A: I'd like to do something really different for my vacation this year.
- B: How about a trip down the Nile River? You've never been to Egypt, right? Or maybe you could spend a week in the Australian outback.
- A: Hmm. They both sound interesting, but I guess I'd prefer the Australian trip. The Nile River might be just a little too exciting for me.
- 4.
- A: I'd like to do something exciting this vacation. I don't want to just lie around on a beach.
- B: How about whitewater rafting down the Colorado River? It takes you right through the Grand Canyon. That's really exciting. Or you could go on a 10-day African safari. I've heard that's a great trip.
- A: The safari trip would be fun sometime, but I only have one week. I think I'll do the Grand Canyon trip. Thanks for the tip!

- A: Any ideas about where we should go for vacation?
- B: I'm thinking about a couple of trips. We could go to Southeast Asia. We'd go to Thailand, Singapore, and Indonesia. The other place I was thinking about going to is China.
- A: China! I've never been there. I hear it's fascinating. I've already been to Thailand and Indonesia, so let's go to China.

- A: I need help figuring out what to do for my vacation.
- B: Well, last year, my friends and I went on a two-week bus tour of Europe. We traveled in nice, comfortable motor coaches and stopped in different cities. We stayed in each city for a day or two, and all our hotel reservations were taken care of.
- A: Hmm, that could be fun, but sometimes I get sick when I ride in cars and buses.

- B: You could take a train trip across Russia. My sister did that a couple of years ago.
- A: Oh, I love trains. And I've never been to Russia.

page 71, CD 3–8 Listening 2

ę.

I'm so excited about my trip to Asia. I've never been there before. First, I'm flying to Taipei from the U.S. I'll be spending three days there, because I hear that there's a lot to see and do. I'll also be spending three days in Seoul. I hear the nightlife there is great. Then we go from there to Hong Kong. I'm planning to do lots of shopping there, so I hope two days is enough time to buy everything I need. I would really love to go to Beijing for a few days. But, unfortunately, this tour doesn't go there. After Hong Kong, we'll end up in Thailand for five days. So I guess I won't be able to get to Tokyo or Malaysia on this trip. Oh well. I have to save a few places to visit on my next vacation.

2.

Well, our trip starts off in London. We've got a week there. Then we'll take the bus up to Oxford for two days to see friends. We also wanted to see Cambridge—I hear it's beautiful—but we won't have time this trip. Anyway, then we head to France. We have five days in Paris, which will give us time to see all of those museums. I wish we were going to spend a few days in Germany, too, but this trip doesn't include it. But we do go to Switzerland for three days. I'm really looking forward to that. Then we end up in Italy for the last five days of the tour.

3.

We start off in Los Angeles. We're going to stay there for three days because we want to hit the beach and see the sights. We're not going to go to San Francisco this time, because we've been there before. Then we're off to Denver to visit my sister. We're going to stay there for a week. I hope that's enough time, because I haven't seen her since last Christmas, and we have so much to talk about. We were thinking of going to Chicago after that, but we just don't have time, so it's straight on to Washington, D.C., and New York. We've got two days in Washington and three in New York. We'd really love to get up to Boston for a couple of days, but it probably won't happen. Maybe next time.

page 72, CD 3–9 Listening 3

1.

After graduation, I'm going to fly to Europe and spend a couple of weeks traveling on my own. I'll be in Germany and France, mostly. There are so many things I want

^{3.}

^{5.}

б.

to see and do: museums, restaurants, clubs, cafes, all that stuff. I know my parents worry about me traveling alone, but I just prefer it that way. I guess it's because I want to be free. On those group tours, everything is planned for you.

2.

I'm taking a trip to New Zealand. I hear it's really quiet down there, and the people are really friendly. I want to go to small towns that don't get a lot of tourists. Then I can just check into a cheap hotel and do my own thing. I'm really looking forward to this trip. I guess it's because I need to go somewhere quiet. The city where I live is so noisy, and the people are rude.

3.

When I'm in London, I want to see as many plays and concerts as I can. I also want to go to all the big museums and art galleries there. I'm going to go dancing as often as I can, too. Basically, I want to see and do everything! I really want to make the most of the week I'll be there. I guess it's because I need some excitement. My life has been so boring this year.

4.

I'm going to go to Thailand this winter. I don't want to spend any time in Bangkok because I've been there before. This time, I just want to relax on a nice, quiet beach. I can swim and snorkel every day if I want to, but I don't have to do anything. I just want to relax. I guess it's because I've been so busy at work recently.

5.

I'm spending a month in Mexico. It's going to be great. I don't want to spend any time in Mexico City, though. There are too many tourists there. Instead, I want to go to one of those small, old colonial towns. I guess it's because I want to practice my Spanish. I studied the language for three years in college, and I think I'll get to use it a lot more in a small town.

6.

My friend and I are going to Australia. It's perfect for us because Australia has a lot of cheap hotels for backpackers. They're great places to meet other young people and travelers from all over the world. I'm really excited about this trip. I guess it's because the beaches are great there. I heard the east coast of Australia has some of the best surfing in the world.

page 73, CD 3-10 Pronunciation

- 1. I'm so excited about my trip.
- 2. Did you do a lot of fun stuff?
- 3. You and I should take a trip somewhere.
- 4. Let's do it!
- 5. I want to go on vacation soon.
- 6. Who are you going with?

page 73, CD 3-11 Dictation

- A: Didn't you go on vacation last month?
- B: Yeah, I did. Joe and I went to a great beach resort in the Caribbean.
- A: Wow! Did you do a lot of sightseeing?
- B: No. We mostly just relaxed on the beach.
- A: That sounds like fun. Did you do anything else?
- B: Not really, but we did go out to dinner every night.
- A: Were the restaurants good?
- B: They were great! And we went to a different one each night.

Unit 19: The News

page 74, CD 3-12 Listening 1

1.

The stock market in New York suffered heavy losses today. And U.S. exports declined for the third month in a row.

2.

Fifteen people were injured in a collision between a tourist bus and a truck on Highway 27 this morning.

3.

Police are investigating the theft of a diamond necklace worth \$30,000. The necklace was stolen from the Serina Department Store on Saturday.

4.

Over 25,000 people turned out last night at Flushing Meadows to watch the finals of the U.S. Open tennis tournament.

5.

Seventy-five thousand fans of the group Black Eyed Peas were disappointed last night. The free outdoor concert at Central Park had to be postponed because of heavy rain.

6.

A severe snowstorm caused traffic to come to a stop on all major highways. And the airport was forced to close down most of the morning.

page 75, CD 3-13 Listening 2

1.

A fire destroyed the famous Presidential Hotel last night. Firefighters helped all the hotel guests escape safely from the building, although some people lost their clothes and other belongings. Firefighters say the fire probably started in a guest room, possibly because a guest fell asleep while smoking. 2.

Government health officials have closed down Ocean Gardens, a well-known local seafood restaurant. More than 10 people came down with food poisoning after eating at the restaurant last week. The officials say that the problem was probably caused by contaminated water in the restaurant's fish tanks.

3.

A group of Japanese students was rescued yesterday after being stranded for 10 days in the Australian outback. The trouble started after a vehicle the students were traveling in broke down. They couldn't get cell phone reception where they were, so the students had to survive by eating snakes, insects, and berries, and wait for rescuers to find them. Luckily, the students are all recovering well from their harrowing experience.

4.

Pop singer Jimmy Wild didn't arrive for his concert last night, disappointing over 80,000 fans. A representative of the singer said that he was sick and the concert would be rescheduled for next month. No one knows exactly what Wild's illness was, but sources say he's probably just exhausted because he's been touring for three months straight.

5.

Coast Guard boats are searching for a fishing boat with a crew of four, which has been missing for two days. Shortly after the boat left land, it ran into a very bad storm and sent out a message for help. Several private citizens have volunteered to assist the Coast Guard with their search tomorrow.

б.

And this just in. Bai Yun, the giant panda at the city zoo, has finally given birth to twin cubs. Zoo officials are delighted at this event, since pandas are very rarely born in zoos. Right now, the baby pandas are very small—about the size of mice.

page 76, CD 3-14 Listening 3

1.

A protest by over 5,000 nurses caused major traffic jams downtown yesterday morning. The nurses protested in front of County General Hospital to demand higher pay and an increase in staffing. They say that major budget cuts have resulted in unfair salaries. And because 20% of nursing staff was laid off last month, remaining nurses have to work longer hours and take care of more patients. Later in the day, hospital management promised to consider their demands.

2.

Over 20,000 people so far have visited the national museum to see the collection of

Student Book Audio Scripts © Oxford University Press. Permission granted to reproduce for classroom use.

works by the popular Colombian artist, Botero. That is the largest number of visitors the gallery has had for several years. This is the first time that Botero's work has been shown in this area, and the collection includes some of his best-known paintings and sculptures.

3.

Several hundred people are fleeing their homes in Los Angeles, California, because of a forest fire burning out of control in the nearby hills. The fire began five days ago. Hot weather, wind, and a very dry summer are helping the fire spread very quickly. Firefighters have come from as far away as Alaska to help put out the flames.

4.

A customs official at Kennedy Airport was very surprised yesterday when he checked the baggage of a passenger and . found over 50 live snakes, some of them very poisonous. The government believes that the passenger was planning to sell the snakes illegally in the U.S. They would have been worth up to \$1,000 each. A few snakes escaped from the suitcases, but airport officials say that all of them were caught within an hour.

5.

As a result of the heavy rain over the weekend, city officials fear there may be a flood. Many people living near the river have had to leave their homes. Over 30 families are now homeless. Most of them are staying with friends and relatives. Volunteers worked throughout the weekend to place sandbags along the river.

6.

A spokesperson for two of the country's largest airlines—Northern Airlines and Air International—has announced that the two airlines are discussing a possible merger for next year. If the merger goes ahead and the two companies combine, it could be bad news for travelers. Many business experts think that the new company would certainly raise ticket prices.

page 77, CD 3-15 Pronunciation

- 1. The woman had two thousand-three hundred-fifty pairs of shoes.
- 2. He won the election by four hundredeighty thousand votes.
- 3. Three thousand-six hundred-eleven people attended the concert.

page 77, CD 3-16 Dictation

- A: Did you watch the news last night and see the story about the bank robbery?
- B: No, I didn't. What happened?

- A: Three men robbed the bank on Fifth Street. They got away with \$850,000.
- B: Wow! That's a lot of money! I hope the police caught them.
- A: Not yet. There's a \$15,000 reward for anyone who helps the police capture them!

Unit 20: Opinions

page 78, CD 3–17 Listening 1

, . .

I think it's a great way for people to develop pride in their country. It can make people feel good about themselves and their team, and I think that's a very positive thing.

2.

Well, the problem with allowing them in the classroom is they can be distracting for students. If students are texting or going online, they're not paying attention to their classwork. And sometimes they ring during class!

3.

I don't mind them, because a lot of them are really very entertaining. Also, you get to know what new products are available.

4.

I can't see anything useful in it. It's just a huge waste of time, energy, and money. I mean, can you see any point in trying to find out if there's life out there?

5.

Well, if anyone is crazy enough to try it, let them. Who in their right mind would want to jump off a high bridge with just a rope tied around their legs?

6.

Well, they are great company, especially for people who live alone. Having one can help you relax, and possibly even lower your blood pressure.

page 79, CD 3-18 Listening 2

1.

- A: Well, space exploration is pretty expensive, but I think it's worth it.
- B: Why is that?
- A: Well, that's how we learn more about the universe we live in. That's pretty important, isn't it?

2.

- A: I can't stand commercials on TV these days. They really annoy me.
- B: Oh yeah? Why's that?
- A: Because they always interrupt my favorite TV programs, and some of those commercials are really long!

3.

- A: I think the Olympic Games are great. I can't wait for the next ones.
- B: Really? Why?
- A: Well, they encourage an interest in sports and help bring about better international understanding. We need more of that.

4.

- A: Every city needs tourism, I think.
- B: Why do you think that?
- A: Well, because tourism can bring jobs and money to the city. It's a much better way of raising money than taxes.

5.

- A: Well, action movies might be fun, but I don't think they are really good for young people.
- B: Really? Why do you say that?
- A: Because they are way too violent. I never let my kids watch them.

6.

- A: If you ask me, people in this city shouldn't be allowed to have those big cars.
- B: How come?
- A: Because most streets are too small for big cars, and they don't have space for parking.

page 80, CD 3-19 Listening 3

1.

- A: I think more attention should be given to studying foreign languages at school. Don't you think so?
- B: Sure. Absolutely. I think students should be required to learn a second language. It'll help them get better jobs. I studied Spanish in school, and my Spanish language skills helped me get a great job.

2.

- A: I think lawyers have the best jobs in the world. What do you think?
- B: I'm not sure I agree. It's true that lawyers make a lot of money, but they also have to work really hard.

3.

- A: The shows on TV these days are the worst. Even with 100 channels to choose from, there's nothing to watch.
- B: I think it's because most TV shows are written for teenagers. There's nothing for people older than 19 to enjoy.

4.

- A: Have you taken the bus lately? It's awful!
- B: I know. The last time I took the bus, I had to wait for an hour for it to come. And it was so packed that I couldn't get a seat!

5.

- A: Where did you get that skirt? It's so cute.
- B: Thanks! I bought it online.
- A: Really? I buy books and music online, but I've never bought clothes online. I like to try things on before I buy them.

б.

- A: I'm telling you, this rainy weather is driving me crazy. I hate it!
- B: I'm actually glad it's finally been raining recently. It's really good for my garden. You should see all the beautiful flowers in bloom.

page 81, CD 3-20 Pronunciation

- 1. Tourism raises money for cities and creates jobs.
- 2. Hybrid cars save gas and help the environment.
- 3. Pets can keep you company, help you relax, and even lower your blood pressure.
- 4. I think cigarettes are smelly, dirty, and bad for your health.

page 81, CD 3-21 Dictation

- A: What do you think about the new mall?
- B: I don't know. I haven't shopped there yet. Have you?
- A: Yeah, I have. I went last weekend. I liked it a lot. It has a ton of stores, lots of great restaurants, and a big movie theater.
- B: Oh, I'll have to check it out soon. It sounds so much better than the old mall.
- A: It is. The old mall is boring, dirty, and too small.
- B: I agree.

Unit 21: Famous People

page 82, CD 3-22 Listening 1

- 1.
- A: Hey, Lisa, are you free Thursday night? Some friends and I are going to see the new Halle Berry movie. Would you like to come along?
- B: Oh, I'd love to go! She's so beautiful. Didn't she win a bunch of beauty pageants when she was younger?
- A: Yeah, she did. And she's so talented, too. She's the first African American woman to win the Academy Award for Best Actress.
- B: Yeah! That was really exciting.

2.

74

A: Would you hand me that book on the table?

- B: Sure. Here you go. What's it about?
- A: It's about Gandhi.
- B: Oh, yeah? He helped India become independent, right?
- A: Right. It's interesting stuff. He inspired so many people. But did you know he started out as a lawyer?
- B: No, I had no idea. So when did he become such an important leader in India?
- A: Not until he was in his 40s.
- 3.
- A: You look tired today, Nick. Here. Have a cup of coffee.
- B: Thanks. Could you pass me the cream? I was up all night reading the new Stephen King novel.
- A: He's the one who writes those horror stories, right?
- B: That's right.
- A: And haven't they made a lot of his books into movies?
- B: Yeah, like *Carrie* and *The Shining*. They're really good, and the books are even better. And really scary, too. This new book is giving me nightmares.
- 4.
- A: How's it going, Amy?
- B: Oh, all right. I'm writing a research paper on Leonardo da Vinci, so I've been spending a lot of time in the library.
- A: Isn't he the one who painted the Mona Lisa?
- B: Yeah. He also did a lot of other great paintings. And he was a scientist and an inventor, too!

5.

- A: Hey, Josh! Is that a Bob Marley poster?
- B: Yeah. Do you like his music?
- A: I sure do. He made reggae music famous all over the world. I love that song of his called "No Woman No Cry." Have you heard that one?
- B: Yeah. I downloaded a great version of it just last week. Do you want to hear it?

б.

- A: Hey, Jen, do you know where Albert Einstein was from? I need it for this crossword puzzle I'm doing.
- B: Well, he's from Germany, originally. That's where he discovered the Theory of Relativity. It completely changed the study of physics.
- A: Yeah, I know. I somehow thought he was American.
- B: No, but he lived in the United States for a long time. He taught science at Princeton University.

page 83, CD 3-23 Listening 2

A: Good evening and welcome to tonight's edition of Legendary Lives. Our subject this evening is James Dean, actor and hero to the young people of his time. Edward Murray is the author of a new biography of Dean. Good evening, Edward.

- B: Hello, Tina.
- A: Edward, could you please tell us what you know about Dean's early life.
- B: He was born in Indiana in 1931, but his parents moved to California when he was five. He wasn't there long, though, because when his mother passed away just four years later, Jimmy's father sent him back to Indiana to live with his aunt and uncle. While growing up there, he played baseball and basketball, rode horses, and played ice hockey. He used to ride his motorcycle all over the farmers' fields, speeding and chasing cows.
- A: So, how did he get into acting?
- B: Well, first, he acted in school plays at his high school, where he won a drama award. He also won arts and sports awards in high school, and a speech contest, too. He went to college in California, and that's where he seriously started to get into acting. He did modeling for advertisements and appeared in some TV shows. In 1951, he moved to New York to do more stage acting. In fact, he won an award as "Most Promising Newcomer" for 1954.
- A: Well, when did his movie career really start?
- B: 1955. His first starring role was in *East* of *Eden*. He was fabulous! James Dean became a huge success. But the movie that really made him famous was his second one, *Rebel Without a Cause*. That was about teenagers who felt like they didn't fit into society.
- A: So, how many more movies did he make?
- B: Just one more. Then he died in a car crash in California, in 1955. He loved driving fast. In fact, he was driving his Porsche on his way to take part in a car race when he died.
- A: What a tragedy. He only made three movies, so what made him the legend he still is today?
- B: Well, I guess his looks, his acting ability, his short life, and maybe the type of character he played in his movies. Many young people saw him as a symbol of American youth.

page 84, CD 3-24 Listening 3

Nelson Mandela, the first African president of South Africa, was born in 1918. His father was an assistant to an important African chief, and as a young boy, Nelson often helped his father. While he listened to people telling the chief about their problems, Mandela decided he wanted to become a lawyer so that he could help his people with their struggle for freedom.

After high school, Mandela studied for a bachelor of law degree. In 1942, he started his political life by joining an organization called the ANC. "ANC" stands for African National Congress. The ANC fought against the laws of the South African government, because these laws made life difficult for black people. Even though most of the country's population was black, the people who ran the government and had all of the power were white. Over the next few years, he and other members of the organization worked hard, and the ANC became a powerful national movement. The group encouraged people to resist the government in a peaceful and non-violent way.

Mandela became deputy president of the ANC in 1952. He was now an important leader of black South Africans. As a lawyer, he helped poor people stay on the land where they lived, instead of being forced to move to areas where the government wanted them to live. He also fought against laws that said that black and white people could not live in the same areas or go to the same schools.

During the early 1960s, the government began watching Mandela carefully, and he was soon arrested. He was sentenced to life in prison in 1962. He was not released from prison until 1990. Even while he was in prison, he inspired people in his own country and others all over the world.

After he was released, Mandela continued to try to achieve the goals he had set almost forty years earlier. In 1994, he became the first democratically elected State President of South Africa. He remained president until he retired in 1999. Today, the world remembers him as South Africa's best known and best loved hero.

page 85, CD 3-25 Pronunciation

- 1. Would you hand me that book on the table?
- 2. Could you pass the salt and pepper?
- 3. What did you do?
- 4. What would you do if you saw a famous actor?
- 5. Could you sign your book for me?
- 6. Did you get his autograph?

page 85, CD 3-26 Dictation

- A: So what did you do this weekend?
- B: My friends and I went to Los Angeles for the weekend.
- A: Oh, really? Did you see anyone famous?
- B: Yeah! We saw Leonardo DiCaprio in a cafe and Jackie Chan walking down the street!
- A: No way! Did you get their autographs?
- B: No. We were too shy to ask. What would you do if you saw someone

famous? Would you ask for an autograph?

A: Maybe. I was at a restaurant once, and I took a picture of a big celebrity!

Unit 22: Food and Nutrition

page 86, CD 3-27 Listening 1

érane o

I never pay attention to my diet. I eat whatever I want. There's nothing I like more than a big juicy steak for dinner and chocolate cake and ice cream for dessert. Yum!

2.

I'm trying to cut down on cholesterol, so I've stopped eating eggs, cheese, and red meat. I'm eating a lot more fish and chicken.

3.

I'm trying to put on weight. Everyone tells me I'm too thin, so I've started eating a lot more meat and dairy products. It's great. Now I can go out as often as I want for hamburgers and fries.

4.

I've got a real sweet tooth. I love chocolate, candy, and things like that. But I know it isn't healthy, so I've given all that up. Now the only sweets I have are fruit.

page 87, CD 3-28 Listening 2

1.

Well, from what you've been telling me, Mr. Grant, it sounds like you're already eating more vegetables. That's good. But you should definitely eat less cheese. It has a lot of sodium and fat in it. That might explain why your cholesterol level is so high.

2.

I'm glad to hear that you've been eating fish more often, Linda. It's much better for you than meat because it has a lot less fat in it. It will probably help your high blood pressure, too. Now, you should also try to eat more fresh fruit, too, especially berries, like strawberries and blueberries—they're full of antioxidants.

3.

Well, Chris, I think it's great that you've been eating a lot of vegetables. I see you've been having fruit for dessert instead of ice cream, too. That's excellent. But you say you've been feeling tired and weak lately, so you should eat more meat. 4.

Ms. Barton, I'm wondering about all the bread you've been eating. I know you need to lose weight, and sometimes eating a lot of bread makes that very difficult. So, I'd like you to eat less bread for a few weeks. Otherwise, your diet seems pretty wellbalanced. You're eating meat, but not too much meat, as well as a lot of fruit and vegetables.

5.

You're right, Mr. O'Brien. You're definitely losing too much weight. It's probably because you haven't been eating meat. Now, even if you don't eat meat, you still need protein. Why don't you try eating more eggs, beans, and cheese? They've got a lot of protein. I'm sure that will help.

6.

Well, Mrs. Johnson, I see here that you've been having stomachaches in the mornings lately. And you say you have cereal with milk for breakfast every day. I think the problem is that the milk is difficult for you to digest. That means you shouldn't eat dairy products, like milk and cheese. I suggest you stop drinking milk for a few months. Try having eggs for breakfast instead of cereal.

page 88, CD 3-29 Listening 3

Cheese is one of the world's oldest foods. It was made by the ancient Egyptians over 3,000 years ago. It is a valuable food, since it contains vitamins and protein. It is used both as a food itself and in many different types of cooking.

There are hundreds of different types of cheese around the world, but they are almost always made from the same thing: milk. Cheese is made from several different kinds of milk, including cow's, sheep's, and goat's milk. Most cheese in the United States is made from cow's milk. Cheese also contains water. A soft cheese, like Brie, contains more water than a hard cheese, like Parmesan.

Cheese is produced through a process called "fermentation." The process of making cheese was probably discovered by chance. Ancient people used to make bags using the skin from an animal's stomach. When they used these skin bags to carry milk, bacteria from the animal's skin reacted with the milk to begin the fermentation. The result was cheese.

Today, cheese making is a very scientific process. First, the milk that will be used is pasteurized, which means that it is heated to remove all bacteria. Then, specially cultivated bacteria, called "cultures," are added to the milk. The milk is kept fairly warm during this period to help the cultures grow. As they grow, the bacteria cultures sometimes release bubbles of carbon dioxide. These bubbles help make the holes in Swiss cheese.

Next, as the milk ripens, it forms a solid substance. This substance is called "curd." The curd is removed, and the water is drained from it. The curd forms the basis of the cheese and may be treated in different ways.

Finally, once it is matured and dried, the cheese is ready to eat.

page 89, CD 3-30 Pronunciation

- 1. You need to take vitamins.
- 2. You should eat more vegetables.
- 3. What types of fruit are you eating?
- 4. Do you eat a lot of carrots?
- 5. I've taken two cooking classes.
- 6. I ate four pieces of pizza!

page 89, CD 3-31 Dictation

- A: Hi. I'm Jane, and I'll be your server this evening. What would you like to drink?
- B: I'll just have some water, thanks.
- A: Okay. And what would you like to eat?
- B: Could you tell me what types of vegetables come with the roast chicken?
- A: Sure. It comes with peas and carrots.
- B: Okay. Then I'd like the roast chicken and vegetables, please. And I'd like a piece of apple pie for dessert.
- A: Okay, that's roast chicken and vegetables, and a piece of apple pie.

Unit 23: Predicaments

page 90, CD 3-32 Listening 1

1.

- A: You know, I'm in an embarrassing situation. I've got a house guest staying with me. He's been here a while and I don't know when he's going to leave. Do you think I should ask him?
- B: Yes, I would if I were you.

2.

- A: One of my best friends borrowed \$5.00 from me and seems to have forgotten about it. I'm too embarrassed to remind her. I don't think it's worth mentioning, do you?
- B: No, it's only a small amount. But next time, make sure you don't lend her any money!

3.

A: This guy at work is always asking me out, and I really don't want to go out with him. Do you think I should tell him I don't like him?

- B: Oh, I wouldn't. He'll get the message eventually.
- 4.
- A: You know this friend of mine is always borrowing things from me. One week it's my camera, and the next week it's my stereo. And she always forgets to return them. What do you think I should do?
- B: Well, first of all, ask for all your stuff back. And second, don't lend her anything else.

5.

- A: My friend invited me to his graduation party, and I completely forgot about it. Maybe I should tell him I wasn't feeling well.
- B: Yeah, that's probably the best thing to do. He'd probably be pretty annoyed if he knew you just forgot about it!

6.

- A: You know, I have really nice neighbors. The only problem is, they play music really loud at night. It drives me crazy. Do you think I should say something to them about it?
- B: Why not? They may not realize it's bothering you.

page 91, CD 3-33 Listening 2

1.

I was looking at some dishes in a department store yesterday when I dropped and broke one. I thought for sure they'd ask me to pay for it, but the salesclerk was nice and said I didn't have to.

2.

I went out for dinner with my girlfriend last night at this Italian restaurant. When I checked the bill, they had charged us for things we hadn't even ordered. I talked to the waiter about it. He apologized and said I didn't have to pay for the things we didn't order. In fact, we got the whole meal for free!

3.

I had a date with my girlfriend last night, but on the way there I got stuck in a traffic jam. I got to the movie theater nearly half an hour late. When I finally arrived, my girlfriend was very upset with me, and we both went home without seeing the movie.

4.

A funny thing happened to me yesterday. This girl came up to me on the street and thought I was the actor Tom Cruise. She even asked me for my autograph. I wasn't really sure what to do! I didn't want to disappoint her, so I went ahead and signed Tom Cruise's name. I hope I did the right thing.

5.

When I got home on Friday, all my friends were waiting inside my apartment. My brother let them in because they wanted to have a surprise party for me to celebrate my birthday. Unfortunately, my apartment was a mess. Can you imagine how I felt? My brother told me they had to spend a half an hour cleaning up when they got there.

6.

There was this guy who sat behind me in class. I'm sure he cheated whenever we had a test. He was always looking over my shoulder. I didn't know what to do about it. Finally, I asked the teacher if I could sit in a different seat. I felt a lot better after that.

page 92, CD 3–34 Listening 3

1.

- A: My brother-in-law is okay, but there's one thing he always does that I can't stand.
- B: Oh, what's that?
- A: Every time he comes to our house, he goes straight to the refrigerator and helps himself to something to eat. The other day he finished two sandwiches that my wife and I were planning to have for lunch.
- B: No way!
- A: Yeah. At first I didn't want to say anything, but now I've decided that I'm going to speak to my wife about it.

2.

- A: Do you know Charles, that guy in our computer class?
- B: Sure, I know who you mean.
- A: Have you noticed his breath? It can be pretty awful sometimes. I'm surprised someone hasn't spoken to him about it. But I guess it's an awkward thing to mention to someone.
- B: Right. I know what you mean.
- A: Hey! Maybe I should send him an anonymous note about it. That's a nice way of handling it, don't you think?
- B: It sounds good to me.
- 3.
- A: My aunt is staying with us this week. My parents gave her the bedroom right next to mine, and she snores really loudly. It's impossible to sleep at night.
- B: You mean it's that loud?
- A: Oh, it's horrible! And when I told my parents about it, they didn't help me at all.
- B: That sounds frustrating.
- A: You bet it is. I guess I'll have to sleep in a different room while she's here.

- 4.
- A: Did I tell you that Lisa borrowed some money from me? She got in a traffic accident and the repairs to her car were really expensive.
- B: How much money did you lend her?
- A: A thousand dollars.
- B: Wow! Has she paid you back yet?
- A: Not yet. She's waiting for some money from the insurance company. I guess I'll just have to wait until she gets it.

5.

- A: My cousin is acting weird these days. He's depressed, and he talks to himself all the time. He probably needs to see someone about it. Maybe a psychologist or something.
- B: You sound pretty worried.
- A: I am. I'm going to talk to his parents about it. I don't think they're aware of the problem because they don't see him very often.

6.

- A: Do you know that when I got home from work today, that guy next door had parked his car in my parking space again?
- B: Really? I thought everyone was supposed to park in their own parking spaces.
- A: They are. You know, I hate having problems with my neighbors, but this is the third or fourth time this has happened. I'm going to call the building manager and ask him to do something about it.

page 93, CD 3-35 Pronunciation

- 1. We have house guests this weekend.
- 2. I got stuck in a traffic jam.
- 3. Her classmate is preparing a presentation for tomorrow.
- 4. My grandparents are sleeping in my bedroom.

page 93, CD 3-36 Dictation

- A: What's wrong? You look exhausted.
- B: I am. I have a house guest staying with me right now. He's a friend from my English class. He was going to stay for a week, but he's been here for four weeks now.
- A: Oh, no! Why has he been staying with you for so long?
- B: Well, there was a fire in his apartment building, so he has to find a new place to stay. The problem is, he can't afford to pay the deposit for a new place until he gets money from the insurance company.
- A: That's terrible. The poor guy.

Unit 24: Global Issues

page 94, CD 3–37 Listening 1

1.

Well, the government has done quite a bit to reduce water pollution. It's certainly better than it used to be. Now we have to do something about air pollution, which is still pretty bad.

2.

Crime is a growing problem in the country right now. Sometimes it's because people are unemployed. I think what we really have to do is reduce unemployment. That should help the crime problem.

3.

The subway and bus services have definitely got to improve. But the government should really focus on improving conditions for people in the cities. So many people need better places to live and the problem is getting worse.

4.

One of the biggest issues we're facing right now is unemployment. If people can't work, they can't spend any money, and then the whole economy continues to suffer. The government really needs to help create more jobs.

5.

Parking downtown is so expensive, and there's so much traffic on the streets in the morning with so many people trying to get to work. We need a new subway system to make it easier for people to get to work so we don't have to drive our cars all the time.

6.

There has been an increase in life span throughout the world. People live longer now because of the availability of medicine and clean water. We need to make sure this continues.

page 95, CD 3-38 Listening 2

1.

I grew up around here, and the river has always been really polluted. Industries were dumping all sorts of chemicals and waste into the water, so the river really smelled bad. You wouldn't even think of swimming in it. Well, I decided to do something about it. My neighbors and I wrote a letter to the mayor asking him to force these industries to clean up the river. I really hope the government listens to us and takes action.

2.

Over the last few years we've been having much hotter summers and warmer winters. When I was a kid here, we used to have a lot of fluffy, white snow in the winter. Now we don't get that. And there hasn't been much rain for a couple of years. I guess this is the effect of that global warming I keep hearing about in the news. That's why we've decided to move to Chicago. There's plenty of snow and rain up there!

3.

When did the world get so crazy? That's what I'd like to know. For years, I thought everything was fine. Now all I read about in the newspaper is countries fighting each other, dropping bombs, and terrible things like that. You know what I did about it? I stopped reading the newspaper. Now, whenever I want to read something, I just pick up one of those sports magazines. No bad news in there!

4.

It's almost impossible to get across the city in less than an hour and a half during rush hour. There are too many cars on the roads. There are only two freeways, and they just can't handle all the traffic. The only thing that moves quickly in this city is the subway. That's why I took an apartment right next to the subway station.

5.

One of the biggest problems we face is garbage. Where can we put it all? In the past, everything used to get buried in giant landfills, but in many countries today, the landfills are full and there is no room to start new ones. That's why I've decided to try to create less garbage. I buy fewer packaged foods now. For example, instead of buying frozen prepared dinners in plastic trays and cardboard boxes, I buy fresh meats and produce. I also take my own cup to the coffee shop so I don't have to use paper cups. Creating less garbage is really the only solution.

6.

In the future, everyone will have to live in giant high-rise buildings if they want to live in cities. These new buildings might be a hundred stories tall, or more. If cities keep getting bigger, the only way they can expand is upward. I can't stand crowded cities myself. That's why I moved to a small town in the country.

page 96, CD 3-39 Listening 3

In developing countries, more and more people are moving from the country to the cities in order to find work. This is because, in many countries, it is often no longer possible to make a living as a farmer. The result of this movement is the development of what are sometimes called "megacities." These are huge cities with populations of up to 15 million people.

People who move to megacities usually believe that cities have many benefits to offer. They believe that there are more jobs available, and that salaries are much higher than they are in the countryside. They think there will be a lot of new. affordable housing to choose from. And of course, these people are attracted to the exciting, glamorous image of the big city that they have seen on television and in movies. They even expect to live longer and healthier lives in cities, because the health care is better there.

But, in reality, life in these megacities is not always as good as people hope. Jobs are often difficult to find because many of the people who move to the cities have little education and few job skills. As a result, there is a huge supply of unskilled workers to choose from, so salaries are very low. Housing can also be a problem. Many people end up in huge, crowded slums on the outskirts of these cities. And their families may become sick, because even though the health care is better in the cities, it is also much more expensive.

The growing population of megacities causes many other problems for city governments. Air pollution increases, for example, as does crime. Getting rid of garbage is extremely difficult. There is not much space available for public parks and gardens. And as these cities continue to grow, these problems will become even more difficult.

page 97, CD 3-40 Pronunciation

- 1. The man was issued a fine for littering.
- 2. Pollution is an important issue.
- 3. How can we decrease air pollution?
- 4. There's been a decrease in air pollution over the last year.
- 5. We produce too much trash in this country.
- 6. The produce at the farmer's market looked so fresh!

page 97, CD 3-41 Dictation

- A: There are so many problems in the world today.
- B: I know. There's water pollution, air pollution, global warming, unemployment.
- A: Yeah, and there's the destruction of the rain forests, traffic problems, housing shortages... It can get depressing if you think about it too much.
- B: No kidding. What do you think the biggest issues are?
- A: I really think air pollution is the most important issue. If we don't reduce pollution and improve air quality, we'll all have health problems.

B. I agree that air pollution is a big problem. The air in the city has become so dirty.

Tactics for Testing Units 1-4

page 98, CD 4-2 Questions 1-6

- 1.
- A. The speaker is broken.
- B. They're setting up the chairs.
- C. They're attending a presentation
- D. They're standing in the hall.
- 2.
- A. He's concentrating on what he's doing
- B. He's returning the book to the library.
- C. He's opening his notebook.
- D. He's putting the books on the table.
- 3.
- A. Three women are playing guitars.
- B. The stage is in a big hall.
- C. They are playing a rock concert.
- D. The audience is close to the stage.
- 4.
- A. The area is not too crowded.
- B. The meeting is well attended.
- C. The market is under the trees.
- D. There're a lot of people at the mall.
- 5.
- A. The students are relaxing.
- B. They are walking up the steps.
- The campers are enjoying themselves. C.
- D. They are attending a lecture.
- 6.
- A. He's wearing glasses.
- B. He's staring at the monitor.
- C. He's opening the screen.
- D. He's loosening his tie.

page 99, CD 4-3 **Ouestions 7–12**

- 7.
- Q: Haven't we met somewhere before?
- A. You're right, we haven't met.
- B. I'm afraid I don't recall.
- C. I met someone at the party.

8.

- Q: Do you remember me from school?
- A. I graduated three years ago.
- B. Yes, I remember that student.
- C. Sorry, were you in my math class?

9.

- Q: What are you doing this weekend?
- A. I'm going there with my friends.
- B. I have to work on Monday.
- C. Nothing special, really.

10.

- Q: How did you make a success of your business?
- A. Yes, I made quite a big profit last year.
- B. The key thing is customer service.
- C. I paid the excess and fixed the damage.

11.

- Q: Why were you late for the meeting this morning?
- A. I had to take my son to the doctor.
- B. The meeting finished at 9 PM last night.
- C. It was my first time meeting him.

12.

- Q: Excuse me. Don't I know you?
- A. I'm from Los Angeles.
- B. Oh that's no problem.
- C. Yes. We met last year.

page 99, CD 4-4 **Ouestions 13–15**

- W: So, I hear you're working at Lorenzo's. What's it like to work with him? I heard he's a real tough boss to work for.
- M: Mm... it isn't easy working for such a perfectionist, but he is so creative, especially with his deserts. I feel like I'm learning a lot just by watching him. How about you? Are you still at the "Magic Pan"?
- W: Yeah, been there three years now. I like the atmosphere in the kitchen there, although the food they serve isn't really the kind I want to be making, and I'm definitely not learning much. The money could be better too.
- M: Well, there may be a vacancy coming up at Lorenzo's – I can put in a good word for you if you like.

Tactics for Testing Units 5-8

page 100, CD 4-5 **Questions 1–4**

Professor

So, generally we think of high-rise buildings as being... you know... a modern urban feature, and definitely it's true that until the 19th century, buildings of over six stories were quite rare. Would anyone care to speculate as to why that might be? Male Student

Is it because until then people just ...uh... didn't have the technology to build higher buildings?

Professor

You might think so, but in fact technology existed in ancient times to produce often extremely high structures. Take the Great Pyramid of Giza in ancient Egypt. It was built in like the 26th century BC. But

that thing is 480 feet tall! No, it wasn't technology that was holding the ancients back from building skyscrapers. Any other suggestions?

Female Student

Well, professor, they didn't have elevators back then, right? So that means the higher the building, the more steps you you'd have to climb up.

Professor

Yes, Cathy. Nice one. That's definitely one of the big...um... major reasons. Having lots of stairs to climb was impractical for inhabitants. Another reason has to do with engineering. The pumps of the day couldn't deliver water pressure high enough to supply running water much over 100 feet. So when you couple this with the lack of elevators... well, you can see how buildings that are above a certain height start to become ...um...extremely inconvenient.

That doesn't mean that high-rise apartments are strictly a modern invention, by any means. Ancient Roman residential buildings called ...uh..."insulae" for example, frequently reached up to ten or more stories. That would make them over 100 feet tall. The Roman historian Martial alludes to a poor man, um...his neighbor, who was obliged to climb 200 steps to reach his room. How many times a day would you want to make that trip? Especially carrying a few gallons of water for your cooking and bath! The lower floors were typically occupied by

either shops or wealthy families, while the upper stories were rented out to the lower classes... the peasants.

Surviving records indicate that even in provincial towns like ...uh... Hermopolis in Roman Egypt, they had buildings up to like seven-stories, and that was in the 3rd century AD!

One major problem with these old skyscrapers, however, was the lack of building codes and standards. Unscrupulous builders could make huge sums of money by throwing up apartments with no worries about safety.

In fact, so great was the number of these houses in ancients Rome, and so badly were they constructed, that in A. D. 60 the Emperor Otho, found his road blocked for twenty miles by the ruins of collapsed tenements. It seems their foundations had been eroded by heavy rains. Apparently this sort of thing was really common. One writer of the times describes tenants as constantly fearing to be either burned or buried alive.

Several emperors, beginning with Augustus in 10 BC, attempted to set building codes with limits of 20–25 meters for multi-story buildings, but it doesn't seem to have had much effect. A report from Florence in the 12th century states...

page 101, CD 4-6 Questions 5-7

- W: Hey, Josh. How are you doing? How are your new classes?
- M: Oh, hi Ellen. Yeah my classes are going good so far. I really like my professors and all, but unfortunately I'm having a few problems with my new roommate.
- W: Oh, you're not sharing with Bill again this year?
- M: Unfortunately not. His older brother is renting a house in town, and Bill decided to move in with him.
- W: Oh, too bad. So what's the problem with your new roommate? Is he really messy?
- M: Actually, the problem is that I don't think studying is his main priority. He's mainly interested in having a good time. He loves music, and he plays it quite loudly so it's difficult for me to study, and he often invites his friends over to play video games...sometimes till after midnight!
- W: Wow, have you tried talking to him?
- M: Yeah, I've spoken to him a few times about it. He's actually a pretty nice guy. Just a bit over enthusiastic, and more than a little inconsiderate. I wouldn't mind so much if I wasn't hoping to get into medical school. Frankly though, I really need to tighten up my grades this year if I'm going to have any hope of that!
- W: Well, he sounds really insensitive. Did I tell you that I had a problem roommate in my first year?
- M: No, you didn't. Do tell.
- W: Yeah, she was the most unbelievably untidy person I've ever met. Clothes everywhere, dirty food dishes all over the place. I just couldn't put up with it anymore, so I went to see a counselor.
- M: So what happened?
- W: They sent someone around to talk to her. It didn't make much difference but anyway, about a month later she decided to move out. Good riddance! Maybe you should go talk to a counselor about the problems you're having.
- M: Well, I think I'll give it a little more time before I take that step.

page 101, CD 4-7

Questions 8–10

W: Hello. Can I help you?

- M: Um, yeah. I'm interested in information on housing.
- W: You've come to the right place. What would you like to know?M: Well, first of all how do I apply
- for housing?
- W: Oh, you should have received a set of guidelines and application forms in the admissions packet you got when you

were accepted to the university. You haven't received that yet?

- M: I got it... but I guess I didn't look through it carefully.
- W: Okay, well that's no problem. If you have time, you can fill out the application, and pay the registration fee now.
- M: There's no rush, is there?
- W: Well you've got another couple months before the deadline, but housing on campus is at a premium right now. So if you wait too long, you not be able to get in.
- M: Oh well, maybe I better do it today then. I do have a few questions, though.
- W: Sure, what do you want to know?
- M: I'd really like to have a single room. Is that possible?
- W: Unfortunately there's a waiting list, and it's extremely rare for freshmen to get a single room, but there's no harm in putting your name on the list.
- M: Oh really... Well, can you tell me about the rooms? Like what they come with and what I should bring.
- W: Well every room comes with an extra long twin bed, but you need to bring your own sheets. You'll get a desk and chair, clothes closet and storage drawers, of course.
- M: Do the rooms have Internet?
- W: Yes, you can connect either by Wi-Fi or Ethernet, but unfortunately, there's a \$40 charge per semester. Each room does have a telephone, though, and local calls are free... and so is the cable TV. The residence halls are pretty well-equipped too. There's a free laundry room, kitchenette, lots of vending machines, and each floor has a couple of nice lounges and common areas.
- M: Cool. Can I bring a microwave?
- W: No, sorry. That's not permitted for safety reasons, but you can bring other electronic gear like a small TV, your laptop, etc.

Tactics for Testing Units 9–12

page 102, CD 4–8 **Questions 1–10**

W: Hello Sam

- M: Hi Katy...Do you have time to talk? Or are you busy?
- W: I'm not busy. Is something wrong?
- M: No, not at all. It's just that Paula been offered that job in London and we have to decide fairly soon if she should accept it. Since you've lived there so long I wanted to get your advice.
- W: Well I'd love it if you moved to the city. But it would be a big change for you. You're used to the quiet life!

- M: Yes...the noise is one thing that definitely worries me about moving. But I suppose you get used to it after a while?
- W: I don't think so. I always enjoy getting away from it when I visit you. And I don't think it's very good for your health in the long run. The government has made more regulations to control noise, but at the same time traffic is always increasing, so overall it doesn't get any better.
- M: Mmm. The country may be quieter, but it's also boring. There's not much entertainment here, we do end up staying in a lot in the evenings. I'd like the chance to see films and hear live music, there's so much going on in the city.
- W: Yes. I suppose now your kids are a bit older. You can leave them with a baby sitter if you do want to go out.
- M: Yes we can. Although, I'm not sure if we'd be able to afford to go out much in London – tickets cost so much more than they do where we live. Twice as much in fact.
- W: Yes, I've heard other people say that.
- M: What about getting around in London, you know, going to work or to school. How easy is it?
- W: It's better than it used to be. There's a new tax on cars in the city, so there aren't as many cars on the roads. The main problem is that you usually have to travel a long way to get where you're going — it isn't as easy to get a house close to school and work as it is where you are. But at least our, our bus services are excellent.
- M: Yes, where I live buses are practically non-existent! It would be nice not to need a car. But, another thing that worries me a bit is crime. The news always seems full of stories about London. Is it really that bad?
- W: I don't think it's as bad as it seems on the news. In general crime levels have fallen, that's a fact. And I don't know anyone living near us who's ever had their house broken into. So it can't be all that common.....
- M: Well thanks. I'll tell Paula what you've said. If we do decide to make the move, is there any specific advice you can give us about areas to live and schools and so on?
- W: Sure.
- M: I'll just make a few notes. What about areas? Which ones would you recommend?
- W: Well it depends. Housing costs are generally lower in the east. But places like Forest Gate and Hackney are really interesting. And prices are going up because they've built the Olympic Village near there. That's in Stratford.

- M: Yes, I suppose there are a lot of new facilities?
- W: Yes. And of course, houses by the river are always in demand and very expensive.
- M: Mmm. It's good to be aware of these things. I think mostly we'll want to be close to Paula's office. That's somewhere near the British Museum. I know she'd like to bicycle to work if possible.
- W: Well in that case, if I were you I'd go on the internet and get a map of all the bicycle routes in London. Also, did you know that you can take a bike on the underground in some places? That might mean she could bike part of the way and then hop on a train for the rest of her journey.
- M: OK. And what about schools?
- W: Well they do vary, and if you're moving anyway it's probably best to choose an area which has a good school.
- M: How will I know whether they're good or not?
- W: You can look at the government website and find out what the most recent exam results are like for a particular school.
- M: I suppose I should go and visit them as well.
- W: Yes. Make an appointment to see the principal and ask to be shown round. You can form a judgment about him or her, and whether you think the school looks well run or not. And if you go towards the end of the school day you might be able to speak to some of the parents. Ask them what they think of the school.
- M: Thanks. Those are really good suggestions. I should do that soon.
- W: Look, as soon as you and Paula have made a decision, why don't you come and spend a few days with us? Then you'll get a chance to look for yourselves at schools and houses and areas....
- M: Thanks Katy, that'd be fantastic. I'll call you once we've made up our mind. Will you....

page 103, CD 4-9 Questions 11-20

M: Good morning everyone. Can you all hear me? Good. Well, in front of us now we have one of the most famous places in China - The Forbidden City. This was the palace of the Chinese emperors from the fifteenth century to the end of the twentieth century. It was also the ceremonial and political center of government.

The Forbidden City consists of 980 buildings. It's listed by UNESCO as the largest collection of wooden structures in the world. And in 1987 it was declared a World Heritage Site, because of its cultural and architectural significance. During the early twentieth century it did suffer some damage, but now there's a sixteen-year restoration project to repair and restore all buildings to their pre-1912 state. Before we go inside the complex, I'll just mention the role of symbolism in the architecture of the buildings. Everything, from the overall layout to the smallest detail, was designed to reflect philosophical principles, and the power of the Chinese emperors. Color had an important significance. For example, yellow is the color of the Emperor. So almost all the roofs in the Forbidden City have vellow tiles. There are only two exceptions: the main library has black tiles, because black was associated with water, and therefore fire-prevention. And the Crown Prince's houses have green tiles, because green was associated with wood, and therefore growth.

Number and shape were important too. For example, the main halls are all arranged in groups of three, in a shape representing Heaven, and the houses are arranged in groups of six, in a shape representing the Earth.

Well, now, if you'll take out your plan of the Forbidden City I'll mention a few of the landmarks before we go in. After walking through the entrance on the south side of the city you'll see the Gate of Supreme Harmony directly in front of you. This is a large gate with two smaller gates on each side of it. It leads to the inner courtyard containing the Hall of Supreme Harmony. This building is in the center of the city, in line with the two entrances to the north and south. The courtyard that it stands in contains three halls, and it's the biggest of these. In fact it's the largest hall in the Forbidden City, and is the place where grand ceremonies were held.

Towards the northern end of the Forbidden City is the Hall of Heavenly Purity, the emperors' official place of residence, and where they dealt with everyday government affairs. Between this building and the north entrance to the city is the Imperial Garden, where members of the royal family could relax. The garden contains rare flowers and trees, as well as Chinese pavilions. Another palace worth seeing is the Hall of Mental Cultivation. This is next to the Hall of Heavenly Purity, to the south west. Originally it was built as a minor palace, but from the beginning of the eighteenth century

it became the unofficial residence of the emperors.

The famous Nine Dragons Screen – a beautiful wall with dragon carvings –

lies to the east of the Hall of Heavenly Purity, at the entrance to the building next to the perimeter wall. It's the largest and also the oldest glazed wall in China, and it's very well preserved. In more recent years the Emperors had their own printing house in the Forbidden City, in the building known as the Hall of Military Skill. If you look at the southern section of the Forbidden City there are two buildings almost opposite each other, one to the west of the central courtyard and one to the east. This building is the one to the west. Unless you have any questions, we'll go in now, and I'll meet you...

Tactics for Testing Units 13–16

page 104, CD 4-10

Questions 1–6

1.

- A. She's pouring a glass of water.
- B. She's buying a new hat.
- C. She's watering her plants
- D. She's planting a tree.

2.

- A. The people look professional.
- B. They're standing behind the table.
- C. The man is wearing glasses.
- D. They are studying the computer.

3.

- A. The tool boxes are closed.
- B. He takes the car to work.
- C. The car doors are open.
- D. He's working on the engine.

4.

- A. The apartments are very old.
- B. The workers are repairing the buildings.
- C. The houses are far apart.
- D. Most of the windows are open.

5.

- A. The store is closed for business today.
- B. The customers are looking around the store.
- C. There are many delicious items for sale.
- D. The woman is selling the bag.

6.

- A. She's standing next to her keyboard.
- B. She's busy at the moment.
- C. She's picking up her computer.

page 105, CD 4–11 Questions 7–12

7.

- Q: What are you planning to do for Thanksgiving this year?
- A. We usually have the family over for dinner.

- B. Thanks, they love coming over for Thanksgiving.
- C. We went to my grandparents' house.

8.

- Q: You never thought I would wear a suit, did you?
- A. No, they aren't comfortable for me.
- B. Do you think it suits me?
- C. It's certainly a different style for you.

9.

- Q: Would you rather live in the city or the countryside?
- A. I'd prefer to live in my own country.
- B. Actually, living in the suburbs is the best of both worlds.
- C. It takes about an hour to get to the city.

10.

- Q: Don't you just love this music?
- A. No, actually I love it.
- B. Well, it's a bit slow for me.
- C. I've always loved music.

11.

- Q: Would you like to leave a message?
- A. It's OK, I'll call back in a couple of hours.
- B. Just leave it at the door.
- C. I'd like to leave about 9 PM.

12.

- Q: Did you have a nice holiday?
- A: I think I'll go to the beach this year.
- B: Many people find the holiday season to be stressful.
- C: Not so much. I had to work through most of it.

page 105, CD 4–12 Questions 13–15

- W: Does your family celebrate New Year's the same way we do in America?
- M: Not really, no. For starters, we don't celebrate on January first. Chinese New Year is always held at the end of January or the start of February. We usually go back to our hometowns and see our parents, grandparents and so on. It's not like a party with friends.
- W: I see. Do you sing songs at midnight?
- M: Not really, no. We usually have a big meal and kids get money in little red envelopes. We also set off firecrackers, in the evening.

Tactics for Testing Units 17–20

page 106, CD 4-13 Questions 1-4

Female Professor

Okay today we're going to continue our look at endangered species with Ailuropoda

melanoleuca. This creature, whose name means, uh . . . "black and white catfoot" in Latin, is a member of the order carnivora and is native to central western and southwestern China. It is listed as endangered in the World Conservation Union's Red List of ...um...threatened Animals. There are about 1,600 left in the wild and nearly 300 more live in zoos and breeding centers around the world, mostly in... um... most of them are in China. Male Student

Excuse me professor, are you talking about the giant panda?

Female Professor

Good guess, Henry. You got it. That's correct.

Male Student

But didn't you just say that it was a carnivore? I thought that... you know... they only eat bamboo and stuff, right? Female Professor

You're pretty much correct again on all counts, Henry.

But although 99% of giant pandas' diet consists of bamboo, its digestive system is strangely, much more similar to a meat eater than a herbivore. Unfortunately... since it's not really designed for it, it's actually quite inefficient in the way it processes its food. Also, since, uh... bamboo is relatively low in nutrition, a panda needs to consume a comparatively large amount of food-around 20 to 40 pounds of bamboo each day! It basically has to spend more than half its life foraging and eating. Yeah, and the rest of its time it spends mostly sleeping and resting. Sounds like it's not that different from a lot of you..he he..! Anyway, research shows that the giant panda has been living in bamboo forests for at least several million years. It is a highly specialized animal, with some...uh.. unique adaptations.

Unlike other members of the Ursidae, or uh...bear family, the giant panda usually eats while sitting upright. This pose looks remarkably similar to how we humans eat when we sit on the ground for a picnic. Watching giant pandas eat has actually become quite a popular attraction in zoos. To grasp the bamboo stems it uses another adaptation. It has a "pseudo thumb." This is kind of an elongated and enlarged wrist bone, which is covered with a kinda fleshy pad of skin.

Female Student

Professor, I've heard the pandas are closer to raccoons than... you know...true bears. Is that correct? They look way too cute to be bears.

Female Professor

No, Shelley. Though that's a common misconception. There was a lot of debate about it in the past, but recent DNA testing has shown that they are actually a kind of bear. And though many people find them cute looking, males can weigh over 300 pounds. About the...uh...same size as an American black bear. They also have extremely strong jaws and can actually be as dangerous as any other member of the bear family. Attacks on humans are not unknown.

Their distinctive black-and-white coloring definitely makes them very attractive for many people, though.

Some scientists ...uh... speculate that it helps provide effective camouflage in their native snowy homes, but in any case, it has not been effective in keeping them off the endangered species list. Low birthrate and habitat loss continue to threaten their survival.

page 107, CD 4-14 Questions 5-7

- W: Excuse me Professor Hodgkin, do you have a moment?
- M: Certainly, Tracy. What can I do for you?
- W: It's about the term paper due next week. I wanted to ask you if there's any chance of getting an extension on the due date.
- M: Oh now Tracy, I think I made it very clear at the beginning of the semester that I didn't accept any late submissions of assignments or term papers. Besides, you still have three days until the deadline.
- F: Yes, I realize that, but this is an extreme situation, and I don't think I can get it in on time.
- M: Oh? What's happened?
- W: Well, I started work on the project over a month ago, and all my research and my first draft were on my laptop. Anyway, I was doing some research in the library last night and it was quite late when I finished up, so I decided take a taxi home to my apartment.
- M: Yes?
- W: Well you see, I was pretty tired when I finished up, and when I got home I just went straight to bed.

M: Sorry, I'm not seeing the problem here.

- W: The problem is that when I woke up the next day to finish my work, I didn't have my laptop! I panicked and rushed back to the library, but they said they hadn't seen it.
- M: Well, you think you might have left it in the taxi?
- W: Yes, I suppose I could've, but the problem is I don't remember the name of the taxi company or the driver. It was dark, and to be honest I wasn't really paying attention. But anyway, the problem is that unless someone turns it in, I've lost all my research for the paper! I don't think there's any way I can redo all my work in the next three days.

- M: Well, I suppose it might be possible to call some of the major taxi companies in the area... But in any case, didn't you have your work backed up?
- W: Yeah, sure. I kept copies of my research on a USB drive, but unfortunately it was in the same bag as my laptop. That's pretty dumb I know, but I was mainly worried about breaking the laptop, or my hard drive crashing, or something like that...not losing the whole computer!
- M: Tracy I'm really sorry to hear about this, but unfortunately I don't think I can make an exception. It wouldn't be fair to the other students. I definitely suggest calling around the local taxi companies. They may have found it. If not, I will certainly be available if you want to discuss your work over the next few days, though.

page 107, CD 4–15

Questions 8-10

- W: Thanks very much for agreeing to see me today Mr. Jones.
- M: No problem at all Julie. That's what I'm here for. Now, how can I help you today?
- W: Well, it's coming close to the deadline to make my decisions for my elective course for next year and I really wanted to get your advice.
- M: OK. What are you thinking about for your electives?
- W: Well, I'm going for a bachelors in business administration, so I'd like to do something that's useful for business management, but I also want to do something I'm interested in.
- M: Sounds good. Well, how about taking some credits in sociology? Understanding how people interact is a key element of business management, and there are some pretty interesting courses offered.
- W: Yeah, that's something I've definitely considered, but, I'm thinking that in the future I'd like to work in Asia, so I've also been thinking about maybe Asian studies, or even a course in Mandarin Chinese.
- M: Yeah, those would definitely be an asset if you're thinking about working in the Far East. Although, you realize that you've already covered the language requirement by passing the Spanish competency certification?
- W: Yes, I realize that. I wasn't thinking about taking it for the language requirement. I just figure it could be useful in the future. At the rate China's economy is growing, some background in the language might look good on my resume.
- Only, I hear it's a really difficult language to learn, though.

- M: Yeah so they say. But you're right. That could be a major plus if you're looking to get a job in the Asian business market.
- On the other hand it is pretty specific. If you're thinking that you might like to deal with Japan and other Asian countries, a course in Asian studies could give you a broader and more general overview of the area.
- W: Yeah, that's exactly why I've come today. Either one of these courses would be a big help, and so would sociology, so I just can't seem to decide which would be my best option.
- M: It's a difficult decision, Julie, and I think it really depends on two main factors. First of all, how sure are you about where you want to work in the future? If you're sure that it's China or Taiwan, then taking a course in Mandarin might be your best choice. If not, then the other two options are definitely going to be more generally beneficial.
- W: Yeah that makes sense.
- M: The other question, and it's definitely an important one also, is which subject do you personally find most interesting?
- W: That's very true. Well, Mr. Jones, you've definitely given me a lot to think about, but I think I'm going to have to get back to you on this. Thanks very much for your time.
- M: No problem at all Julie. Let me know if I can be of any further assistance.

Tactics for Testing Units 21–24

page 108, CD 4-16 Questions 1-10

- W: Hello. Please take a seat. So, you'd like some advice about healthy eating?
- M: Right. I've been reading books and looking on the internet. There's a lot of information available. But a lot of it is contradictory, so I feel confused.
- W: I know. The trouble is, food's a subject that a lot of people feel they know something about. So even people who aren't experts are ready to give advice about it. And then there are a lot of fashions in diet too. People can make a lot of money out of things like new diet plans or new drug supplements. Food's big business these days.
- M: Yes. That's right. Well I've had quite a few health problems recently, luckily only minor ones so far, but I thought I'd try and increase my general fitness level. So I decided to ask my doctor to refer me to a dietician, and then stick with the advice I get for at least a year, to see how I felt.

- W: I think that's a very good strategy. So let's see – how much physical exercise do you normally do? Do you have a routine?
- M: I try to, yes. I try to have a balance between heavy exercise and light exercise. I make sure that I do something every day, but I only do strenuous things once or twice a week.
- W: OK. It's important because in planning your diet we have to take your level of activity into account. And we also have to make sure that you have a balanced diet. These are the two main principles. But I'll just explain things in a bit more detail, and then I'll ask you to complete a questionnaire about your lifestyle. That'll allow me to suggest a diet that's tailored to your needs. Is that OK?
- M: That's fine. And if you don't mind, I'll make a few notes.
- W: First of all, make the basis of your meals starchy foods like bread or rice or pasta. They're a really important part of a healthy diet. And try to choose wholegrain varieties whenever you can.
- M: So what proportion of my food intake should be starchy foods?
- W: Roughly a third.... Some people try to cut down on them because they think starchy foods will make them put on weight, but gram for gram they contain less than half the calories of fat.

M: OK.

- W: Then, make sure you eat lots of fruits and vegetables. Most people don't eat enough. It doesn't really matter whether they're fresh or frozen or canned or dried....
- M: OK. And do potatoes count as vegetables? I nearly always have those with my dinner.
- W: No, they don't. They're starchy food. M: Right.
- W: Fish is important too. Try to eat it at least twice a week.
- M: Does it matter what kind of fish it is?
- W: A variety's good. But make sure that once a week you have oily fish, like herring or eel or salmon. The oils in these fish are good for the heart. Then there's fat. You do need some fat in your diet, but not too much. You also need the right kind of fat. The fat that's contained in vegetable oils or in nuts is better for you than fat from dairy foods like butter and cream and hard cheese.
- M: What if you're buying food that's already cooked?
- W: Well you can usually find out how much fat it contains by looking at the label. Generally this will say how many grams of fat there are in every one hundred grams of the food. If it contains twenty per cent or more fat, that's too much.

M: And what about salt and sugar? I read that most people eat too much. Is that right?

W: Yes. If you....

page 109, CD 4-17 Questions 11-20

W: Good evening everyone, and welcome. As you'll already know, this is the first of a series of talks about environmental issues. And tonight I'm going to be telling you about various developments in the field of water engineering. Today one of the biggest challenges facing rural communities in many parts of the world is the difficulty of getting a reliable source of water. People need water for both domestic use and for farming. The problem is that in many parts of the world people do not have access to a constant supply of water. Any long-term solution to this problem has to take into account the impact on the environment, in addition to the needs of water users. So for example, any method of getting water that uses pumps powered by gasoline or diesel fuel creates new problems. For one, using these fuels creates more air pollution. And the costs of running equipment powered by these fuels are very high. So it's better to find ways of providing water that do not rely on fossil fuels.

So...now let me give you some examples of ways of supplying water which meet these requirements, starting with a type of pump called the ram pump. Ram pumps aren't new. They've been around for a very long time, in fact. But the design of them has been steadily improving, so now the performance of the pumps is better, and they're also much more reliable. Their use is spreading, but they're already very popular in Asia and parts of Central America.

Just to give you some idea of cost - aram pump that supplies a community of around 300 people in the Philippines typically costs between \$4,000 and \$5,000, which is very cost-effective compared to the alternatives. As for maintenance, well to make sure the pumps operate reliably, they have to be checked every day, and the valves have to be replaced every 3 to 6 months. But as this is not particularly difficult, it's possible to train community members as pump technicians, and the families who receive the water only have to be charged a small monthly fee to pay the technicians and the cost of the replacement parts.

The ram pump can be used wherever there's a stream which flows quickly

enough. You can get ram pumps in different sizes - the smaller ones deliver around sixty liters of water each day, while the biggest ones can deliver thousands of liters. And the biggest ones can pump water uphill, for up to 200 meters.

So how does a ram pump work? Well I have a diagram here. It's simplified a bit, but it shows you the main parts. You'll see that water has to be moved from the stream to that village in the distance, which is at a higher level. The stream in the picture is flowing from west to east, and on the west side a small dam has been built to divert some of the water into a canal alongside the stream there. The pump itself is a little bit further downstream, and there's a drop of several meters between the dam and the pump. A delivery pipe carries water from the pump to the village - up there to the north - and there's a pipe between the dam and the pump called the drive pipe. Before the water flows down the slope to the pump it's collected in a catchment tank, where any debris is removed. At the beginning of the operation cycle, the water flowing downhill exits straight from the waste pipe at the other end and goes back into the stream. There's a valve at the end of this pipe called the waste valve. As the water flows faster this valve is suddenly forced shut by the pressure. And when this happens, water pressure forces open the other valve that you can see at the base of the air chamber. This one is known as the check valve. It allows the water to flow through the air chamber and then out into the delivery pipe. But as the water pressure lowers again, the check valve is forced shut by air pressure, and the water from the stream is routed once again out through the waste valve. Then the whole operation cycle begins again. So that's one type of...



Testing Program & Resource CD-ROM Quiz Audio and Test Audio

Getting started (Windows/Mac): Insert the CD-ROM. For Windows, the software will start automatically. For Macs, double click on the file to start. After accepting the license agreement and choosing a test type, click on a quiz or test to open or print it. For help, please e-mail elt.cdsupport.uk@oup.com.

Quiz Audio CD		Quiz Audio	Content	Test Audio	Content
Quiz Audio	Content	34-35	Unit Quiz 17	9	General Final Test, Listening 4
2-3	Unit Quiz 1	36-37	Unit Quiz 18	10	TOEIC [®] Test-Style Midterm, Part 1
4-5	Unit Quiz 2	38-39	Unit Quiz 19	11	TOEIC [®] Test-Style Midterm, Part 2
6-7	Unit Quiz 3	40-41	Unit Quiz 20	12	TOEIC [®] Test-Style Midterm, Part 3
8-9	Unit Quiz 4	42-43	Unit Quiz 21	13	TOEIC [®] Test-Style Final, Part 1
10-11	Unit Quiz 5	44-45	Unit Quiz 22	14	TOEIC [®] Test-Style Final, Part 2
12-13	Unit Quiz 6	46-47	Unit Quiz 23	15	TOEIC [®] Test-Style Final, Part 3
14-15	Unit Quiz 7	48-49	Unit Quiz 24	16	IELTS Style Midterm Test, Part 1
16-17	Unit Quiz 8	Test Audio CD		17	IELTS"-Style Midterm Test, Part 2
18-19	Unit Quiz 9	Test Audio	Content	- 18	IELTS Style Final Test, Part 1
20-21	Unit Quiz 10	2	General Midterm Test, Listening 1	19	IELTS [™] -Style Final Test, Part 2
22-23	Unit Quiz 11	3	General Midterm Test, Listening 2	20	TOEFL [®] Test-Style Midterm, Part 1
24-25	Unit Quiz 12	4	General Midterm Test, Listening 3	21	TOEFL® Test-Style Midterm, Part 2
26-27	Unit Quiz 13	5	General Midterm Test, Listening 4	22	TOEFL® Test-Style Midterm, Part 3
28-29	Unit Quiz 14	6	General Final Test, Listening 1	23	TOEFL [®] Test-Style Final, Part 1
30-31	Unit Quiz 15	7	General Final Test, Listening 2	24	TOEFL® Test-Style Final, Part 2
32-33	Unit Quiz 16	8	General Final Test, Listening 3	25	TOEFL® Test-Style Final, Part 3

TOEIC[®] and TOEFL[®] are registered trademarks of Educational Testing Service (ETS). This publication is not endorsed or approved by ETS.